INTRODUCTION

- 1. Leslie Bank and Nelly Sharpley, *Covid and Custom in Rural South Africa* (London: C. Hurst & Co., 2022), 5.
- 2. https://mg.co.za/opinion/2021-01-29-thief-in-the-night-covid-took-my-mom/
- 3. See, for example, the article by Mark Honigsbaum in the *New York Review of Books*, 17 March 2020, https://www.nybooks.com/daily/2020/03/17/a-once-in-a-century-pathogen-the-1918-pandemic-this-one/
- 4. Toby Green, *The Covid Consensus: the New Politics of Global Inequality* (London: C. Hurst & Co., 2021), pps. 138; 146.
- On 23 March 2020, Sridhar wrote that 'the unprecedented lockdown [in Hubei province] extended to almost 60 million people': see https:// www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/mar/23/britain-covid-19head-start-squandered
- 6. https://www.euronews.com/2020/04/02/coronavirus-in-europe-spain-s-death-toll-hits-10-000-after-record-950-new-deaths-in-24-hou
- 7. https://washingtonpost.com/world/2020/12/29/coronavirus-2020-the-big-one-who-pandemics/
- 8. David M. Morens and Anthony S. Fauci, 'Emerging Pandemic Diseases: How We Got to Covid-19', *Cell* (3 September 2020), vol. 182, no. 5, 1077–1092.
- 9. https://www.cdc.gov/flu/pandemic-resources/1918-pandemic-h1n1.
- 10. Ibid., for the 1918 population.

- 11. https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/coronavirus-death-toll/
- 12. For a fascinating study of this process of bureaucratisation in a colonial context, see John Parker, *In My Time of Dying: A History of Death and the Dead in West Africa* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2021).
- 13. Green, The Covid Consensus, 233.
- 14. Elísio Macamo, 'The normality of risk: African and European Responses to Covid-19': https://www.coronatimes.net/normality-risk-african-european-responses/
- 15. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2020/03/25/two-thirds-patients-die-coronavirus-would-have-died-year-anyway/
- 16. See the study by the University of South Florida which found the average life years lost for Covid-19 deaths to be around ten: https://www.usf.edu/news/2020/usf-researchers-find-death-counts-fail-to-capture-full-mortality-effects-of-covid-19.aspx; on Mexico, see: https://www.thestar.com/news/world/americas/2020/12/10/mexicos-covid-19-deaths-average-55-years-vs-75-in-europe.html
- 17. George Bob-Milliar, interview with Toby Green, 2 December 2020. All interviews in this book have been conducted following the granting of ethical approval by King's College London's Research Ethics Committee, project reference LRS-20/21–21384.
- 18. https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/average-age-of-coronavirus-fatalities-is-82-pcwqrzdzz
- On Corbyn's claim on austerity deaths, see https://www.independent. co.uk/news/health/tory-austerity-deaths-study-report-people-die-social-care-government-policy-a8057306.html
- 20. For a fact check on Corbyn's claim, see https://www.channel4.com/news/factcheck/factcheck-did-austerity-kill-120000-people
- 21. https://www.coronatimes.net/why-social-sciences-humanities-covid-19/
- 22. https://www.tabletmag.com/sections/science/articles/pandemic-science
- 23. Paul Richards, Ebola: How a People's Science Helped End an Epidemic (London: Zed Books, 2016).
- 24. On Whitty's work on Ebola, see for instance: https://www.yorkshirepost.co.uk/news/opinion/columnists/coronavirus-and-what-chris-whitty-learned-ebola-justine-greening-2503717
- 25. https://africanarguments.org/2020/03/19/covid-19-africa-must-act-locally-but-keep-thinking-globally
- https://finance.yahoo.com/news/microsoft-q4-earnings-2020-132008488.html

- 27. On Zoom's growth, see https://markets.businessinsider.com/news/stocks/zoom-expects-200-revenue-300-profit-growth-5-charts-2020-6-1029277092
- 28. https://businessinsider.com/billionaires-net-worth-increasescorona virus-pandemic-2020-7?r=US&IR=T
- 29. https://policy-practice.oxfam.org/resources/power-profits-and-the-pandemic-from-corporate-extraction-for-the-few-to-an-econ-621044/
- 30. https://www.forbes.com/sites/giacomotognini/2020/12/23/meet-the-50-doctors-scientists-and-healthcare-entrepreneurs-who-became-pandemic-billionaires-in-2020/?sh=470947115cd9
- 31. https://www.theguardian.com/lifeandstyle/2020/dec/30/four-years-work-in-one-vaccine-researchers-unassuming-heroes-covid-19
- 32. https://www.oxfam.org/en/research/inequality-virus
- 33. https://wir2022.wid.world/executive-summary/?fbclid=IwAR3iSD-e9C uMUY0WBy0UbV7AZW4Hc66KyyLFkejA3P9IeGGFy9e4xHoWPeM
- 34. https://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/newsroom/news/WCMS 766949/lang--en/index.htm
- 35. https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2021/12/20/year-2021-in-review-the-inequality-pandemic
- 36. See, for instance, Sonia Sodha's article in the *Observer* on 22 November 2020: https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/nov/22/we-need-scientists-to-quiz-covid-consensus-not-act-as-agents-of-disinformation
- 37. For the situation in Spain, see the article 'Músicos en la Ruina', https://www.elperiodico.com/es/ocio-y-cultura/20200918/alerta-roja-coronavirus-musicos-ruina-8118666; for Dakar, see: https://www.bbc.com/afrique/region-54185120
- 38. https://www.classicfm.com/music-news/coronavirus/nearly-half-musicians-forced-quit-industry-in-pandemic/; https://www.theguardian.com/business/2020/nov/29/actors-pilots-oil-workers-thousands-from-covid-blighted-jobs-join-parcel-courier-army
- 39. https://fullfact.org/economy/rishi-sunak-arts-opportunities/
- 40. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=DX1eBB6Ytts
- 41. For the increase in sex work among British students during the pandemic, see: https://news.sky.com/story/coronavirus-more-students-are-turning-to-sex-work-during-covid-19-pandemic-12066700
- 42. https://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2020/8/press-release-covid-19-will-widen-poverty-gap-between-women-and-men

- 43. Ibid.; https://www.accioncontraelhambre.org/es/te-contamos/actualidad/espana-las-mujeres-jovenes-las-mas-afectadas-laboralmente-por-la-covid-19. For a similar situation in the US, see this article: https://www.brookings.edu/essay/why-has-covid-19-been-especially-harmful-for-working-women/
- 44. https://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2020/8/press-release-covid-19-will-widen-poverty-gap-between-women-and-men
- 45. For an excellent overview of some of the issues involved, see Aleida Mendes Borges and Rose Cook, 'Do lockdowns work for women?', in Peter Sutoris, Sinéad Murphy, Aleida Mendes Borges, and Yossi Nehushtan (eds), Pandemic Response and the Cost of Lockdowns: Global Perspectives from Humanities and the Social Sciences (London: Routledge, 2022).
- 46. See: https://www.telegraph.co.uk/education-and-careers/2021/01/21/adult-home-workers-fussed-no-health-safety-concern-children/
- 47. https://en.unesco.org/news/half-worlds-student-population-not-attending-school-unesco-launches-global-coalition-accelerate
- 48. https://www.ox.ac.uk/news/2020-10-29-poverty-and-inequality-surge-across-europe-wake-covid-19
- 49. Ibid.
- 50. https://apnews.com/article/lifestyle-ap-top-news-understanding-the-outbreak-hunger-international-news-5cbee9693c52728a3808f4e7 b4965bd
- 51. https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/06/1066842
- 52. Ibid.
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. Ibid.

1. THE ORIGIN-OF-THE-VIRUS DEBATE

- The study was then published on 3 February: https://www.nature.com/articles/s41586-020-2008-3; https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/china-identifies-new-strain-of-coronavirus-assource-of-pneumonia-outbreak/2020/01/09/f2625650-329f-11ea-971b-43bec3ff9860_story.html
- 2. It has been reported that China knew about the virus at least 2 weeks before it disclosed the news to the WHO: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-9958207/Scientist-reveals-heard-Covid-Wuhan-

- TWO-WEEKS-Beijing-warned-world.html; see also: https://unherd.com/2021/07/how-scientists-stifled-the-lab-leak-theory/
- 3. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41586-020-2012-7#Sec2
- 4. https://www.mfa.gov.cn/ce/cemg/fra/zxxx/t1768971.htm
- 5. https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/interactive-timeline#event-0. In other words, the Chinese authorities didn't actively notify the WHO about the outbreak.
- 6. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)30183-5/fulltext
- 7. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Severe_acute_respiratory_syndrome_coronavirus_2; not necessarily a majority, though: https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/science.abm4454
- 8. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9157019/
- 9. https://www.bbc.com/zhongwen/simp/chinese-news-51371586
- 10. http://news.stcn.com/2020/0420/15870954.shtml
- 11. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7378494/
- 12. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7378494/#bib3; https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7378494/#bib4; https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/13/first-covid-19-case-happened-in-november-china-government-records-show-report; https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)30183-5/fulltext
- 13. https://www.livescience.com/first-case-coronavirus-found.html; https://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/article/3074991/coronavirus-chinas-first-confirmed-covid-19-case-traced-back
- 14. See: https://www.hegaion.com/2022/02/the-structure-of-sars-cov-2-is-smoking.html
- 15. https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/who-china-joint-mission-on-covid-19-final-report.pdf (33)
- 16. See, for example: https://gh.bmj.com/content/7/3/e008386#xref-ref-22-2; https://twitter.com/DrJBhattacharya/status/15031120147002 85953
- 17. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-52975934; https://abcnews.go.com/International/satellite-data-suggests-coronavirus-hit-china-earlier-researchers/story?id=71123270; https://www.theepochtimes.com/the-closing-of-21-million-cell-phone-accounts-in-china-may-suggest-a-high-ccp-virus-death-toll_3281291.html
- 18. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/world-news/2021/10/04/covid-spreading-virulently-wuhan-summer-2019-claims-report/

- 19. https://gh.bmj.com/content/7/3/e008386
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. https://web.archive.org/web/20210914233736/https:/www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-spain-science-idUSKBN23X2HQ
- 22. See https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7092803/
- 23. For natural origin-leaning studies, see, for example: https://www.europeanreview.org/wp/wp-content/uploads/4558-4564.pdf; https://journals.plos.org/plospathogens/article/file?id=10.1371/journal.ppat.1008421&type=printable; https://www.nature.com/article/s41591-020-0820-9; https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S096098222030662X
- 24. https://ncceh.ca/documents/evidence-review/understanding-transmission-sars-cov-2-ongoing-covid-19-pandemic; https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/35172323/
- 25. Old paper: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpubh.2020. 596944/full
- 26. https://theconversation.com/we-want-to-know-where-covid-came-from-but-its-too-soon-to-expect-miracles-172155
- 27. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7725765/
- 28. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-022-00584-8
- 29. https://www.researchsquare.com/article/rs-1370392/v1
- 30. https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1189506.shtml
- 31. On pro-seafood market theories, see: https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-022-00584-8; https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/science.abm4454#core-R3
- 32. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Wuhan_Institute_of_Virology; https://unherd.com/2022/04/did-virus-hunters-cover-up-a-lab-leak/: 'By 17 July 2019, the Wuhan Institute of Virology had built one of the world's largest databases of bat and rodent viruses, holding more than 22,000 samples and data entries of pathogens'. It is also one of two BSL-4 labs in China: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Biosafety_level
- 33. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/COVID-19_lab_leak_theory; early articles on the lab leak theory: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/health/article-7922379/Chinas-lab-studying-SARS-Ebola-Wuhan-outbreaks-center.html; https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2020/jan/26/coronavirus-link-to-china-biowarfare-program-possi/
- 34. https://img-prod.tgcom24.mediaset.it/images/2020/02/16/114720192-5eb8307f-017c-4075-a697-348628da0204.pdf

- 35. 11 SARS infections from a top-security Beijing research centre in 2004: https://unherd.com/2021/02/the-whos-covid-shame/?=refinnar; see also: https://web.archive.org/web/20210812002600/https://genomebiology.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/gb-spotlight-20040427-03
- 36. https://www.usatoday.com/in-depth/opinion/2021/03/22/why-covid-lab-leak-theory-wuhan-shouldnt-dismissed-column/4765985001/; see also https://thebulletin.org/2020/06/did-the-sars-cov-2-virus-arise-from-a-bat-coronavirus-research-program-in-a-chinese-laboratory-very-possibly/
- 37. https://unherd.com/2021/07/how-scientists-stifled-the-lab-leak-theory/
- 38. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41586-020-2012-7
- 39. https://www.who.int/director-general/speeches/detail/who-director-general-s-statement-on-ihr-emergency-committee-on-novel-coronavirus-(2019-ncov)
- 40. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/feb/20/coronavirus-chinese-scientists-false-rumours-experts
- 41. See, for example: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2020/01/29/experts-debunk-fringe-theory-linking-chinas-coronavirus-weapons-research/
- 42. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/COVID-19_lab_leak_theory.
- 43. https://about.fb.com/news/2020/04/covid-19-misinfo-update/ #removing-more-false-claims
- 44. Some did, though; see, for example: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/bies.202000240. The authors concluded: 'On the basis of our analysis, an artificial origin of SARS-CoV-2 is not a baseless conspiracy theory that is to be condemned and researchers have the responsibility to consider all possible causes for SARS-CoV-2 emergence.' See also: https://yurideigin.medium.com/lab-made-cov2-genealogy-through-the-lens-of-gain-of-function-research-f96dd7413748; https://zenodo.org/record/4477081#.YgVL6d9BxaR; https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7744920/; https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-020-01541-z; https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7859469/; https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7435492/
- 45. There was even speculation by Trump supporters that Covid might be a 'bioweapon'.

- https://eu.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2021/05/26/biden-urgesprobe-wuhan-lab-leak/7449950002/
- 47. The following is a good chronology of how the lab leak theory went mainstream: https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/05/25/timeline-how-wuhan-lab-leak-theory-suddenly-became-credible/; on the timeline of events see also: https://www.bmj.com/content/374/bmj.n1656
- 48. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/05/26/statement-by-president-joe-biden-on-the-investigation-into-the-origins-of-covid-19/
- 49. https://fortune.com/2021/05/27/facebook-covid-19-man-made-ban-lift/
- 50. https://www.gla.ac.uk/news/archiveofnews/2022/february/headline_834072_en.html
- 51. https://web.archive.org/web/20220717184037/https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/COVID-19
- 52. For a discussion of the lab leak theories, see: https://www.hegaion.com/2022/02/the-structure-of-sars-cov-2-is-smoking.html; for another detailed account see: https://thebulletin.org/2021/05/the-origin-of-covid-did-people-or-nature-open-pandoras-box-at-wuhan/
- 53. See: https://republicans-oversight.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/Letter-Re.-Feb-1-Emails-011122.pdf
- 54. https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/fauci-s-emails-don-t-prove-wuhan-conspiracy-raise-further-n1269650
- 55. Ibid.
- 56. Jeremy Farrar, *Spike: The Virus vs. The People—the Inside Story* (London: Profile Books, 2021).
- 57. https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/05/25/timeline-how-wuhan-lab-leak-theory-suddenly-became-credible/
- 58. https://unherd.com/2021/07/how-scientists-stifled-the-lab-leak-theory/
- 59. https://theintercept.com/2022/01/12/covid-origins-fauci-redacted-emails/
- 60. https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2022/03/the-virus-hunting-nonprofit-at-the-center-of-the-lab-leak-controversy
- 61. https://unherd.com/2021/07/how-scientists-stifled-the-lab-leak-theory/
- 62. Interestingly, just a few months before the pandemic broke out, in September 2019, Farrar co-signed an appeal warning that a new disease

could spread rapidly around the planet, and citing among the risks the technological advances that 'allow for disease-creating micro-organisms to be engineered or recreated in laboratories', warning how their accidental release might be more devastating than a natural epidemic: 'Accidental or deliberate events caused by high-impact respiratory pathogens pose global catastrophic biological risks.'

- 63. https://usrtk.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/NASEM_Andersen-Email Baric-1.pdf
- 64. https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2022/03/the-virus-hunting-nonprofit-at-the-center-of-the-lab-leak-controversy/amp
- 65. Ibid.
- 66. Ibid.
- 67. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41591-020-0820-9
- 68. http://www.visembryo.com/story5467.html
- 69. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)30418-9/fulltext
- 70. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)30418-9/fulltext
- 71. https://www.npr.org/2021/06/17/1007539626/did-covid-19-leak-from-a-lab-a-reporter-investigates-and-finds-roadblocks; https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2021/06/the-lab-leak-theory-inside-the-fight-to-uncover-covid-19s-origins
- 72. https://www.bmj.com/content/374/bmj.n1656
- 73. https://usrtk.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Baric_Daszak_email.pdf
- 74. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/jun/09/conspiracies-covid-19-lab-false-pandemic
- 75. https://twitter.com/JeremyFarrar/status/1270354946295246848
- 76. https://pesquisa.bvsalud.org/global-literature-on-novel-coronavirus-2019-ncov/resource/pt/covidwho-1320
- 77. https://pesquisa.bvsalud.org/global-literature-on-novel-coronavirus-2019-ncov/resource/pt/covidwho-726139
- 78. On Shi, see: https://web.archive.org/web/20210503052307/ https://pulitzercenter.org/stories/wuhan-coronavirus-hunter-shi-zhengli-speaks-out; https://www.science.org/doi/full/10.1126/science. 369.6503.487
- 79. https://www.science.org/content/article/we-ve-done-nothing-wrong-ecohealth-leader-fights-charges-his-research-helped-spark-covid-19

- 80. https://web.archive.org/web/20210918070304/https:/grantome.com/grant/NIH/R01-AI110964-06
- 81. See aforementioned *Vanity Fair* article. The Wuhan institute also benefitted from EU funding in 2015 and 2019: https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-9-2021-003103_EN.html
- 82. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2021/09/10/revealed-scientists-dismissed-wuhan-lab-theory-linked-chinese/. Several of those who signed the letters have since changed their stance.
- 83. https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2022/03/the-virus-hunting-nonprofit-at-the-center-of-the-lab-leak-controversy/amp
- 84. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/10/21/science/nih-eco-health-alliance-letter.html
- 85. https://web.archive.org/web/20220709113036/https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Wuhan Institute of Virology
- 86. https://journals.plos.org/plospathogens/article?id=10.1371/journal. ppat.0030005. For an overview of the Daszak–Baric–Shi triangle see: https://www.technologyreview.com/2021/06/29/1027290/gain-of-function-risky-bat-virus-engineering-links-america-to-wuhan/
- 87. https://web.archive.org/web/20210923175556/https:/usrtk.org/biohazards-blog/ralph-baric-emails/
- 88. Original study: https://www.nature.com/articles/nm.3985? utm_medium=affiliate&utm_source=commission_junction& utm_campaign=CONR_PF018_ECOM_GL_PHSS_ALWYS_PRODUCT&utm_content=textlink&utm_term=PID100088103 &CJEVENT=0542519bce3411ec830013080a180514; NIH comment: https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2021/10/nih-admits-funding-risky-virus-research-in-wuhan; https://republicans-energycommerce.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/NIH-Document-Production-Cover-Letter-2021.10.20_McMorris-Rodgers.pdf; see also this other 2017 study: https://web.archive.org/web/20210830232403/https:/pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29190287/. It has been a matter of debate whether this was the intended outcome or if it was an 'unexpected result', as claimed by the NIH. See also: https://www.the-scientist.com/news-opinion/lab-made-coronavirus-triggers-debate-34502
- 89. There is disagreement as to whether the work conducted by EHA and the WIV effectively amounted to gain-of-function; there has been no such admission by the NIH. See: https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/10/29/repeated-claim-that-fauci-lied-congress-about-gain-of-function-research/

- 90. https://republicans-energycommerce.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/NIH-Document-Production-Cover-Letter-2021.10.20_McMorris-Rodgers.pdf; https://www.niaid.nih.gov/diseases-conditions/coronavirus-bat-research; see also: https://www.niaid.nih.gov/diseases-conditions/coronavirus-bat-research
- 91. The NIH withdrew its funding to EcoHealth Alliance in July 2020.
- 92. According to a US State Department fact sheet published in January 2021: "The WIV has a published record of conducting "gain-of-function" research to engineer chimeric viruses.' See: https://2017-2021.state.gov/fact-sheet-activity-at-the-wuhan-institute-of-virology/index.html
- 93. https://drasticresearch.files.wordpress.com/2021/09/main-document-preempt-volume-1-no-ess-hr00118s0017-ecohealth-alliance.pdf; see more here: https://drasticresearch.org/2021/09/21/the-defuse-project-documents/
- 94. https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2022/03/the-virus-hunting-nonprofit-at-the-center-of-the-lab-leak-controversy/amp
- 95. https://www.medpagetoday.com/special-reports/exclusives/98075. Nicholas Wade, an editor and author who had worked on the staff of *Nature, Science*, and the *New York Times*, summarised the known facts in May 2021, and argued that the origin of Covid-19 in one of Wuhan's labs was hardly refutable. Wade suggested that SARS-CoV-2 had been adapted to human cells from the start because it had been grown in humanised mice or in lab cultures of human cells, just as described in Daszak's grant proposal. See: https://thebulletin.org/2021/05/theorigin-of-covid-did-people-or-nature-open-pandoras-box-at-wuhan/
- 96. https://www.bostonglobe.com/2022/05/31/opinion/questions-surrounding-origins-covid-19-remain-unanswered/
- 97. Furthermore, a US State Department 'fact sheet' published in early 2021 stated that: 'The US government has reason to believe that several researchers inside the WIV became sick in autumn 2019, before the first identified case of the outbreak, with symptoms consistent with both covid-19 and common seasonal illnesses. [...] The WIV has a published record of conducting "gain-of-function" research to engineer chimeric viruses. But the WIV has not been transparent or consistent about its record of studying viruses most similar to the covid-19 virus, including "RaTG13," which it sampled from a cave in Yunnan Province in 2013 after several miners died of SARS-like illness'. See: https://2017-2021.state. gov/fact-sheet-activity-at-the-wuhan-institute-of-virology/index.html

- 98. https://twitter.com/jamiemetzl/status/1451650482531876871
- 99. See aforementioned Vanity Fair article.
- 100. Ibid.
- 101. As the Vanity Fair article reads: 'Neither the 2002 SARS virus nor the 2012 MERS virus had transmitted with such devastating efficiency from one person to another. What had changed? The difference, Redfield believed, was the gain-of-function research that Shi and Baric had published in 2015, and that EcoHealth Alliance had helped to fund.'
- 102. https://edition.cnn.com/videos/health/2021/03/26/sanjay-gupta-exclusive-robert-redfield-coronavirus-opinion-origin-sot-intv-newday-vpx.cnn
- 103. See aforementioned Vanity Fair article.
- 104. Ibid.
- 105. https://www.who.int/director-general/speeches/detail/who-director-general-s-statement-on-ihr-emergency-committee-on-novel-coronavirus-(2019-ncov)
- 106. https://wwg1wga.emy.plus/new-documents-reveal-early-beliefs-that-sars-cov-2-was-engineered/
- 107. https://directorsblog.nih.gov/2020/03/26/genomic-research-points-to-natural-origin-of-covid-19/
- 108. https://technofog.substack.com/p/fauci-the-megalomaniac
- 109. https://wwg1wga.emy.plus/new-documents-reveal-early-beliefs-that-sars-cov-2-was-engineered/
- 110. https://www.businessinsider.com/fauci-throws-cold-water-conspiracy-theory-coronavirus-escaped-chinese-lab-2020-4?r=US& IR=T
- 111. See aforementioned Vanity Fair article.
- 112. https://www.nationalgeographic.com/science/article/anthony-fauci-no-scientific-evidence-the-coronavirus-was-made-in-a-chinese-lab-cvd. Emphasis added.
- 113. https://www.biorxiv.org/content/10.1101/2021.06.18.449051v1. full#ref-13; see also: https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2022/03/the-virus-hunting-nonprofit-at-the-center-of-the-lab-leak-controversy/amp, https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/peteraldhous/coronavirus-sequences-deleted-china-nih
- 114. See aforementioned Vanity Fair article.
- 115. Ibid.
- 116. Interestingly, in early 2020 the NIH's Vaccine Research Center developed the first ever anti-Covid vaccine in cooperation with Moderna, and in

- record time: less than a month. See: https://www.nature.com/articles/s41587-021-01166-1
- 117. https://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/article/3084635/china-confirms-unauthorised-labs-were-told-destroy-early
- 118. https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/peteraldhous/coronavirus-sequences-deleted-china-nih
- 119. See: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/349073738_An_investigation_into_the_WIV_databases_that_were_taken_offline
- 120. https://web.archive.org/web/20210925231702/https://www.thelancet.com/article/S0140-6736(20)31927-9/fulltext
- 121. Ibid.
- 122. https://www.thelancet.com/pdfs/journals/lancet/PIIS0140-6736(21) 01377-5.pdf; https://www.bmj.com/content/375/bmj.n2414#ref-6
- 123. https://www.jeffsachs.org/newspaper-articles/cp24mtcpswgyty5 st4pm29mwh6dt2d
- 124. https://www.wsj.com/articles/covid-19-panel-of-scientists-investigating-origins-of-virus-is-disbanded-11632571202
- 125. https://web.archive.org/web/20210926223754/https://www.who.int/publications-detail-redirect/who-convened-global-study-of-origins-of-sars-cov-2-china-part
- 126. https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/final-joint-report_origins-studies-6-april-201.pdf?sfvrsn=4f5e5196_1&download=true
- 127. See aforementioned Vanity Fair article.
- 128. Ibid.
- 129. https://www.who.int/news/item/30-03-2021-who-calls-for-further-studies-data-on-origin-of-sars-cov-2-virus-reiterates-that-all-hypotheses-remain-open
- 130. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/03/04/us/covid-origins-letter.html. Additional letters were released 7 April and 30 April. See also: https://science.sciencemag.org/content/372/6543/694.1
- 131. https://www.state.gov/joint-statement-on-the-who-convened-covid-19-origins-study/
- 132. https://www.who.int/groups/scientific-advisory-group-on-the-origins-of-novel-pathogens-(sago)
- 133. https://www.cnbc.com/2022/02/05/who-chief-says-discussed-collaboration-on-covid-origins-with-chinese-premier.html

- 134. https://cdn.who.int/media/docs/default-source/scientific-advisory-group-on-the-origins-of-novel-pathogens/sago-report-09062022. pdf?sfvrsn=42b55bbc 1&download=true
- 135. https://apnews.com/article/covid-science-health-world-organization-government-and-politics-8662c2bc1784d3dea33f61caa6089ac2
- 136. Ibid.
- 137. Ibid.
- 138. https://www.pnas.org/doi/10.1073/pnas.2202769119
- 139. https://www.currentaffairs.org/2022/08/why-the-chair-of-the-lancets-covid-19-commission-thinks-the-us-government-is-preventing-a-real-investigation-into-the-pandemic
- 140. https://theintercept.com/2022/02/20/nih-coronavirus-research-wuhan-redacted/
- 141. https://thebulletin.org/2022/08/nih-to-terminate-ecohealth-alliance-grant-after-its-wuhan-partners-refuse-to-deliver-information-on-coronavirus-studies/
- 142. https://unherd.com/thepost/why-is-the-government-giving-more-money-to-peter-daszak/?mc_cid=82e1045fc2&mc_eid=5854f21710
- 143. https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/aug/27/coronavirus-origin-us-intelligence; https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2021/08/bidens-covid-19-origins-report-leaves-the-lab-leak-on-the-table
- 144. As one member, Gilles Demaneuf, a data scientist in New Zealand, told *Vanity Fair*, 'I cannot be sure that [Covid-19 originated from] a research-related accident or infection from a sampling trip. But I am 100% sure there was a massive cover-up.'
- 145. https://eu.usatoday.com/story/opinion/2021/06/17/covid-19-fauci-lab-leaks-wuhan-china-origins/7737494002/
- 146. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2021/08/20/scientists-created-false-narrative-suspected-covid-leak-wuhan/
- 147. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(21)02871-3/fulltext
- 148. https://taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3977561
- 149. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-58273322

2. THE LOCKDOWN NIGHTMARE BEGINS

1. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/10/world/asia/china-virus-wuhan-death.html

- 2. https://twitter.com/whowpro/status/1218741294291308545?lang=en
- 3. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/jan/20/coronavirus-spreads-to-beijing-as-china-confirms-new-cases
- 4. https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/situation-reports/20200121-sitrep-1-2019-ncov.pdf?sfvrsn=20a99c10_4
- 5. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/21/health/cdc-coronavirus.html
- 6. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-china-51217455
- 7. https://www.nytimes.com/article/coronavirus-timeline.html
- 8. https://www.theguardian.com/global/commentisfree/2020/jan/23/china-coronavirus-sars-cover-up-beijing-disease-dissent
- 9. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2003/apr/09/sars.china
- 10. https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/who-china-joint-mission-on-covid-19-final-report.pdf (14).
- 11. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-7923981/Coronavirus-Disturbing-videos-claim-people-collapsing-Wuhan.html
- 12. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/jan/31/a-man-lies-dead-in-the-street-the-image-that-captures-the-wuhan-coronavirus-crisis
- 13. Laura Dodsworth, A State of Fear: How the UK Government Weaponised Fear During the COVID-19 Pandemic (London: Pinter & Martin, 2021), 18–19; Michael P. Senger, Snake Oil: How Xi Jinping Shut Down the World (Las Vegas: Self-Published, 2021), 35–37.
- 14. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/debate/article-8899277/Professor-Sunetra-Gupta-reveals-crisis-ruthlessly-weaponised.html; see also George Monbiot's article—in which he mentions Gupta—claiming that these lockdown sceptics are 'making a killing': https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2021/jan/27/covid-lies-cost-lives-right-clamp-down-misinformation
- 15. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-health-who-idUSKBN1ZM1G9
- 16. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/jan/23/coronavirus-panic-spreads-in-china-with-three-cities-in-lockdown
- 17. https://www.aljazeera.com/gallery/2020/2/9/in-pictures-life-in-wuhan-coronavirus-epicentre
- 18. https://www.who.int/news/item/27-04-2020-who-timeline---covid-19
- 19. https://www.who.int/news/item/30-01-2020-statement-on-the-second-meeting-of-the-international-health-regulations-(2005)-emergency-committee-regarding-the-outbreak-of-novel-coronavirus-(2019-ncov)

- 20. https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/unprecedented-chinese-quarantine-could-backfire-experts-say/2020/01/24/db073f3c-3ea4-11ea-8872-5df698785a4e_story.html
- 21. Ibid.
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/329438/9789241516839-eng.pdf
- 24. Ben Cowling, interview with Toby Green, 29 April 2022.
- 25. https://www.oed.com/view/Entry/269145?rskey=3i6u11&result=2&isAdvanced=false#eid
- 26. https://thegrayzone.com/2021/12/03/flattening-curve-global-poor-covid-lockdowns-human-rights-vulnerable/
- 27. 'COVID-19: Pandemic Plan for the Victorian Health Sector', available at: https://web.archive.org/web/20220503004416/http://sanjeev.sabhlokcity.com/Misc/Victoria%20-COVID-19-pandemic-plan.pdf (6).
- 28. See: https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2022/02/10/end-pandemic-wont-come-biology-or-medicine-it-will-come-us/
- 29. https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2009/jul/16/swine-flu-rise-britain
- 30. For the information on the US in this paragraph, see: https:// www.cbsnews.com/news/dire-predictions-for-swine-flus-future/; although these 24 July projections were rounded down by late August to between 30,000 and 90,000—see: https://edition.cnn.com/2009/HEALTH/08/24/us.swine.flu.projections/index.html
- 31. https://edition.cnn.com/2009/HEALTH/08/24/us.swine.flu.projections/index.html; on swine flu mortality for the under-sixty-fives, see https://www.cdc.gov/flu/pandemic-resources/2009-h1n1-pandemic.html
- $32. \quad https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2009/jul/16/swine-flu--rise-britain$
- 33. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/dire-predictions-for-swine-flus-future/
- 34. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/66/rr/pdfs/rr6601.pdf (3).
- 35. See Marco Arieli Herrera-Valdez et al., 'Multiple Outbreaks for the Same Pandemic: Local Transportation and Social Distancing Explain The Different "Waves" Of A-H1n1pdm Cases Observed in Mexico During 2009', *Mathematical Biosciences and Engineering*, vol. 8, no. 1 (2011), 24–25—at: https://www.aimspress.com/fileOther/PDF/MBE/1551-0018_2011_1_21.pdf. See also Gerardo Chowell et al., 'Characterizing the Epidemiology of the 2009 Influenza A/H1N1 Pandemic in Mexico': https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1000436

- 36. https://www.cdc.gov/flu/pandemic-resources/2009-h1n1-pandemic.html
- 37. https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2022/02/10/end-pandemic-wont-come-biology-or-medicine-it-will-come-us/
- 38. https://www.theguardian.com/books/2020/apr/02/changing-meaning-of-lockdown
- 39. https://twitter.com/pobrollaigh/status/1352617414018609155
- Cordelia E. M. Coltart et al., 'The Ebola Outbreak, 2013–16: Old Lessons for New Epidemics', *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society*, vol. 372, no. 1721 (26 May 2017), doi: 10.1098/rstb.2016.0297
- 41. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-29096405
- 42. Adam Tooze, *Shutdown: How Covid Shook the World's Economy* (London: Allen, Lane, 2021), 52.
- 43. Llanos Ortíz Montero, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*, available here: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=481kyqtU68o. See also Ortíz Montero's article in Sutoris et al., *Pandemic Response and the Cost of Lockdown*.
- 44. Coltart et al., 'The Ebola Outbreak'.
- 45. https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2014/10/26/359082611/christie-defends-quarantine-and-jabs-at-cdc-over-ebola
- 46. https://www.usatoday.com/story/theoval/2014/10/26/obama-ebola-quarantine-samantha-power-anthony-fauci/17955781/
- 47. https://time.com/3542069/ebola-quarantines-not-grounded-on-science-say-leading-health-groups/
- 48. http://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/ebola-virus-outbreak/fauci-returning-ebola-health-workers-shouldnt-face-draconian-rules-n234141
- 49. http://www.nbcnews.com/id/56315216
- 50. https://www.theguardian.com/global/commentisfree/2020/jan/23/china-coronavirus-sars-cover-up-beijing-disease-dissent
- 51. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/19/chinas-coronavirus-lockdown-strategy-brutal-but-effective
- 52. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-health-quarantine-idUSKCN20G0AY
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. https://twitter.com/globaltimesnews/status/1223218977570078721?s=20
- 55. https://www.who.int/director-general/speeches/detail/who-director-general-s-opening-remarks-at-the-technical-briefing-on-2019-novel-coronavirus

- 56. In Italy, the realisation that a new virus had emerged in the country had grown steadily throughout February. The first identified cases of Covid-19 outside China were on 30 January, when two Chinese tourists visiting Rome returned Covid-positive results. By 21 February, clusters of cases were being identified in northern Italy.
- 57. There is currently a legal investigation underway to ascertain why an area around the northern Italian town of Bergamo, in the Val Seriana region, which has very close business and manufacturing ties with China and was one of the first epicentres of the outbreak, was not immediately placed under lockdown like other towns. Rather than shutting Bergamo and neighbouring communities down quickly, as per the decisions taken for some other hotspots in northern Italy, the central government's response in the Val Seriana region was marked by a series of zig-zags that remain unexplained until today. See: https://healthpolicy-watch.news/the-world-health-organizations-censorship-of-report-on-italys-pandemic-response-sets-dangerous-conflicts-of-interest-precedent/
- 58. https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/who-china-joint-mission-on-covid-19-final-report.pdf
- 59. Curiously, the report confuses the disease caused by the virus with the virus itself.
- 60. Ibid., 8.
- 61. Ibid., 9.
- 62. Ibid., 16.
- 63. Ibid., 17.
- 64. Ibid., 21.
- 65. Ibid., 19; emphasis added.
- 66. Ibid., 22.
- 67. https://www.bmj.com/content/370/bmj.m3563
- 68. See page 232.
- 69. See for instance Mike Davis, *Planet of Slums* (London: Verso Books, 2005).
- 70. https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/who-china-joint-mission-on-covid-19-final-report.pdf (19).
- 71. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-52088167
- 72. Gazzetta Ufficiale, Serie Generale, Decreto del Presidente del Consiglio dei ministri 25 febbraio 2020, Articolo 1; Gazzetta Ufficiale, Serie Generale, Decreto del Presidente del Consiglio dei ministri 1 marzo 2020, Articoli 1-2; Gazzetta Ufficiale, Serie Generale, Decreto del Presidente del Consiglio dei ministri 4 marzo 2020, Articolo 1; Gazzetta Ufficiale,

- Serie Generale, Decreto del Presidente del Consiglio dei ministri 8 marzo 2020, Articoli 1-2; Gazzetta Ufficiale, Serie Generale, Decreto del Presidente del Consiglio dei ministri 9 marzo 2020, Articolo 1.
- 73. Tweet: 'They are making genuine sacrifices. @WHO stands in solidarity with Italy & is here to continue supporting you'; https://www.dw.com/en/coronavirus-updates-who-praises-italy-for-its-genuine-sacrifices/a-52679528
- 74. https://www.repubblica.it/politica/2020/03/01/news/coronavirus_misure_governo-249980561/
- 75. Ibid.
- 76. https://news.sky.com/story/coronavirus-towns-in-lockdown-as-italy-races-to-contain-europes-biggest-outbreak-11941438
- 77. https://www.corriere.it/cronache/20_febbraio_24/coronavirus-volo-alitalia-fermo-mauritius-quarantena-o-rimpatrio-aa38bc60-56e5-11ea-b89d-a5ca249e9e1e.shtml
- 78. On Israel, see: https://www.ynetnews.com/article/ryXHlBB4I; on Germany, see: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-health-germany-idUSKCN20M34J
- 79. https://trends.google.com/trends/explore?date=today%20 5-y&q=coronavirus
- 80. https://news.sky.com/story/coronavirus-towns-in-lockdown-as-italy-races-to-contain-europes-biggest-outbreak-11941438; on annual mortality figures for Italy in 2019, see https://www.statista.com/statistics/1109538/monthly-number-of-deaths-in-italy/
- 81. https://www.who.int/director-general/speeches/detail/munich-security-conference
- 82. Quoted by I. Mayault, 'La rumeur, l'autre épidémie qui préoccupe l'OMS', *Le Monde*, 6 March 2020.
- 83. https://www.who.int/director-general/speeches/detail/munich-security-conference
- 84. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/22/health/wikipedia-who-coronavirus-health.html
- 85. https://www.bbc.co.uk/mediacentre/latestnews/2020/coronavirus-trusted-news
- 86. https://www.bbc.com/mediacentre/2020/trusted-news-initiative-vaccine-disinformation
- 87. M. Richtel, 'WHO Fights a Pandemic Besides Coronavirus: An "Infodemic", *New York Times*, 6 February 2020; c.f. also F. Magnenou,

- 'Comment l'OMS s'efforce de contenir l'infodémie qui entoure l'épidémie', *France TV Info*, 8 February 2020.
- 88. Ibid
- 89. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-health-facebook-idUSKBN1ZU0X7
- 90. https://www.businessinsider.com/youtube-will-ban-anything-against-who-guidance-2020-4?r=US&IR=T
- 91. Pierre Bourdieu, Sur la television (Paris: Seuil, 1996), 82.
- 92. https://www.mediterranee-infection.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/MS-Mucchielli.pdf
- 93. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/05/trump-coronavirus-who-global-death-rate-false-number; for the original tweet, see https://twitter.com/who/status/1234872254883909642?lang=en
- 94. For instance, the *Los Angeles Times*: https://latimes.com/california/story/2020-03-03/six-dead-coronavirus-kirkland-seattle-california-cases; *Contralínea* in Mexico: https://www.contralinea.com.mx/archivo-revista/2020/03/03/organizacion-mundial-de-la-salud-estima-en-3-4-tasa-de-mortalidad-de-coronavirus/; the *Guardian*: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/13/how-many-will-die-of-coronavirus-in-the-uk-a-closer-look-at-the-numbers; *CubaDebate* in Cuba: http://www.cubadebate.cu/noticias/2020/03/05/coronavirus-presente-en-mas-de-80-paises-clases-y-eventos-suspendidos-mas-casos-en-iran-italia-y-eeuu/
- See for instance, S.E. Majowicz et al., 'A common, symptom-based case definition for Gastroenteritis', *Epidemiology and Infection*, vol. 136, no. 7 (2007): https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/epidemiology-and-infection/article/common-symptombased-case-definition-for-gastroente ritis/1C4A6DD940842E8A4D76A38760799CB7
- 96. See: https://www.ijidonline.com/article/S1201-9712(21)00793-1/fulltext
- 97. See 1st edition.
- 98. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/05/trump-coronavirus-who-global-death-rate-false-number: 'Sources at the WHO pointed out to the *Guardian* that the 3.4% figure represented no more than a snapshot of the total number of reported deaths over the number of reported cases on the given day. "It's not a mortality rate. But it is the math. The calculation on the given day." Indeed, although the *Guardian* was reporting this on 5 March, by 13 March it too was reporting this

- as a 'mortality rate'—see: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/13/how-many-will-die-of-coronavirus-in-the-uk-a-closer-look-at-the-numbers
- 99. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33716331/
- 100. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40592-021-00140-6#Fn4
- 101. See above, page 12.
- 102. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/05/trump-coronavirus-who-global-death-rate-false-number
- 103. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/03/07/upshot/how-deadly-is-coronavirus-what-we-know.html: 'Limited testing in many countries means that the reported death rates probably skew high', the article noted.
- 104. https://www.wsj.com/articles/health-chiefs-early-missteps-set-back-coronavirus-response-11587570514
- 105. https://web.archive.org/web/20200309050825/https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/08/us/politics/trump-coronavirus.html
- 106. https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/transcripts/who-audio-emergencies-coronavirus-press-conference-final-02mar2020.pdf
- 107. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Flattening_the_curve
- 108. Craig Dalton et al., 'Pre-Emptive Low Cost Social Distancing and Enhanced Hygiene Implemented before Local COVID-19 Transmission Could Decrease the Number and Severity of Cases', 5 March 2020. Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=3549276 or http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3549276
- 109. Yanis Roussel et al., 'SARS-CoV-2: Fear Versus Data', *International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents*, vol. 55, no. 5 (May 2020), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijantimicag.2020.105947
- 110. See: http://europepmc.org/article/MED/32191675
- 111. https://www.cnn.com/2020/02/25/health/what-is-a-pandemic-explainer/index.html
- 112. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3127275/
- 113. http://web.archive.org/web/20030202145905/http://www.who.int/csr/disease/influenza/pandemic/en/
- 114. See Peter Doshi, 'The Elusive Definition of Pandemic Influenza', https://www.who.int/bulletin/volumes/89/7/11-086173.pdf (1).
- 115. http://assembly.coe.int/Documents/WorkingDocs/Doc10/EDOC12283. pdf $\,$

- 116. https://thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(10) 60154-7/fulltext
- 117. https://cidrap.umn.edu/news-perspective/2010/01/european-hearing-airs-who-pandemic-response-critics-charges
- 118. https://techcrunch.com/2020/03/11/covid-19-officially-declared-a-pandemic-by-the-who-as-deaths-pass-4000/
- 119. http://web.archive.org/web/20110414144836/http://www.who.int/csr/disease/influenza/pandemic/en/index.html
- 120. https://www.visualcapitalist.com/the-worlds-population-2020-by-age/
- 121. https://t.co/Qf3ZubaVya
- 122. https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/03/testing-tracing-backbone-who-coronavirus-wednesdays-briefing/
- 123. http://europepmc.org/article/MED/32191675
- 124. See: https://www.google.com/search?q=covid+as+war&oq=covid+as+war&aqs=chrome.0.69i59j0i22i30l3j0i22i30i457j0i22i30i69i61.1857j0j7&sourceid=chrome&ie=UTF-8
- 125. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/11/who-declares-coronavirus-pandemic
- 126. https://www.thelocal.it/20200322/italy-closes-all-non-essential-factories-in-bid-to-slow-worsening-coronavirus-crisis
- 127. https://www.ilgiornale.it/news/cronache/esperti-cinesi-strigliano-i-lombardi-troppe-persone-giro-1843272.html
- 128. Piero Stanig and Gianmarco Daniele, Fallimento lockdown. Come una politica senza idee ci ha private della libertà senza proteggerci dal virus (Milan: Università Bocconi Editore, 2021).
- 129. https://www.moneycontrol.com/news/world/behind-chinas-twitter-campaign-a-murky-supporting-chorus-5377391.html
- 130. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40592-021-00140-6#ref-CR40
- 131. https://unherd.com/thepost/neil-ferguson-interview-china-changed-what-was-possible/
- 132. See: https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0250651#pone.0250651.ref002
- 133. https://www.npr.org/sections/coronavirus-live-updates/2020/03/26/822123471/we-are-at-war-who-head-says-warning-millions-could-die-from-covid-19?t=1652879791029
- 134. https://www.lemonde.fr/politique/article/2020/03/17/nous-sommes-en-guerre-face-au-coronavirus-emmanuel-macron-sonne-la-mobilisation-generale_6033338_823448.html

- 135. https://www.ft.com/content/c6d2de3a-6ec5-11ea-89df-41bea055720b
- 136. http://www.governo.it/it/articolo/consiglio-dei-ministri-n37-la-dichiarazione-del-presidente-conte/14322
- 137. https://www.adnkronos.com/coronavirus-arcuri-siamo-in-guerra-devo-trovare-armi_1HFqcBvfpPkLKML2Gg8Z7p
- 138. https://www.corriere.it/politica/20_marzo_12/coronavirus-salvini-presto-100o-morti-bollettino-guerra-d8b94f90-645b-11ea-90f7-c3419f46e6a5.shtml
- 139. Staffan Andersson et al., 'Democracy and Technocracy in Sweden's Experience of the COVID-19 Pandemic', *Frontiers in Political Science*: https://doi.org/10.3389/fpos.2022.832518
- 140. https://www.svt.se/nyheter/lokalt/varmland/gymnasiskolor-och-universitet-rekommenderas-stanga; https://www.tes.com/news/have-swedish-schools-really-carried-normal
- 141. https://www.thelocal.se/20200324/sweden-to-allow-only-table-service-at-bars-and-restaurants
- 142. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/apa.15582
- 143. https://theloop.ecpr.eu/explaining-swedish-exceptionalism-in-its-pandemic-response/
- 144. Ibid.
- 145. https://www.expressen.se/nyheter/coronaviruset/okanda-tragedin-somformade-anders-tegnell/
- 146. https://www.dn.se/nyheter/sverige/statsepidemiolog-anders-tegnell-sverige-har-valdigt-svart-att-acceptera-risker/
- 147. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Swedish_government_response_to_the_COVID-19_pandemic
- 148. https://ecfr.eu/article/commentary_sweden_goes_it_alone_the_eus_coronavirus_exception/
- 149. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/22/world/europe/sweden-coronavirus-pariah-scandinavia.html
- 150. https://www.thenationalnews.com/world/europe/2021/08/03/antilockdown-sweden-nears-zero-daily-covid-deaths/
- 151. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/global-opinions/swedens-anti-lockdown-experiment-flopped-now-it-faces-a-wave-of-pandemic-pain/2020/12/01/9e90ee28-3344-11eb-8d38-6aea1adb3839_story.html
- 152. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/sep/25/what-lessons-caneurope-learn-from-sweden-covid-19-experience

- 153. https://www.welt.de/politik/ausland/plus207038461/Schwedens-Corona-Sonderweg-Naives-Gefuehl-der-Unbesiegbarkeit.html
- 154. https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2020/04/28/yet-again-trump-pledges-that-coronavirus-will-simply-go-away/
- 155. https://nytimes.com/2020/03/17/us/politics/trump-coronavirus.html
- 156. https://edition.cnn.com/2020/09/09/politics/bob-woodward-rage-book-trump-coronavirus/index.html
- 157. https://ballotpedia.org/States_that_issued_lockdown_and_stay-at-home_orders_in_response_to_the_coronavirus_(COVID-19)_pandemic,_2020
- 158. https://www.yahoo.com/huffpost/fauci-virus-makes-the-timeline-102420555.html
- 159. See: https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2020/03/coronavirus-pandemic-herd-immunity-uk-boris-johnson/608065/
- 160. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/12/uk-moves-to-delay-phase-of-coronavirus-plan
- 161. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-54252272
- 162. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/13/coronavirus-science-chief-defends-uk-measures-criticism-herd-immunity
- 163. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2XRc389TvG8. This is exactly what happened; see: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/healthandsocialcare/conditionsanddiseases/articles/coronavirus covid19infectionsurveytechnicalarticle/wavesandlagsofcovid19inengland june2021#:~:text=The%20second%20wave%20of%20COVID,at%20 the%20end%20of%20April
- 164. https://www.sciencedirect.com/topics/agricultural-and-biological-sciences/herd-immunity
- 165. Emphasis added.
- 166. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-action-plan/coronavirus-action-plan-a-guide-to-what-you-can-expect-across-the-uk
- 167. Not all disagreed with Johnson's plan and approach: https://web.archive.org/web/20200312210335/https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/12/no-10-coronavirus-briefing-reassuring-in-its-lack-of-reassurance
- 168. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/15/the-governments-herd-immunity-plan-is-callous-and-dangerous
- 169. https://theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/mar/23/britain-covid-19-head-start-squandered

- 170. https://g1.globo.com/politica/noticia/2020/03/10/bolsonaro-diz-que-questao-do-coronavirus-e-muito-mais-fantasia.ghtml
- 171. https://www.cartacapital.com.br/blogs/intervozes/coronavirus-desmascara-a-politica-de-morte-de-bolsonaro/
- 172. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/27/jair-bolsonaro-coronavirus-brazil-governors-appalled
- 173. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcomm.2020.582963/full
- 174. Ibid.
- 175. Ibid.
- 176. Ibid.
- 177. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/16/bolsonaro-brazil-president-luiz-mandetta-health-minister.
- 178. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcomm.2020.582963/full
- 179. Anonymous respondent in southern Brazil, interview with Toby Green, 11 November 2020.
- 180. For Bolsonaro's comments on native Americans, see: https://www.survivalinternational.org/articles/3540-Bolsonaro; for his comments to Maria do Rosário in Congress, and on the 1964–85 dictatorship, see https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/jair-bolsonaro-who-quotes-brazil-president-election-run-latest-a8573901.html
- 181. https://www.instagram.com/tv/B97ENsnqaPm/
- 182. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/30/tp-captain-corona
- 183. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/mar/31/the-guardian-view-on-jair-bolsonaro-a-danger-to-brazilians
- 184. https://www.imperial.ac.uk/media/imperial-college/medicine/sph/ide/gida-fellowships/Imperial-College-COVID19-NPI-modelling-16-03-2020.pdf
- 185. Through the UK Department for International Development (DFID): https://wellcome.org/grant-funding/schemes/epidemic-preparedness-covid-19
- 186. See: https://www.forbes.com/sites/bjornlomborg/2020/04/09/save-lives-and-avoid-a-catastrophic-recession/?sh=1247298a6f92
- 187. https://www.imperial.ac.uk/people/neil.ferguson
- 188. https://www.gatesfoundation.org/about/committed-grants? q=imperial%20college&yearAwardedEnd=2020&yearAwardedStart=2016
- 189. https://www.vaccineimpact.org/aboutus/#:-:text=The%20Consortium%20is%20funded%20by,and%20vaccine%20scale%2Dup%20

- opportunities. GAVI's role in the pandemic is discussed in greater detail below.
- 190. https://www.thesun.co.uk/news/11275293/britains-coronavirus-lockdown-death-rate/
- 191. https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-9068/
- 192. https://worldometers.info/coronavirus. The reliability of official Covid death statistics is analysed in Chapter 3.
- 193. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/16/new-data-new-policy-why-uks-coronavirus-strategy-has-changed
- 194. Alex Broadbent and Pieter Streicher, 'Can You Lock Down in a Slum? And Who Would Benefit if You Tried? Difficult Questions About Epidemiology's Commitment to Global Health Inequalities During COVID-19', Global Epidemiology, vol. 4 (2022): https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloepi.2022.100074
- 195. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/16/new-data-new-policy-why-uks-coronavirus-strategy-has-changed
- 196. https://www.thesun.co.uk/news/11275293/britains-coronavirus-lockdown-death-rate/
- 197. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/17/enemy-deadly-boris-johnson-invokes-wartime-language-coronavirus; https://www.politico.com/news/2020/03/18/trump-administration-self-swab-coronavirus-tests-135590
- 198. See: https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/16/us/coronavirus-fatality-rate-white-house.html for Ferguson's despatch of the report to the White House.
- $199.\ https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/13/us/coronavirus-deaths-estimate.$ html
- 200. Ibid.
- 201. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/pressroom/podcasts/2022/ 20220107/20220107.htm
- 202. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/16/us/coronavirus-fatality-rate-white-house.html
- 203. Ibid.
- 204. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10804993/SAGE-models-scary-held-weight-says-lockdown-architect-them.html
- 205. https://aspeniaonline.it/why-the-pandemics-data-can-be-misleading/
- 206. https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/professor-neil-ferguson-interview-yes-my-prediction-was-off-well-learn-to-live-with-covid-k996nh3gm

- 207. https://www.cato.org/blog/did-mitigation-save-two-million-lives
- 208. https://www.cato.org/blog/how-one-model-simulated-22-million-us-deaths-covid-19; https://www.cato.org/blog/did-mitigation-save-two-million-lives
- 209. Laurent Mucchielli, La Doxa du Covid : Tome 1: Peur, santé, corruption et démocratie (Bastia: Éolienne, 2022).
- 210. Karina Reiss and Sucharit Bhakdi, *Corona: False Alarm? Facts and Figures* (London: Chelsea Green Publishing, 2020).
- 211. https://off-guardian.org/2020/05/09/who-controls-the-british-government-response-to-covid-19/
- 212. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-8164121/Professor-predicted-500-000-Britons-die-coronavirus-accused-having-patchy-record.html
- 213. Ibid.
- 214. Ibid.
- 215. See N. Ferguson et al., 'Estimating the Human Health Risk from Possible BSE Infection of the British Sheep Flock', *Nature*, vol. 6870 (2002), 420–2, doi: 10.1038/nature709, available at https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/11786878/
- 216. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/United_Kingdom_BSE_outbreak
- 217. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2005/sep/30/birdflu.jamessturcke
- 218. Ibid.
- 219. https://web.archive.org/web/20080117092338/http://www.who.int/csr/disease/avian_influenza/country/cases_table_2008_01_15/en/index.html
- 220. https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2009/jul/16/swine-flu-rise-britain
- 221. https://www.imperial.ac.uk/news/66374/swine-early-findings-about-pandemic-potential/
- 222. https://www.cdc.gov/flu/pandemic-resources/2009-h1n1-pandemic. html
- 223. http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/health/8406723.stm; https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/66/rr/pdfs/rr6601.pdf (4)—the CDC estimated that between 43 million and 89 million US citizens had contracted the virus, of whom 120,000 had died. The issue of the 2009 'false pandemic' is discussed in greater detail earlier in this chapter.
- 224. https://www.spectator.co.uk/article/six-questions-that-neil-ferguson-should-be-asked
- 225. https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2020/may/05/neil-ferguson-20-years-experience-with-pathogen-outbreaks

- 226. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/mar/23/britain-covid-19-head-start-squandered
- 227. https://www.ft.com/content/c0badd91-a395-4644-a734-316e71d60bf7? desktop=true&segmentId=7c8f09b9-9b61-4fbb-9430-9208a9e233c8
- 228. https://www.sciencemag.org/news/2020/03/ticking-time-bomb-scientists-worry-about-coronavirus-spread-africa
- 229. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/20/africas-fragile-health-systems-rush-to-contain-coronavirus
- 230. Ibid.
- 231. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4881007/
- 232. See Chapter 6.
- 233. https://mo.ibrahim.foundation/news/2019/africas-first-challenge-youth-bulge-stuck-waithood
- 234. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/africa/2020-03-31/when-pandemic-hits-most-vulnerable
- 235. https://www.sciencemag.org/news/2020/03/ticking-time-bomb-scientists-worry-about-coronavirus-spread-africa
- 236. https://www.cgdev.org/blog/health-systems-low-income-countries-will-struggle-protect-health-workers-covid-19
- 237. Pedrito Cambrão, interview with Toby Green, 4 December 2020.
- 238. The core funders are: the Swedish International Development Agency, the African Capacity Building Foundation (an Agency of the African Union), the Danish Foreign Ministry, the Dutch Foreign Ministry, the Ford Foundation, the Government of Senegal, and the Norwegian International Development Agency: https://codesria.org/spip.php?rubrique225
- 239. https://thesouthafrican.com/news/who-funds-the-african-union/
- 240. Anonymised correspondent, interview with Toby Green, Dakar, 4 December 2020; on the riots in early January, Alaji Mamadou Ndiaye, interview with Toby Green, 9 January 2021.
- 241. https://lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2020/03/24/coronavirus-etat-d-urgence-et-couvre-feu-en-vigueur-au-senegal_6034223_3212.html
- 242. https://www.dn.pt/mundo/-angola-declara-estado-de-emergencia-a-partir-de-sexta-feira-11985859.html
- 243. https://crisis24.garda.com/alerts/2020/03/ghana-authorities-impose-lockdown-on-two-regions-due-to-covid-19-from-march-30-update-3
- 244. Interviews with Hassoum Ceesay, 7 December 2020, and George Bob-Milliar, 2 December 2020; on the role of Chinese loans in Gambia, see:

- https://www.voicegambia.com/2020/11/11/coronavirus-18-leading-chinese-health-experts-arrive-in-the-gambia/
- 245. George Bob-Milliar, interview with Toby Green, 2 December 2020.
- 246. Hassoum Ceesay, interview with Toby Green, 7 December 2020.
- 247. https://qz.com/africa/1902353/did-covid-19-lockdowns-work-in-africa/
- 248. Carlos Cardoso, interview with Toby Green, 8 December 2020.
- 249. https://qz.com/africa/1843839/nigerias-coronavirus-lockdown-is-hitting-poor-families-hard/
- 250. Pedrito Cambrão, interview with Toby Green, 4 December 2020.
- 251. 'O "novo normal" já não é ameaça. Ameaça é morrer a fome por cumprir medidas do "novo normal".' Ibid.; this was the monthly salary for a domestic help on Mozambique Island when Green visited in November 2019.
- 252. https://www.coronatimes.net/india-lockdown-tragedy-fault-lines-nation/
- 253. https://www.dw.com/en/coronavirus-is-it-too-early-to-ease-lockdown-restrictions-in-india/a-53648941; https://www.theguardian.com/world/commentisfree/2021/apr/23/the-guardian-view-on-modis-mistakes-a-pandemic-that-is-out-of-control; https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/29/world/coronavirus-update.html
- 254. https://newleftreview.org/issues/ii122/articles/india-s-starvation-measures
- 255. https://www.wfp.org/news/wfp-chief-warns-hunger-pandemic-covid-19-spreads-statement-un-security-council
- 256. https://www.newzimbabwe.com/nearly-half-of-jobs-in-africa-could-be-lost-due-to-coronavirus-un-warns/; see also: https://www.dailysun.co.za/News/nearly-half-of-jobs-in-africa-could-be-lost-due-to-coronavirus-20200331
- 257. https://www.newzimbabwe.com/nearly-half-of-jobs-in-africa-could-be-lost-due-to-coronavirus-un-warns/
- 258. https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/half-billion-people-could-be-pushed-poverty-coronavirus-warns-oxfam
- 259. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/29/half-of-worlds-workers-at-immediate-risk-of-losing-livelihood-due-to-coronavirus
- 260. Ibid.
- 261. Ibid.

262. https://www.euronews.com/2020/04/02/coronavirus-in-europe-spain-s-death-toll-hits-10-000-after-record-950-new-deaths-in-24-hou. A few countries and territories did not use the strategy, including Japan, Belarus, South Korea, Tanzania, two states in Brazil, certain US states, and, of course, Sweden.

3. THE RISE OF A SINGLE NARRATIVE OF 'THE SCIENCE'

- 1. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=w6koHkBCoNQ&t=2638s&ab_channel=U.S.DepartmentofHealthandHumanServices
- 2. https://www.bmj.com/content/371/bmj.m4695
- 3. Diana Buitrago-Garcia et al., 'Occurrence and Transmission Potential of Asymptomatic and Presymptomatic SARS-CoV-2 Infections: Update of a Living Systematic Review and Meta-analysis', *PLoS Medicine*, vol. 19, no. 5 (26 May 2022), doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1003987
- https://newsweek.com/fauci-said-masks-not-really-effective-keepingout-virus-email-reveals-1596703
- 5. https://web.archive.org/web/20220105160633/https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/331693/WHO-2019-nCov-IPC_Masks-2020.3-eng.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
- 6. https://www.bmj.com/content/371/bmj.m4586/rr-6
- 7. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(21)01736-0/fulltext; see also: https://www.bmj.com/content/371/bmj.m4586/rr-6; https://www.rcreader.com/commentary/masks-dont-work-covid-a-review-of-science-relevant-to-covide-19-social-policy; https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7730486/; https://infekt.ch/2020/04/atemschutzmasken-fuer-allemedienhype-oder-unverzichtbar
- https://www.nytimes.com/2022/05/31/briefing/masks-mandates-us-covid.html
- 9. https://web.archive.org/web/20200606055323/; https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/advice-on-the-use-of-masks-in-the-community-during-home-care-and-in-healthcare-settings-in-the-context-of-the-novel-coronavirus-(2019-ncov)-outbreak
- 10. Interestingly, when the Robert Koch Institute (RKI), the German federal government agency and research institute for disease control, changed its previous recommendations and endorsed universal mask-wearing, it stated: 'If people—even without symptoms—wore masks as a precaution,

- it could minimize the risk of infection. Of note, this is not scientifically documented (emphasis added).
- 11. https://www.covidfaq.co/Claim-A-Danish-study-shows-masks-don-t-work-e2bb579390ea4fed9802d8b2106ad7cd
- 12. https://www.forbes.com/sites/graisondangor/2021/09/19/cdcs-six-foot-social-distancing-rule-was-arbitrary-says-former-fda-commissioner/?sh=238cdd32e8e6; https://twitter.com/FaceTheNation/status/1439582587173941248
- 13. https://twitter.com/AlexBerenson/status/1393365855489167361; see also: https://www.spiked-online.com/2021/06/04/why-i-spoke-outagainst-lockdowns/
- https://glginsights.com/articles/dr-lawrence-gostin-on-mask-and-vaccine-mandates/
- 15. https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2020/03/why-theres-no-national-lockdown/609127/
- 16. https://thedailyrecord.com/2020/05/19/wen-warns-baltimore-business-leaders-covid-lockdown-lifting-too-soon/
- 17. https://www.democracynow.org/2021/7/29/covid_19_delta_variant_leana_wen
- 18. https://glabor.org/i-fear-it-will-be-much-worse-glo-interview-on-the-coronavirus-with-howard-markel-physician-and-medical-historian-at-the-university-of-michigan-who-has-studied-the-use-of-non-pharmaceutical-in/
- 19. See: https://leftlockdownsceptics.com/2021/02/covid-superstars-4-professor-john-edmunds-obe/?doing_wp_cron=1653749144.435703039 1693115234375 for all the material in this paragraph.
- 20. https://tomaspueyo.medium.com/coronavirus-the-hammer-and-the-dance-be9337092b56
- 21. Ibid.
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. https://techcrunch.com/2020/08/26/course-hero-a-profitable-edtech-unicorn-raises-rare-cash/
- 24. https://www.cbinsights.com/company/course-hero/financials
- 25. https://techcrunch.com/2020/08/26/course-hero-a-profitable-edtech-unicorn-raises-rare-cash/
- 26. Mucchielli, La Doxa du Covid.
- 27. https://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/494034-the-data-are-in-stop-the-panic-and-end-the-total-isolation/. For the Stanford antibody study,

- see: https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.04.14.20062463v1. full.pdf
- 28. See, for example: https://egh.phhp.ufl.edu/2020/12/14/study-shows-strong-relationship-between-air-pollution-and-covid-19-deaths-in-northern-italy/
- 29. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)32000-6/fulltext#%20
- 30. https://www.bmj.com/content/375/bmj-2021-068094
- 31. Reiss and Bhakdi, Corona: False Alarm?.
- 32. https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/situation-reports/20200321-sitrep-61-covid-19.pdf
- 33. Reiss and Bhakdi, Corona: False Alarm?.
- 34. https://www.fr.de/panorama/coronavirus-sars-cov-2-sterberate-italien-deutlich-hoeher-rest-welt-zr-13604897.html
- 35. https://www.finddx.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/FIND_SARS-COV2 molecular-assay-evaluation-results 03Jul2020.pdf
- 36. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=RpQ2h8GhaVQ&ab_channel=WarpSpeedPower (minute 1:00).
- 37. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ZmZft4fXhQQ&list=PL8bqIfxnGnznu-FEJe48Y5suORT5byHwl&ab_channel=EduardoCorrochio
- 38. https://tennesseestar.com/2020/09/19/growing-research-indicates-many-covid-19-cases-might-not-be-infectious-at-all/?fbclid=IwAR23DHZBj-F_PKEFIsVsL4d_b6S37eJTg8A5xbx8 RpTYUkIXPJfvO7wQOwI; see also: https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/29/health/coronavirus-testing.html
- 39. https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2021/09/covid-hospitalization-numbers-can-be-misleading/620062/
- 40. Ibid.
- 41. Ibid. Studies: https://hosppeds.aappublications.org/content/early/2021/05/18/hpeds.2021-006001; https://publications.aap.org/hospitalpediatrics/article/11/8/e133/179737/Characteristics-of-Hospitalized-Children-Positive; https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/35599374/
- 42. https://hosppeds.aappublications.org/content/early/2021/05/18/hpeds.2021-006084; see also: https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2021/05/study-number-of-kids-hospitalized-for-covid-is-overcounted.html
- 43. https://blogs.bmj.com/bmj/2021/05/07/covid-vaccines-for-children-should-not-get-emergency-use-authorization/

- 44. https://newsweek.com/fauci-children-hospital-covid-omicron- 1664676
- 45. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvss/coronavirus/Alert-1-Guidance-for-Certifying-COVID-19-Deaths.pdf
- 46. https://youtu.be/oG4AE_0SJck
- 47. https://www.stuff.co.nz/national/health/coronavirus/120443722/coronavirus-is-covid19-really-the-cause- of-all-the-fatalities-in-italy
- 48. https://www.ilsole24ore.com/art/coronavirus-contagiati-reali-in-italia-sono-almeno-100mila-ADnzowD
- 49. https://www.stuff.co.nz/national/health/coronavirus/120443722/coronavirus-is-covid19-really-the-cause- of-all-the-fatalities-in-italy
- 50. Reiss and Bhakdi, Corona: False Alarm?.
- 51. As Bhakdi wrote: 'Even worse—once tested positive for SARS-CoV-2 (even falsely)—an individual can remain marked as a Covid-19 victim for life, depending on the inclination of the responsible authority. Then, irrespective of when and why death occurs, he or she will enter the COVID-19 death register'. See: https://www.cebm.net/covid-19/why-no-one-can-ever-recover-from-covid-19-in-england-a-statistical-anomaly
- 52. https://www.spiegel.de/wissenschaft/coronavirus-erster-todesfall-in-schleswig-holstein-a-6db5f0b0-b662-45b0-bdb4-603684d4dc92
- 53. Belgium (https://www.tagesanzeiger.ch/warum-belgien-die-hoechste-todesrate-weltweit-hat-825753123788) and Italy (https://web.archive.org/web/20210927100724/https://www.iss.it/documents/20126/0/Rapporto+ISS+COVID-19++49_2020+ %281%29.pdf), for example.
- 54. https://www.renycompany.com/blog/covid-19-cases-and-deaths-counted-differently-by-state-country/; https://week.com/2020/04/20/idph-director-explains-how-covid-deaths-are-classified/. In fact, Covid death classification varied from state to state: 'In some states, like Alabama, the deceased must have tested positive for Covid-19 for the death to be reported as a Covid-19 death. Other states, like New York, allow for more leeway. A death may be reported as a Covid-19 death if the deceased was suspected of having it even if no test was performed. Some states require Covid-19 to be the primary cause of death in order to qualify for state reporting, while others report all cases where Covid-19 was present at the time of death to be Covid-19 deaths. These divergent methods make some region's [sic] infection and death rates undercounted and others overcounted, making it difficult to gauge the disease's true impact on medical resources and mortality rates.'

- 55. https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/news/investigation-finds-several-deaths-in-florida-county-wrongly-attributed-to-coronavirus
- 56. https://www.freedomfoundation.com/washington/washington-health-officials-gunshot-victims-counted-as-covid-19-deaths/
- 57. Mentioned in Reiss and Bhakdi, Corona: False Alarm?.
- 58. https://www.spiegel.de/wissenschaft/coronavirus-erster-todesfall-in-schleswig-holstein-a-6db5f0b0-b662-45b0-bdb4-603684d4dc92
- 59. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GCJ-i3PC6I8
- 60. https://www.spectator.co.uk/article/the-way-covid-deaths-are-being-counted-is-a-national-scandal
- 61. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2020/06/11/prof-karol-sikora-covid-19-death-toll-may-less-half-has-recorded/; for his views on the initial lockdown, see the Cambridge Union debate at: https://www.tcs.cam.ac.uk/better-safe-than-sorry-the-lockdown-debate-at-the-cambridge-union/
- 62. https://www.avvenire.it/attualita/pagine/i-troppi-morti-sbagliamo-a-contarli; see also: https://www.fiaso.it/News/Comunicati-Stampa/Monitoraggio-ospedali-sentinella-Fiaso-in-una-settimana-i-ricoveri-balzano-al-25-8-i-pazienti-pediatrici-all-86
- 63. https://www.facebook.com/profile/100002494419255/search/?q= re%20 start
- 64. See, for example, in the US: https://eu.usatoday.com/story/news/factcheck/2020/04/24/fact-check-medicare-hospitals-paid-more-covid-19-patients-coronavirus/3000638001/
- 65. Ibid.
- 66. Ibid.
- 67. https://www.facebook.com/watch/?v=305917774696214
- 68. https://www.simonandschuster.com/books/Undercover-Epicenter-Nurse/Erin-Marie-Olszewski/9781510763661; see also: https://odysee.com/2020-A-Propaganda-Masterpiece-Prof-Mark-Crispin-Miller-PonP-Episode17:303f82cb2db81e65f40d342e61d536bf7098e3a8?src=embed (minute 25:00).
- 69. https://www.who.int/news-room/commentaries/detail/modes-of-transmission-of-virus-causing-covid-19-implications-for-ipc-precaution-recommendations
- 70. https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/332340
- 71. https://thehill.com/changing-america/well-being/medical-advances/494274-nearly-half-of-all-patients-placed-on/; https://off-

- guardian.org/2020/05/06/covid19-are-ventilators-killing-people/; https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2020/04/22/coronavirus-ventilators-survival/. One UK report put the figure at 66 per cent.
- 72. https://www.statnews.com/2020/04/08/doctors-say-ventilators-overused-for-covid-19/
- 73. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8796834/#R5
- 74. Ibid.
- 75. https://apnews.com/article/health-us-news-ap-top-news-international-news-virus-outbreak-8ccd325c2be9bf454c2128dcb7bd616d
- https://www.faz.net/aktuell/wirtschaft/corona-krise-warum-diearbeitslosigkeit-in-deutschland-steigt-16753941.html; https://www.upi. com/Top_News/World-News/2020/02/14/Oxygen-therapy-workingfor-coronavirus-patient-Seoul-says/6651581696794/
- 77. https://www.mdedge.com/cardiology/article/220301/coronavirus-updates/protocol-driven-covid-19-respiratory-therapy-doing
- 78. https://www.atsjournals.org/doi/10.1164/rccm.202003-0817LE
- 79. https://www.esicm.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/684_author-proof.pdf
- 80. The video was subsequently removed. A previous video, posted on 31 March, is still available: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=k9GYTc53r2o&ab_channel=CameronKyle-Sidell
- 81. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-8262351/Nurse-New-York-claims-city-killing-COVID-19-patients-putting-ventilators.html
- 82. https://www.tagesschau.de/investigativ/monitor/beatmung-101.html
- 83. Ibid.
- 84. https://www.vpneumo.de/fileadmin/pdf/f2004071.007_Voshaar.pdf
- 85. https://apnews.com/article/health-us-news-ap-top-news-international-news-virus-outbreak-8ccd325c2be9bf454c2128dcb7bd616d
- 86. Ibid.
- 87. https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/332340
- 88. https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0262315
- 89. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/35766957/
- 90. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7382931/#b0045
- 91. Ibid.
- 92. http://www.trovanorme.salute.gov.it/norme/renderNormsanPdf? anno=2020&codLeg=73789&parte=1%20&serie=null; see also: https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s00428-020-02828-2

- 93. https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/331538; https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/guidance-postmortem-specimens.html%23background; https://www.rcpath.org/uploads/assets/d5e28baf-5789-4b0f-acecfe370eee6223/fe8fa85a-f004-4a0c-81ee4b2b9cd12cbf/Briefing-on-COVID-19-autopsy-Feb-2020.pdf
- 94. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7382931/#b0045
- 95. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32520589/
- 96. https://science.thewire.in/health/what-the-first-covid-19-autopsy-reports-tell-us/
- 97. Ranieri Guerra, *Bugie, verità, manipolazioni. Controstoria della pandemia* (Rome: Piemme, 2021).
- 98. See, for example: https://www.statnews.com/2020/04/29/save-primary-care-devastation-covid-19/
- 99. http://www.quotidianosanita.it/regioni-e-asl/articolo.php?articolo_id=89983
- 100. See, for example: https://www.newswise.com/coronavirus/world-s-leading-icu-doctor-files-lawsuit-against-hospital-system-after-being-barred-from-administering-safe-and-effective-covid-19-treatments/?article id=760545
- 101. Mucchielli, La Doxa du Covid.
- 102. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32074550/; https://www.chinalawtranslate.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Who-translation.pdf
- 103. https://www.nhlbi.nih.gov/news/2021/study-sheds-light-mysterious-post-covid-inflammatory-syndrome-adults-called-mis
- 104. Quoted in Robert F. Kennedy, *The Real Anthony Fauci: Bill Gates, Big Pharma, and the Global War on Democracy and Public Health* (New York: Skyhorse, 2021).
- 105. https://www.amjmed.com/article/S0002-9343(20)30673-2/fulltext
- 106. Ibid.
- 107. See, for example: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/nov/12/covid-professor-didier-raoult-hydroxychloroquine; https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/25/australian-doctors-warned-off-after-prescribing-potentially-deadly-covid-19-trial-drug-to-themselves
- 108. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/10408398.2020. 1841090; https://www.lavocediasti.it/fileadmin/archivio/lavocediasti/Ipovitaminosi_D_e_Coronavirus_25_marzo_2020. pdf. These were later confirmed: see, for example: https://

- journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371%2Fjournal.pone. 0263069&fbclid=IwAR1T_J28IZo5FU8hW4CZ_lPbwRVSiuBn C2VZFCTZVLkveNLFYUO28MUVe74; https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/35793346/
- 109. https://www.theepochtimes.com/a-timeline-of-how-key-covid-19-treatments-have-been-treated-by-regulators_4506873.html
- 110. https://www.ucsf.edu/news/2020/05/417411/smoking-nearly-doubles-rate-covid-19-progression
- 111. https://www.cnbc.com/2021/03/08/covid-cdc-study-finds-roughly-78percent-of-people-hospitalized-were-overweight-or-obese.html
- 112. Ibid.
- 113. https://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/sweetgreen-ceo-obesity-covid-b1913329.html
- 114. https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/12/5/e059041
- 115. Quoted in Kennedy, The Real Anthony Fauci.
- 116. Ibid.
- 117. Ibid.
- 118. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Remdesivir#COVID-19
- 119. https://www.keionline.org/wp-content/uploads/KEI-Briefing-Note-2020_1GS-5734-Remdesivir.pdf
- 120. See Mucchielli, La Doxa du Covid.
- 121. https://www.healio.com/news/infectious-disease/20200429/fauci-on-remdesivir-for-covid19-this-will-be-the-standard-of-care
- 122. https://www.businessinsider.com/chloroquine-remdesivir-compassionate-use-coronavirus-what-it-means-2020-3
- 123. https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/news/ema-provides-recommendations-compassionate-use-remdesivir-covid-19
- $124.\ https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/17/opinion/remdesivir-coronavirus.$ html
- 125. https://www.c-span.org/video/?c4872715/nihs-fauci-touts-positive-results-remdesivir-drug-trial; see also: https://www.science.org/content/article/very-very-bad-look-remdesivir-first-fda-approved-covid-19-drug
- 126. https://www.cnbc.com/2020/04/29/dr-anthony-fauci-says-data-from-remdesivir-coronavirus-drug-trial-shows-quite-good-news.html
- 127. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)31022-9/fulltext; see also: https://www.science.org/content/article/very-very-bad-look-remdesivir-first-fda-approved-covid-19-drug

- 128. https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/coronavirus-covid-19-update-fda-issues-emergency-use-authorization-potential-covid-19-treatment
- 129. https://www.gilead.com/news-and-press/press-room/press-releases/2020/8/gileads-investigational-antiviral-veklury-remdesivir-receives-us-food-and-drug-administration-emergency-use-authorization-for-the-treatment-of-p
- 130. https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/medicines/human/EPAR/veklury
- 131. https://www.fiercepharma.com/pharma/gilead-buoyed-by-potential-remdesivir-covid-19-sales-elevates-2020-outlook-despite-weak-base
- 132. https://www.marketwatch.com/story/gilead-sciences-agrees-to-sell-europe-up-to-500-000-courses-of-remdesivir-11602163256
- 133. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-eu-remdesivir/eu-makes-one-billion-euro-bet-on-gileads-covid-drug-before-trial-results-idUSKBN26Y25K
- 134. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/15/health/coronavirus-remdesivir-who.html
- 135. https://www.bmj.com/content/371/bmj.m4457
- 136. https://www.science.org/content/article/very-very-bad-look-remdesivir-first-fda-approved-covid-19-drug
- 137. https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/fda-approves-first-treatment-covid-19
- 138. https://www.science.org/content/article/very-very-bad-look-remdesivir-first-fda-approved-covid-19-drug
- 139. Ibid.
- 140. https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/remdesivir-shouldn-t-be-used-hospitalized-covid-19-patients-who-n1248320
- 141. https://www.bmj.com/company/newsroom/who-guideline-development-group-advises-against-use-of-remdesivir-for-covid-19/
- 142. https://web.archive.org/web/20220716210905/https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Remdesivir
- 143. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed?term=%22Raoult%20 D%22%5BAuthor%5D
- 144. https://www.lesechos.fr/2008/10/didier-raoult-chercheur-volontariste-1080467
- 145. https://www.connexionfrance.com/French-news/French-researcher-in-Marseille-posts-successful-Covid-19-coronavirus-drug-trial-results
- 146. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7102549

- 147. See, for example: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0924857920300820
- 148. https://web.archive.org/web/20210702041945/https://www.forbes.com/sites/anuraghunathan/2020/04/09/indias-drugmakers-ramp-up-production-of-game-changer-coronavirus-drug-hydroxychloroquine/
- 149. See, for example: https://web.archive.org/web/20210801152421/https:/edition.cnn.com/2020/04/05/health/trump-lupus-hydroxychloroquine-coronavirus-protection/index.html; https://web.archive.org/web/20210715230901/; https:/edition.cnn.com/2020/04/10/health/trump-wrong-about-hydroxychloroquine/index.html; https://web.archive.org/web/20210905214758/; https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2020/04/24/rise-fall-trumps-obsession-with-hydroxychloroquine/
- 150. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)31180-6/fulltext
- 151. https://www.theguardian.com/science/2020/may/22/hydroxy chloroquine-trumps-covid-19-cure-increases-deaths-global-study-finds
- 152. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/nejmoa2016638
- 153. Each resumed briefly, then stopped for good in June; see: https://edition.cnn.com/2020/06/05/health/hydroxychloroquine-uk-recovery-trial-bn/index.html
- 154. https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/coronavirus-covid-19-update-fda-revokes-emergency-use-authorization-chloroquine-and
- 155. https://www.reuters.com/article/health-coronavirus-hydroxy-chloroquine-fr-idUSKBN2340A6
- 156. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/jun/03/covid-19-surgisphere-who-world-health-organization-hydroxychloroquine
- 157. https://web.archive.org/web/20210923232059/; https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/jun/03/covid-19-surgisphere-who-world-health-organization-hydroxychloroquine
- 158. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Surgisphere
- 159. https://www.statnews.com/2020/06/04/lancet-retracts-major-covid-19-paper-that-raised-safety-concerns-about-malaria-drugs/
- $160.\ https://web.archive.org/web/20210923035857/https:/www.nytimes.com/2020/06/14/health/virus-journals.html$
- 161. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/jun/05/lancet-had-to-do-one-of-the-biggest-retractions-in-modern-history-how-could-this-happen

- 162. Kennedy, The Real Anthony Fauci.
- 163. For a wider discussion on the issue, see: https://www.bmj.com/content/376/bmj.o702
- 164. https://web.archive.org/web/20210924090308/https:/www.science.org/news/2020/06/mysterious-company-s-coronavirus-papers-top-medical-journals-may-be-unraveling
- 165. https://www.statnews.com/2020/06/17/who-drops-hydroxy-chloroquine-covid-19-clinical-trial/
- 166. https://www.theafricareport.com/26264/coronavirus-didier-raoult-the-african-and-chloroquine-from-dakar-to-brazzaville/
- 167. https://www.vanguardngr.com/2020/06/covid-19-nigerian-study-finds-chloroquine-hydroxychloroquine-effective-as-prophylaxis/
- 168. Olutayo Adesina of University of Ibadan, interview with Toby Green, 3 July 2022.
- 169. Anonymous correspondent, email to Toby Green, 4 July 2022.
- 170. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7505701/
- 171. D. McCullough and fifty-seven colleagues published a second study in December of 2020 in a dedicated issue of *Reviews in Cardiovascular Medicine*. The article, 'Multifaceted Highly Targeted Sequential Multidrug Treatment of Early Ambulatory High-risk SARS-CoV-2 Infection (COVID- 19)', described a marvellous breadth of effective drugs that these physicians had, by then, developed. See also: https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2022.04.04.22273356v1.full; 'This is the first study describing attitudes and behaviors of physicians caring for COVID-19 outpatients, and the effectiveness and safety of COVID-19 early treatment in the real world. COVID-19 lethality in our cohort was 0.2%, while the overall COVID-19 lethality in Italy in the same period was between 3% and 3.8%'.
- 172. https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/human-regulatory/marketing-authorisation/conditional-marketing-authorisation; https://www.fda. gov/emergency-preparedness-and-response/mcm-legal-regulatory-and-policy-framework/emergency-use-authorization
- 173. It should be noted that remdesivir, unlike for example hydroxychloroquine, did not compete with vaccines since, unlike the latter, it was appropriate only for use in the late stages of the illness.

4. THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE COVID-19 VACCINES

- 1. https://www.bbc.com/news/health-51299735
- 2. https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/situation-reports/20200121-sitrep-1-2019-ncov.pdf
- https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/List_of_COVID-19_vaccine_ authorizations
- 4. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Coalition_for_Epidemic_Preparedness_ Innovations
- https://www.gatesfoundation.org/ideas/media-center/pressreleases/2020/03/life-science-companies-commit-to-the-fight-againstcovid-19-pandemic-alongside-gates-foundation
- 6. https://cepi.net/news_cepi/cepi-to-fund-three-programmes-to-develop-vaccines-against-the-novel-coronavirus-ncov-2019/; https://edition.cnn.com/2020/01/20/health/coronavirus-nih-vaccine-development/index.html; https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Moderna
- 7. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/MRNA_vaccine
- 8. Farrar, Spike, 42.
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. Ibid., 43.
- 11. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fviro.2022.834808/full#F2
- 12. https://time.com/5790545/first-covid-19-vaccine/
- 13. https://www.google.com/finance/quote/MRNA:NASDAQ?ei=FhHNXpLrE-ua_QbDqbXYBQ&oq=MRNA&gs_l=finance-immersive .1.0.81l2.34073.34665.0.35748.4.4.0.0.0.104.362.2j2.4.0....0...1c.1.64. finance-immersive..0.4.362....0.Gvkzi4PDRH4&window=5Y#scso=OxHNXpelEauRggfM5KTIBA1:0&wptab=OVERVIEW
- 14. Farrar, Spike, 46.
- 15. https://www.ft.com/content/0b18aac0-50a3-4694-9d28-ccbc44debcb2
- 16. See: https://www.publiceye.ch/fileadmin/doc/Medikamente/2021_PublicEye_BigPharmaTakesItAll_Report.pdf
- 17. Farrar, Spike, 44.
- 18. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=1_d8sNJ4o1g
- 19. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Access_to_COVID-19_Tools_Accelerator
- 20. https://www.who.int/initiatives/act-accelerator/about
- 21. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/COVAX
- https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/08/covid-vaccine-manufacture-distribute-2-billion-doses/

- 23. https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/covid-19-vaccines/covid-19-vaccine-delivery-partnership (emphasis added).
- 24. Bill Gates, *How to Prevent the Next Pandemic* (London: Allen Lane 2022).
- 25. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Bill_%26_Melinda_Gates_Foundation
- 26. https://thegrayzone.com/2020/07/08/bill-gates-global-health-policy/
- 27. https://www.gatesnotes.com/health/what-you-need-to-know-about-the-covid-19-vaccine
- 28. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/GAVI
- 29. https://healthpolicy-watch.news/who-outsourced-role-on-vaccine-access/
- 30. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/World_Health_Organization
- 31. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Rotary_International
- 32. https://thegrayzone.com/2020/07/08/bill-gates-global-health-policy/
- 33. Linsey McGoey, *No Such Thing as a Free Gift: The Gates Foundation and the Price of Philanthropy* (London/New York: Verso, 2016).
- 34. During a 2020 meeting, half of SAGE's governing board of fifteen people listed conflicts of interest with the Gates Foundation; see: https://web.archive.org/web/20200817005653/https://www.who.int/immunization/sage/DOI_March_2020_pre_meeting.pdf
- 35. https://thegrayzone.com/2020/07/08/bill-gates-global-health-policy/
- 36. https://www.gatesfoundation.org/ideas/media-center/press-releases/2011/05/bill-gates-challenges-global-leaders-at-64th-world-health-assembly-make-vaccines-a-priority-to-save-10-million-lives
- 37. https://www.who.int/teams/immunization-vaccines-and-biologicals/strategies/global-vaccine-action-plan
- 38. Kennedy, The Real Anthony Fauci.
- 39. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Alma_Ata_Declaration#cite_note-WHO_definition-3
- 40. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4166931/
- 41. https://thegrayzone.com/2020/07/08/bill-gates-global-health-policy/
- 42. Former Director of Vaccine Development at the foundation and current CEO of the Bill and Melinda Gates Medical Research Institute, Penny Heaton, hails from drug kingpins Merck and Novartis. The foundation's President of Global Health, Trevor Mundel, served in leadership positions at both Novartis and Pfizer. His predecessor, Tachi Yamada, was previously a top executive at GlaxoSmithKline (GSK). Kate James

- worked at GSK for almost ten years, then became the foundation's chief communications officer. The examples are almost endless.
- 43. https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB1021577629748680000
- 44. https://www.thenation.com/article/society/bill-gates-foundation-philanthropy/
- 45. https://web.archive.org/web/20200312034216/; https://www.gatesfoundation.org/What-We-Do/Global-Health/Discovery-and-Translational-Sciences. It comes as no surprise that the Gates Foundation, a McKinsey client, outwardly stated its 'goal' was to help drug companies side-step safety trials and accelerate the drug approval process for pharmaceutical companies. Or, as they put it, to 'refine potential interventions such as vaccine candidates before they enter costly and time consuming late-stage clinical trials'.
- 46. https://econreview.berkeley.edu/the-merits-and-drawbacks-of-philanthrocapitalism/
- 47. https://thegrayzone.com/2020/07/08/bill-gates-global-health-policy/
- 48. https://www.cnbc.com/2020/01/27/bill-gates-in-2018-world-needs-to-prepare-for-pandemics-just-like-war.html
- 49. https://www.centerforhealthsecurity.org/event201/about
- 50. https://www.centerforhealthsecurity.org/event201/scenario.html
- 51. https://www.weforum.org/press/2019/10/live-simulation-exercise-to-prepare-public-and-private-leaders-for-pandemic-response/
- 52. https://www.businessinsider.com/coronavirus-conspiracy-bill-gates-infowars-2020-4?r=US&IR=T#citing-that-talk-and-the-gates-foundations-250-million-contribution-to-fight-the-disease-some-right-wing-conspiracy-theorists-claim-gates-is-the-mastermind-that-created-the-novel-coronavirus-3; https://www.centerforhealthsecurity.org/news/center-news/2020/2020-01-24-Statement-of-Clarification-Event201. html. Oddly, Gates later claimed that this simulation didn't occur. On 12 April 2020, Gates told the BBC, 'Now here we are. We didn't simulate this, we didn't practice, so both the health policies and economic policies, we find ourselves in uncharted territory': https://www.bbc.com/news/av/world-52233966
- 53. https://www.centerforhealthsecurity.org/event201/recommendations. html
- 54. Ibid.
- 55. https://www.thenation.com/article/economy/bill-gates-investments-covid/

- https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2020/05/02/bill-gatescoronavirus-science/
- 57. Not just in the Anglo-American world: on Easter Sunday, Bill Gates was allotted 10 minutes of prime time to address the German nation on television.
- 58. https://www.cnn.com/2020/04/26/business/bill-gates-coronavirus-reopening-gps/index.html
- 59. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=EjgbMib36do
- 60. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=jXHikITwlng&t=10s
- 61. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=W3qz9-bxljA
- 62. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ie6lRKAdvuY
- 63. https://www.cbsnews.com/video/extended-interview-bill-gates-on-coronavirus-pandemic/
- 64. https://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/watch/bill-gates-on-coronavirus-pandemic-a-vaccine-is-most-likely-solution-82462789549
- 65. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=iyFT8qXcOrM
- 66. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5oEcxMfwJnw. The Gates Foundation has also directed its wealth toward influencing news coverage of global health policy—and to perhaps suppress criticism of its more unsavoury activities. The foundation has donated millions to major media outlets, including NPR, PBS, ABC, BBC, Al Jazeera, the *Daily Telegraph*, the *Financial Times*, Univision, and the *Guardian*. In fact, the *Guardian*'s entire 'Global Development' section was made possible through a partnership with the Gates Foundation. See: https://www.gatesfoundation.org/search#q/k=Inform%20and%20Engage%20 Communities
- 67. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/nejmp2003762
- 68. Ibid.
- 69. Gates did, however, speak favourably of remdesivir.
- 70. https://www.gatesnotes.com/Health/What-you-need-to-know-about-the-COVID-19-vaccine; https://www.gatesnotes.com/Health/Pandemic-Innovation
- 71. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/nejmp2003762
- 72. https://www.gatesnotes.com/Health/What-you-need-to-know-about-the-COVID-19-vaccine (emphasis added).
- 73. https://www.gatesnotes.com/Health/What-you-need-to-know-about-the-COVID-19-vaccine

- 74. https://www.theweek.in/news/world/2020/04/27/bill-gates-defends-chinas-covid-19-response-says-it-did-lot-of-things-right.html
- 75. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/bill-gates-heres-how-to-make-up-for-lost-time-on-covid-19/2020/03/31/ab5c3cf2-738c-11ea-85cb-8670579b863d_story.html
- 76. https://www.marketwatch.com/story/bill-gates-on-whether-this-bullish-timeline-for-a-covid-19-vaccine-is-realistic-theres-simply-no-alternative-2020-04-30
- 77. https://thedispatch.com/p/fact-checking-a-bill-gates-coronavirus
- 78. https://www.ft.com/content/0b18aac0-50a3-4694-9d28-ccbc44debcb2
- 79. https://ec.europa.eu/info/research-and-innovation/research-area/health-research-and-innovation/coronavirus-research-and-innovation/vaccines_en
- 80. The kENUP Foundation estimates that, between February and December 2020, governments spent at least €93 billion on Covid-19 vaccines and therapeutics, 95 per cent of which was in support of vaccines.
- 81. https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/20210111I-PR95308/covid-19-vaccines-meps-call-for-more-clarity-and-transparency
- 82. https://www.publiceye.ch/fileadmin/doc/Medikamente/2021_PublicEye_BigPharmaTakesItAll_Report.pdf (20).
- 83. https://www.ft.com/content/0b18aac0-50a3-4694-9d28-ccbc44debcb2
- 84. Ibid.
- 85. https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2020/12/14/trump-operation-warp-speed-vaccine/
- 86. https://www.axios.com/moderna-barda-coronavirus-funding-disclosure-2775a517-a775-485a-a509-b6906c8535a9.html
- 87. https://www.keionline.org/34386
- 88. https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2020/11/24/938591815/pfizers-coronavirus-vaccine-supply-contract-excludes-many-taxpayer-protections
- 89. https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-health-coronavirus-eu-pfizer-exclusiv-idUKKBN2800ID
- 90. https://www.theguardian.com/business/2020/nov/10/pfizer-and-biontech-could-make-13bn-from-coronavirus-vaccine
- 91. https://www.astrazeneca.com/media-centre/press-releases/2020/astrazeneca-advances-response-to-global-covid-19-challenge-as-it-receives-first-commitments-for-oxfords-potential-new-vaccine.html

- 92. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/health/coronavirus-vaccine-us-chamber-commerce-covid-19-trials-astrazeneca-johnson-sanofi-a9558926.html
- 93. https://www.theguardian.com/business/2020/jun/04/astrazenecadoubles-capacity-for-potential-covid-19-vaccine-to-2bn-doses
- 94. https://www.rts.ch/info/economie/11834305-les-benefices-des-vaccins-contre-le-covid19-massivement-subventionnes-iront-aux-pharmas.html
- 95. https://www.publiceye.ch/fileadmin/doc/Medikamente/2021_PublicEye_BigPharmaTakesItAll_Report.pdf (12).
- 96. https://www.gatesfoundation.org/Media-Center/Press-Releases/2020/05/Bill-and-Melinda-Gates-Foundation-Statement-about-todays-Coronavirus-Global-Response-Summit
- 97. https://www.publiceye.ch/fileadmin/doc/Medikamente/2021_PublicEye_BigPharmaTakesItAll_Report.pdf (22).
- 98. https://thegrayzone.com/2020/07/08/bill-gates-global-health-policy/
- 99. https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2020/07/14/chief-white-houses-operation-warp-speed-vaccine-effort-can-keep-investing-pharma-firms-under-ig-ruling/
- 100. Ibid.
- 101. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-vaccine-development/
- 102. https://www.publiceye.ch/fileadmin/doc/Medikamente/2021_PublicEye_BigPharmaTakesItAll_Report.pdf (18).
- 103. https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/covid-vaccines-for-profit-not-for-people-by-mariana-mazzucato-et-al-2020-12
- 104. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/368/6490/476
- 105. Ibid.
- 106. https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/covid-vaccines-for-profit-not-for-people-by-mariana-mazzucato-et-al-2020-12
- 107. https://cnbc.com/2021/06/09/fauci-blasts-preposterous-covid-conspiracies-accuses-critics-of-attacks-on-science.html
- 108. https://www.ft.com/content/b01a1bcc-3622-4bbf-bc1d-8ea2115cad28
- 109. https://www.ombudsman.europa.eu/en/correspondence/en/130852; https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/documents/other/reply-european-ombudsmans-letter-concerning-transparency-independence-work-european-medicines-agency_en.pdf
- 110. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/17/health/covid-moderna-vaccine.html

- 111. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/19/health/astrazeneca-vaccine-safety-blueprints.html
- 112. https://www.statnews.com/pharmalot/2020/10/20/covid19-coronavirus-pandemic-vaccine-hhs-pfizer-moderna-astrazeneca/
- 113. https://www.statnews.com/2020/05/26/biopharma-companies-spreading-misinformation-taking-advantage-of-it/
- 114. https://investors.modernatx.com/news-releases/news-release-details/moderna-announces-positive-interim-phase-1-data-its-mrna-vaccine
- 115. https://www.statnews.com/2020/05/26/biopharma-companies-spreading-misinformation-taking-advantage-of-it/; https://www.statnews.com/2020/05/19/vaccine-experts-say-moderna-didnt-produce-data-critical-to-assessing-covid-19-vaccine/
- 116. https://www.cnn.com/2020/05/22/investing/moderna-coronavirus-vaccine-stock-sales/index.html
- 117. https://www.pfizer.com/news/press-release/press-release-detail/pfizer-and-biontech-conclude-phase-3-study-covid-19-vaccine
- 118. https://www.ft.com/content/49e45818-4194-4270-8903-9fdd409037b1
- 119. https://www.businessinsider.fr/us/pfizer-ceo-sold-stock-day-covid-19-vaccine-results-unveiled-2020-11
- 120. https://www.vox.com/21556380/pfizer-biontech-covid-19-coronavirus-vaccine-optimism-skepticism
- 121. https://www.cnbc.com/2020/11/11/coronavirus-vaccine-pfizer-ceo-sold-5point6-million-of-stock-as-company-announced-positive-data. html; https://www.statnews.com/2020/05/27/moderna-executives-cashed-out-shares-stock-price-soared/
- 122. https://www.statnews.com/2020/05/27/moderna-executives-cashed-out-shares-stock-price-soared/
- 123. https://www.statnews.com/2020/05/26/biopharma-companies-spreading-misinformation-taking-advantage-of-it/
- 124. https://www.pfizer.com/news/press-release/press-release-detail/pfizer-and-biontech-reach-agreement-supply-eu-200-million
- 125. Ibid.
- 126. See, for example: https://www.ft.com/content/12f7da5b-92c8-4050-bcea-e726b75eef4d
- 127. https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/7046985-European-vaccine-memo.html
- 128. https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-health-coronavirus-eu-vaccine-idUKKCN26D0UG

- 129. Ibid.
- 130. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Pfizer%E2%80%93BioNTech_ COVID-19 vaccine
- 131. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Moderna_COVID-19_vaccine
- 132. https://investors.biontech.de/news-releases/news-release-details/pfizer-and-biontech-submitted-application-conditional-marketing
- 133. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/regulatory-approval-of-pfizer-biontech-vaccine-for-covid-19
- 134. https://investors.biontech.de/news-releases/news-release-details/pfizer-and-biontech-submitted-application-conditional-marketing
- 135. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_21_306; https://www.smithsonianmag.com/smart-news/revised-astrazenecadata-show-its-covid-19-vaccine-76-percent-effective-180977356/
- 136. https://www.nature.com/articles/nbt0596-591
- 137. https://blogs.bmj.com/bmj/2020/11/26/peter-doshi-pfizer-and-modernas-95-effective-vaccines-lets-be-cautious-and-first-see-the-full-data/
- 138. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/28/world/europe/vaccine-secret-contracts-prices.html
- 139. https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2020/10/24/927474041/a-federal-coronavirus-vaccine-contract-released-at-last-but-redactions-obscure-t
- 140. Ibid.; KEI has created a useful webpage with all the Covid-19 contracts—not limited to the US ones—that have so far been obtained through various means: https://www.keionline.org/covid-contracts
- 141. See, for example: https://twitter.com/corporateeurope/status/132682655 8477266946
- 142. https://www.asktheeu.org/en/request/covid_19_advance_purchase_agreem; https://corporateeurope.org/en/2021/01/eu-ombudsman-starts-inquiry-opaque-handling-commission-covid-19-vaccine-contracts
- 143. https://twitter.com/MaajidNawaz/status/1534497541693542400/photo/1
- 144. https://www.ombudsman.europa.eu/en/decision/en/141706
- 145. https://www.ft.com/content/95c49b5a-f2c7-49a3-9ac5-3e7a66e3ad6b
- 146. https://www.politico.eu/article/mep-pascal-canfin-european-commission-we-details-curevac-coronavirus-vaccine-contract/
- 147. https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/info/files/curevac_-_redacted_advance_purchase_agreement_0.pdf

- 148. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_21_302
- 149. https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/info/files/apa_with_sanofi_gsk.pdf
- 150. https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/default/files/redacted_advance_purchase_agreement_biontech-pfizer_0.pdf
- 151. https://www.pressreader.com/usa/las-vegas-review-journal-sund ay/20210131/283021172349554
- 152. https://www.politico.eu/article/italian-broadcaster-publishes-full-commission-vaccine-contract-with-astrazeneca/
- 153. https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2021/dec/05/wall-of-secrecy-in-pfizer-contracts-as-company-accused-of-profiteering
- 154. https://news.bloomberglaw.com/health-law-and-business/why-a-judge-ordered-fda-to-release-covid-19-vaccine-data-pronto
- 155. Joseph Fraiman et al., 'Serious Adverse Events of Special Interest Following mRNA Vaccination in Randomized Trials', available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=4125239
- 156. https://www.publiceye.ch/fileadmin/doc/Medikamente/2021_PublicEye_BigPharmaTakesItAll_Report.pdf (16).
- 157. https://www.politico.eu/article/coronavirus-vaccine-europe-commission-contract-astrazeneca-ties-hands-lawsuits/
- 158. https://www.phe.gov/emergency/events/COVID19/COVIDVaccinators/Pages/PREP-Act-Immunity-from-Liability-for-COVID-19-Vaccinators.aspx
- 159. https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/LSB/LSB10443
- 160. https://www.cnbc.com/2020/12/16/covid-vaccine-side-effects-compensation-lawsuit.html
- 161. https://www.pressreader.com/usa/las-vegas-review-journal-sund ay/20210131/283021172349554
- 162. https://www.ucl.ac.uk/news/2020/dec/opinion-designing-vaccines-people-not-profits
- 163. https://www.politico.com/news/2020/03/05/coronavirus-drug-industry-prices-122412
- 164. https://www.who.int/initiatives/covid-19-technology-access-pool/solidarity-call-to-action
- $165. \ https://www.keionline.org/wp-content/uploads/President-MoH-Costa-Rica-Dr-Tedros-WHO24March2020.pdf$
- 166. https://www.statnews.com/pharmalot/2020/05/28/who-voluntary-pool-patents-pfizer/

- 167. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Access_to_COVID-19_Tools_Accelerator
- 168. https://www.publiceye.ch/fileadmin/doc/Medikamente/2021_PublicEye_BigPharmaTakesItAll_Report.pdf (11).
- 169. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/27/world/europe/coronavirus-vaccine-update-oxford.html
- 170. https://khn.org/news/rather-than-give-away-its-covid-vaccine-oxford-makes-a-deal-with-drugmaker/
- 171. https://gh.bmj.com/content/6/12/e007321
- 172. https://healthpolicy-watch.news/gates-foundation-address-systemic-covid-19/
- 173. https://www.thenation.com/article/economy/bill-gates-investments-covid/
- 174. https://www.forbes.com/sites/jonathanponciano/2020/05/22/billionaires-zuckerberg-bezos/?sh=5301ea717ed6
- 175. https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/pfizer-vaccine-deal-at-us-20-a-dose-sets-ceiling-for-rivals-1.1468998; https://www.straitstimes.com/world/europe/moderna-to-charge-us25-and-us37-for-covid-19-vaccine-dose-says-ceo
- 176. https://www.fiercepharma.com/pharma/pfizer-moderna-turn-up-covid-19-vaccine-prices-europe-as-companies-plot-deliveries-into-2022
- 177. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/aug/11/covid-19-vaccines-the-contracts-prices-and-profits
- 178. https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/vaccine-monopolies-make-cost-vaccinating-world-against-covid-least-5-times-more
- 179. https://unherd.com/2022/05/bill-gates-wants-to-build-a-dystopia/
- 180. https://corporatewatch.org/vaccine-capitalism-a-run-down-of-the-huge-profits-being-made-from-covid-19-vaccines/

5. VACCINATING THE WORLD AGAINST COVID

- https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcarepharmaceuticals/who-does-not-envisage-covid-19-vaccines-being-made-mandatory-2020-12-11/
- 2. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-scotland-55458556
- 3. https://unctad.org/news/export-restrictions-do-not-help-fight-covid-19
- 4. https://www.abc.net.au/news/health/2021-06-11/australians-need-to-be-vaccinated-to-stop-covid-restrictions/100195208; http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S2213-2600(22)00063-7; http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/

- S1473-3099(21)00776-3; http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.2020.8711; http://dx.doi.org/10.1056/NEJMms2101220
- 5. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jan/20/austria-creates-covid-lottery-with-500-prizes-to-woo-vaccine-hesitant
- 6. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/vaccine-incentives-by-state-covid-b1859338.html
- 7. https://www.nbcboston.com/news/coronavirus/you-could-get-free-ice-cream-with-vour-covid-vaccine/2385739/
- https://www.globalcitizen.org/en/content/covid-19-vaccine-businessesfree-incentives/
- 9. https://www.insider.com/brothel-offering-free-sex-with-covid-19-vaccine-2021-11
- 10. https://www.bmj.com/content/373/bmj.n905
- 11. https://fortune.com/2021/04/01/its-official-vaccinated-people-dont-transmit-covid-19/
- 12. https://ourworldindata.org/covid-vaccinations
- 13. https://doi.org/10.1038%2Fd41586-020-03370-6
- 14. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ZapdQnYioj0&ab_channel=IIVasodiPandora (minute 4:00).
- 15. https://seekingalpha.com/news/3852935-european-commission-president-cant-find-texts-on-massive-covid-vaccine-deal
- 16. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/eus-von-der-leyen-cant-find-texts-with-pfizer-chief-vaccine-deal-letter-2022-06-29/; https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jun/29/european-commission-defiant-over-von-der-leyens-pfizer-texts
- 17. https://ec.europa.eu/info/live-work-travel-eu/coronavirus-response/safe-covid-19-vaccines-europeans/eu-digital-covid-certificate_en
- 18. https://www.euronews.com/travel/2021/10/12/green-pass-which-countries-in-europe-do-you-need-one-for; a similar system had already been adopted in China but on a voluntary basis: https://www.codastory.com/authoritarian-tech/china-vaccine-passport/
- 19. Subsequently extended to children above five, and to include booster shots for children.
- 20. https://www.france24.com/en/france/20210714-france-s-new-health-pass-rules-raise-questions-as-many-scramble-to-adapt
- 21. https://www.elysee.fr/emmanuel-macron/2021/07/12/adresse-aux-francais-12-juillet-2021#:~:text=Alors%20que%20le%20pays%20 est,lutter%20contre%20le%20variant%20Delta

- 22. politico.com/news/2022/09/14/global-covid-pandemic-response-bill-gates-partners-00053969?utm_source=substack&utm_medium=email
- 23. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/italy-widens-green-pass-restrictions-curb-covid-19-surge-2021-07-22/
- 24. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-58590187
- 25. https://portolano.it/en/newsletter/portolano-cavallo-inform-employment-equality/as-of-october-15-2021-in-italy-no-salary-without-a-green-pass
- 26. https://italygreenpass.com/info/
- 27. Ibid.
- 28. https://www.wantedinrome.com/news/covid-italy-tightens-super-green-pass-rules-on-10-january.html
- 29. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/italy-make-covid-jab-mandatory-over-50s-tighten-curbs-draft-2022-01-05/
- 30. The following analysis is focused on major Western countries. See: https://gh.bmj.com/content/bmjgh/7/5/e008684.full.pdf; https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/countries-making-covid-19-vaccines-mandatory-2021-08-16/
- 31. https://gh.bmj.com/content/bmjgh/7/5/e008684.full.pdf; https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/countries-making-covid-19-vaccines-mandatory-2021-08-16/. There is significant variation in how countries recognise infection-derived immunity, allow religious, philosophical, and/or medical exemptions, and incorporate testing as an alternative to vaccination. In addition, some countries have implemented a combination of policies and interventions, so each is not mutually exclusive. At the time of writing, these policies have been (temporarily?) abandoned in several countries, due to changing epidemiological circumstances and socio-political resistance.
- 32. https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/hr-topics/global-hr/pages/coronavirus-latin-america-covid-19-vaccine-mandates.aspx; https://www.ips-journal.eu/topics/democracy-and-society/are-vaccine-mandates-the-solution-to-end-the-pandemic-5758/
- 33. https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20211122-kenya-to-seek-proof-of-covid-vaccination
- https://crisis24.garda.com/alerts/2021/10/morocco-authorities-introduce-vaccine-pass-to-access-public-buildings-and-businesses-as-of-oct-26-update-75

- 35. https://www.forbesafrica.com/focus/2022/03/02/virus-vaccines-and-vacillations-vaccine-mandates-and-why-everyone-is-talking-about-it/
- 36. https://africanews.com/2022/02/17/s-african-university-upholds-vaccine-mandate-despite-students-hesitation/
- 37. https://allafrica.com/stories/202110010766.html; http://www.news.cn/english/2021-09/07/c_1310173633.htm
- 38. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4fTSNkG5CQM
- 39. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-59772299
- 40. https://www.dw.com/en/rwanda-forcibly-vaccinating-people-against-covid-victims-say/a-60413978.
- 41. https://www.politico.eu/article/german-parliament-rejects-mandatory-coronavirus-vaccination/; https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60681288
- 42. Some claim that this isn't true, given that those who don't want to be vaccinated can obtain a green pass by taking regular tests. But this argument doesn't hold water: Covid tests generally had a validity of 48–72 hours and, depending on the country, can cost anything from a few euros to 50 euros. This amounts to a monthly cost that is prohibitive for low-income workers and amounts to class-based discrimination. Indeed, the Italian government, for example, flatly rejected the unions' demands that it offer free tests to workers, claiming that this would 'discourage people from getting vaccinated'.
- 43. https://gh.bmj.com/content/bmjgh/7/5/e008684.full.pdf
- 44. Ibid.; https://lexatlas-c19.org/vaccination-principles/; http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.2021.5283
- 45. https://gh.bmj.com/content/bmjgh/7/5/e008684.full.pdf; https://www.politico.eu/article/france-toughens-its-coronavirus-measures-extends-third-shot-to-all-adults/; https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/03/world/israel-covid-booster.html
- 46. https://cnnespanol.cnn.com/2022/05/31/chilenos-vacunarse-evitar-bloqueo-pase-movilidad-orix/
- 47. https://gh.bmj.com/content/bmjgh/7/5/e008684.full.pdf; http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/err.2021.36
- 48. https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX% 3A32021R0953
- 49. https://pace.coe.int/en/files/29004/html
- 50. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/world-news/2021/08/01/protests-france-germany-italy-covid-passports/

- 51. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/letters-to-the-editor/we-have-moved-past-ignorance-on-vaccine-resistance/2021/08/23/f9ff398a-01c1-11ec-87e0-7e07bd9ce270_story.html
- 52. https://www.technologynetworks.com/vaccines/articles/the-vaccination-divide-where-pathogens-meet-politics-362872
- 53. https://www.pnas.org/doi/10.1073/pnas.2120755119
- 54. https://www.newsweek.com/libertarians-mass-noncompliance-joe-biden-vaccine-mandate-covid-1627842
- 55. https://news.yahoo.com/black-lives-matter-greater-york-200600400. html
- https://www.iisf.it/index.php/progetti/diario-della-crisi/massimocacciari-giorgio-agamben-a-proposito-del-decreto-sul-green-pass. html; https://livre.fnac.com/a16617231/Laurent-Mucchielli-La-Doxadu-Covid
- 57. https://theconversation.com/shaming-unvaccinated-people-has-to-stop-weve-turned-into-an-angry-mob-and-its-getting-ugly-173137; https://gh.bmj.com/content/bmjgh/7/5/e008684.full.pdf
- 58. https://gh.bmj.com/content/bmjgh/7/5/e008684.full.pdf; http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1919666117
- 59. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jan/04/macron-declares-his-covid-strategy-is-to-piss-off-the-unvaccinated
- 60. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/09/09/remarks-by-president-biden-on-fighting-the-covid-19-pandemic-3/; https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2021/12/17/press-briefing-by-white-house-covid-19-response-team-and-public-health-officials-74/
- 61. https://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/short_news/draghi-anti-vaccine-is-appeal-to-die/
- 62. https://www.huffingtonpost.it/entry/burioni-ora-no-vax-chiusi-in-casa-come-sorci-meloni-questa-non-e-scienza-vergognoso_it_60-fbdadde4b05ff8cfc88f70
- 63. https://twitter.com/lucatelese/status/1425465204641603586
- 64. https://www.liberoquotidiano.it/news/commenti-e-opinioni/28506724/alessandro-sallusti-criminali-no-vax-chi-sono-politici-conduttori-tv-cattivi-maestri.html
- 65. https://www.editorialedomani.it/idee/commenti/escludiamo-gli-evasori-vaccinali-dalla-vita-civile-green-pass-0500y74c

- 66. https://roma.corriere.it/notizie/cronaca/21_agosto_31/d-amato-no-vax-paghino-ricoveri-rosato-la-sanita-diritto-tutti-6c069306-0a38-11ec-9ad8-3887e018c8c4.shtml
- 67. https://www.iltempo.it/politica/2020/10/27/news/andrea-scanzi-post-facebook-se-fossi-giuseppe-conte-morire-mosche-matteo-salvini-bufera-25027607/
- 68. https://gh.bmj.com/content/bmjgh/7/5/e008684.full.pdf; http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eclinm.2021.101109; http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j. vaccine.2020.10.027; http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(19)32686-8; http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/vaccines10010106; http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n513; http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/vaccines9101121
- 69. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.o102; http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjebm-2021-111735; for the question of the raw clinical trial data, see https://www.bmj.com/content/378/bmj.o1731.
- 70. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n2635
- 71. https://phmpt.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/091621-Complaint.pdf
- 72. https://fingfx.thomsonreuters.com/gfx/legaldocs/egvbkaeggpq/vaccine%20foia%20status%20report.pdf
- 73. https://www.ombudsman.europa.eu/en/decision/en/149025#_ftn3; https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/documents/other/ema-reply-letter-members-european-parliament-ms-m-rivasi-mr-p-pedicini-ms-t-metz-concerning-covid-19_en.pdf; https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/news/european-regulators-propose-way-forward-publication-full-clinical-trial-data
- 74. https://www.ft.com/content/af8da7d4-43ea-41d6-90ee-f959b3675cc5
- 75. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(21) 02046-8/fulltext
- 76. https://www.jonathan-cook.net/blog/2021-09-04/vaccine-children-science/
- 77. https://gov.wales/written-statement-covid-19-vaccination-jcvi-chief-medical-officers-advice-vaccinating-12-15-year
- 78. https://www.cnbc.com/2022/03/29/fda-authorizes-fourth-pfizer-covid-vaccine-dose-for-people-age-50-and-older-.html
- 79. https://gh.bmj.com/content/bmjgh/7/5/e008684.full.pdf
- 80. https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/about-us/how-we-work/governance-documents/funding; https://www.fda.gov/about-fda/fda-basics/fact-sheet-fda-glance#:-:text=Program%20Funding,%2410.01%20per%20 American%20per%20year

- 81. See, for example: https://www.bmj.com/content/377/bmj.o1538
- 82. https://www.bmj.com/content/354/bmj.i5055
- 83. https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/about-us/who-we-are/executive-director
- 84. https://www.bmj.com/content/342/bmj.d2686.full
- 85. Ibid.
- 86. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/d41586-021-00998-w
- 87. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n2251
- 88. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n2211
- 89. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2788346
- 90. http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.40364
- 91. For example, the banning of Moderna for under-thirtys in November 2021 in Germany and France: https://www.forbes.com/sites/roberthart/2021/11/10/germany-france-restrict-modernas-covid-vaccine-for-under-30s-over-rare-heart-risk-despite-surging-cases/
- 92. https://mark-skidmore.com/2021/11/06/dr-peter-doshis-remarkable-speech-everybody-knows/
- 93. See, for example: https://ijvtpr.com/index.php/IJVTPR/article/view/
- 94. https://www.totalhealth.co.uk/blog/are-people-getting-full-facts-covid-vaccine-risks
- 95. https://www.theatlantic.com/science/archive/2021/08/robert-malone-vaccine-inventor-vaccine-skeptic/619734/
- 96. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/jlme.12012; http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj. o102; http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjebm-2021-111735
- 97. https://www.bmj.com/content/376/bmj.o102; https://news.gallup.com/poll/266060/big-pharma-sinks-bottom-industry-rankings.aspx
- 98. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/22970920/
- 99. https://www.cnn.com/2021/05/21/business/covid-vaccine-billionaires/index.html
- 100. https://www.theguardian.com/business/2009/sep/02/pfizer-drugs-us-criminal-fine
- 101. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/aug/11/pfizer-nigeria-meningitis-drug-compensation
- 102. https://web.archive.org/web/20100820134807/; http://onlinejournal.com/artman/publish/article_6149.shtml. See also the activities of Pfizer in Nigeria, discussed below.
- 103. https://www.nature.com/articles/450324b

- 104. https://theintercept.com/2022/03/01/war-climate-crisis-putin-trump-oil-gas/?utm_medium=social&utm_source=twitter&utm_campaign=theintercept.
- 105. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2788346?gu estAccessKey=b3fd2457-1026-4892-b9fd-a1021bdaa393&utm_source=silverchair&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=article_alert-jama&utm_term=mostread&utm_content=olf-widget_06102022& fbclid=IwAR01db8gWZ_ii-XcNbvruAr6ZxpgjZ4oaJscr6aYs-5o4k_KUJvtOuqDRRM
- 106. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41598-022-10928-z?fbclid=IwAR34 zrsFyi8qEkIN1QVp17yUUz6RcLtJAsJ6Jz6hGF5eOYnKvDWtMxxW4 fA
- 107. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=4125239
- 108. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/11/11/science/vaccine-waning-immunity.html
- 109. Bardosh et al., notes 7-16.
- 110. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667(21)00273-5
- 111. https://www.clarkcountytoday.com/news/bill-gates-whats-the-point-of-mandates-if-the-vaccines-dont-work/
- 112. https://www.gavi.org/vaccineswork/why-are-fully-vaccinated-people-still-catching-covid-19
- 113. S. V. Subramanian and Akhil Kumar, 'Increases in COVID-19 are Unrelated to Levels of Vaccination Across 68 Countries and 2947 Counties in the United States', *European Journal of Epidemiology*, vol. 36, no. 12 (2021): 1237–1240, doi: 10.1007/s10654-021-00808-7.
- 114. See, for example: https://www.bmj.com/content/376/bmj-2021-069052; https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2022.06.28. 22276926v2
- 115. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41467-022-29225-4
- 116. https://uk.news.yahoo.com/gibraltar-cancels-official-christmas-celebrations-covid-coronavirus-163444274.html
- 117. https://www.theguardian.com/australianews/2021/aug/24/why-is-covid-surging-in-highly-vaccinated-israel-and-what-can-australia-learn-from-it
- 118. Genevieve R. Meredith et al., 'Routine surveillance and vaccination on a university campus during the spread of the SARS-CoV-2 Omicron variant', *JAMA Netw Open*, vol. 5, no. 5 (2022): e2212906. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.12906.

- 119. https://www.thenational.scot/news/19819923.covid-expert-says-omicron-exposed-herd-immunity-unlikely-work/
- 120. https://health.clevelandclinic.org/how-much-of-the-population-will-need-to-be-vaccinated-until-the-pandemic-is-over/
- 121. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Herd immunity
- 122. https://www.who.int/news-room/commentaries/detail/immunity-passports-in-the-context-of-covid-19
- 123. https://twitter.com/ShoebridgeC/status/1254364437982699523
- 124. https://www.who.int/publications-detail-redirect/WHO-2019-nCoV-Sci_Brief-Natural_immunity-2021.1
- 125. https://web.archive.org/web/20201105145507/https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/question-and-answers-hub/q-a-detail/coronavirus-disease-covid-19-serology
- 126. https://web.archive.org/web/20201118082023/https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/question-and-answers-hub/q-a-detail/coronavirus-disease-covid-19-serology
- 127. https://www.aier.org/article/who-deletes-naturally-acquired-immunity-from-its-website/
- 128. https://web.archive.org/web/20210107060048/https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/question-and-answers-hub/q-a-detail/coronavirus-disease-covid-19-serology
- 129. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/34111938/
- 130. https://www.bmj.com/content/371/bmj.m4037
- 131. https://apnews.com/article/fact-check-pfizer-transmission-european-parliament-950413863226
- 132. See https://twitter.com/AlbertBourla/status/1402240820120592393 and https://twitter.com/AlbertBourla/status/1377618480527257606.
- 133. https://boriquagato.substack.com/p/birx-had-a-tough-day-in-congress#play
- 134. E.g., https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2021/02/vaccines-should-end-the-pandemic-despite-the-variants-say-experts/; https://www.science.org/content/article/brazilian-town-experiment-shows-mass-vaccination-can-wipe-out-covid-19
- 135. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(21)00676-9; http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n2101
- 136. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(21)00676-9; https://jme.bmj.com/content/48/6/371; http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciac262

- 137. https://www.gavi.org/vaccineswork/why-vaccine-side-effects-might-be-more-common-people-whove-already-had-covid-19
- 138. https://unherd.com/2022/01/has-the-great-barrington-declaration-been-vindicated/
- 139. As confirmed by the age-related risk discussed earlier in this paragraph.
- 140. http://dx.doi.org/10.7189/jogh.11.01011
- 141. As the UK's JCVI recognised in September 2021: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/jcvi-statement-september-2021-covid-19-vaccination-of-children-aged-12-to-15-years/jcvi-statement-on-covid-19-vaccination-of-children-aged-12-to-15-years-3-september-2021
- 142. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/health/article-10452707/Not-experts-agree-Covid-vaccines-necessary-children-young-five.html; for Denmark, see: https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/denmark-offer-fourth-covid-vaccine-dose-people-over-50-years-2022-06-22/
- 143. For example, Italy (https://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/short_news/italy-to-make-covid-pass-compulsory-for-schools/), California (https://www.gov.ca.gov/2021/10/01/california-becomes-first-state-in-nation-to-announce-covid-19-vaccine-requirements-for-schools/), and Angola (https://www.jornaldeangola.ao/ao/noticias/criancas-e-adolescentes-obrigados-a-apresentar-certificado-de-vacinacao/).
- 144. See https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/health-environment/article/3198972/coronavirus-vaccine-hong-kong-rolls-out-biontech-jabs-children-aged-6-months-under-5-years-minister
- 145. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-2019-nCoV-Policy-brief-Mandatory-vaccination-2022.1
- 146. Ibid.
- 147. https://jme.bmj.com/content/47/8/565
- 148. https://www.who.int/director-general/speeches/detail/who-director-general-s-opening-remarks-at-the-media-briefing-on-covid-19---12-november-2021
- 149. https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/covid-vaccine-tracker-global-distribution/
- 150. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/world/covid-vaccinations-tracker.html
- 151. https://www.who.int/news/item/07-10-2021-who-un-set-out-steps-to-meet-world-covid-vaccination-targets
- 152. https://www.finder.com.au/moderna-vs-pfizer-shares
- 153. https://www.bmj.com/content/375/bmj.n2824

- 154. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41577-022-00722-3
- 155. https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2022/01/19/1073034243/opinion-5-steps-we-must-take-to-vaccinate-the-worlds-vulnerable?t= 1658486631759
- 156. Even the FDA's own advisory committee rejected population-wide boosters: https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/fda-advisory-group-rejects-covid-boosters-limits-high-risk-groups-rcna2074
- 157. https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2022/08/18/1117778748/whats-behind-the-fdas-controversial-strategy-for-evaluating-new-covid-boosters
- 158. https://www.fda.gov/emergency-preparedness-and-response/coronavirus-disease-2019-covid-19/covid-19-vaccines
- 159. Ibid.
- 160. https://www.raps.org/news-and-articles/news-articles/2020/3/covid-19-vaccine-tracker
- 161. See, for example, the Russian Sputnik vaccine: https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanepe/article/PIIS2666-7762(21)00227-1/fulltext
- 162. https://theintercept.com/2022/01/01/covid-vaccine-passports-surveillance/

CONCLUSION: OMICRON - THE END OF THE STORY

- 1. https://www.shropshirestar.com/news/uk-news/2021/12/13/omicron-causing-200000-new-infections-per-day-sajid-javid-tells-mps/
- 2. https://twitter.com/DrJBhattacharya/status/1553209514819833857
- 3. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/dec/18/uk-scientists-curbs-covid-infections-omicron-deaths-restrictions-sage
- 4. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jan/03/when-will-omicron-peak-in-uk-and-is-the-modelling-wrong
- 5. https://www.birminghammail.co.uk/news/midlands-news/warning-4000-covid-deaths-day-22503812
- 6. https://bmj.com/content/376/bmj.o254
- 7. https://www.independentsage.org/emergency-statement-on-omicron-15-december-2021/
- 8. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10495833/South-African-doctor-discovered-Omicron-says-pressured-making-variant-sound-worse.html

- https://www.denbighshirefreepress.co.uk/news/national/19781898. omicron-causing-200-000-new-infections-per-day-sajid-javid-tells-mps/
- 10. https://www.clarkcountytoday.com/news/dr-deborah-birx-i-knew-shots-would-not-prevent-covid-infection/
- 11. https://disinformationchronicle.substack.com/p/cdc-now-says-covid-19-prior-infection?utm_source=substack&utm_medium=email
- 12. https://www.who.int/publications-detail-redirect/WHO-2019-nCoV-Post_COVID-19_condition-Clinical_case_definition-2021.1
- 13. https://doi.org/10.1007%2Fs11606-022-07523-3; https://doi.org/10.21203/rs.3.rs-798316/v1
- 14. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/34772922/
- 15. https://uk.news.yahoo.com/covid-longhaulers-behind-global-patient-040355384.html
- 16. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41591-022-01840-0
- 17. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-022-01453-0#ref-CR1
- 18. https://www.acpjournals.org/doi/10.7326/M21-4905
- 19. https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2022/05/24/1100505822/whats-ailing-long-covid-patients-a-new-federal-study-looks-for-clues?t=1657365682580
- 20. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8392739/
- 21. https://ijponline.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s13052-022-01233-6
- 22. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanchi/article/PIIS2352-4642(22)00154-7/fulltext
- 23. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanchi/article/PIIS2352-4642(22)00167-5/fulltext
- 24. https://www.isca.ox.ac.uk/sites/default/files/anthro/documents/media/mphil_dissertation_titles.pdf (2).
- 25. See their bios at the *Guardian* website: https://www.theguardian.com/profile/stephen-reicher; and https://www.theguardian.com/profile/susan-michie
- 26. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Martin_Kulldorff
- 27. https://www.ox.ac.uk/research/research-impact/breakthrough-development-universal-flu-vaccine
- 28. https://www.tabletmag.com/sections/science/articles/pandemic-science
- 29. William T. Vollmann, Rising Up and Rising Down: Some Thoughts on Violence, Freedom and Urgent Means (New York: Ecco, 2004).

- 30. Florence Bernault, 'Some Lessons from the History of Epidemics in Africa', *African Arguments*, 5 June 2020: https://africanarguments.org/2020/06/some-lessons-from-the-history-of-epidemics-in-africa/
- 31. See: https://justthenews.com/sites/default/files/2020-07/westat_audit. pdf, especially 24–25; and http://archive.boston.com/news/world/africa/articles/2004/12/14/nih_was_warned_in_02_on_aids_drug_for_africa/
- 32. https://www.statnews.com/2021/12/13/we-have-enough-covid-vaccines-for-most-of-world-but-rich-countries-stockpiling-more-than-they-need/
- 33. For example, https://www.ft.com/content/48fa65a3-5aed-4fc3-b458-29b844b2bcb3; https://blogs.worldbank.org/africacan/what-driving-covid-19-vaccine-hesitancy-sub-saharan-africa
- 34. See Part 2.
- 35. https://www.thecable.ng/time-for-nigeria-to-move-on-from-covid-impediments
- 36. https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/vaccine-monopolies-make-cost-vaccinating-world-against-covid-least-5-times-more
- https://unherd.com/thepost/what-gordon-brown-misses-about-covidcolonialism/
- 38. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=aIZHCDBdNMA
- 39. Bank/Sharpley, Covid and Custom in Rural South Africa, 8.

6. DID LOCKDOWNS SAVE LIVES?

- 1. https://www.politicshome.com/news/article/coronavirus-vaccine-hope-as-human-trials-begin-for-governmentbacked-imperial-candidate
- 2. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/jan/23/coronavirus-panic-spreads-in-china-with-three-cities-in-lockdown
- 3. See above, page 92.
- 4. https://independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/uk-lockdown-coronavirus-death-toll-neil-ferguson-a9559051.html
- 5. https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/#countries, data accessed 17 May 2022.
- 6. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41586-020-2405-7#article-comments
- 7. Ibid., comment section.
- 8. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/eci.13484
- 9. Jonas Herby et al., 'A Literature Review and Meta-analysis of the Effects of Lockdowns on Covid-19 Mortality', https://sites.krieger.jhu.edu/iae/

- files/2022/01/A-Literature-Review-and-Meta-Analysis-of-the-Effects-of-Lockdowns-on-COVID-19-Mortality.pdf
- 10. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3665588
- 11. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/eclinm/article/PIIS2589-5370(20)30208-X/fulltext
- 12. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpubh.2020.604339/full
- 13. https://telegraph.co.uk/news/2021/06/03/german-study-finds-lockdown-had-little-effect-virus-infections/
- 14. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-europe-mortality-idUSKBN2BG1R9
- 15. https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-failed-experiment-of-covid-lockdowns-11599000890
- 16. https://c2cjournal.ca/2021/03/do-lockdowns-make-a-difference-in-a-pandemic/
- 17. https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/#countries, data accessed 11 March 2022.
- 18. https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2021/09/ron-desantis-schools-coronavirus-exposure
- 19. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10249011/Florida-reports-LOWEST-cases-capita.html
- 20. https://ourworldindata.org/covid-stringency-index
- 21. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0140673621027963
- 22. Mai He and Lucia F. Dunn, 'Evaluating Incidence and Impact Estimates of the Coronavirus Outbreak from Official and Non-Official Chinese Data Sources', at https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3540636
- 23. https://www.economist.com/graphic-detail/2021/05/30/covid-19-deaths-in-wuhan-seem-far-higher-than-the-official-count
- 24. https://bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-04-14/china-s-covid-deaths-data-questioned-as-tally-lags-other-nations
- 25. See for instance: https://storiesfromthestateofexception.wordpress.com/ 2022/04/14/the-silenced-deaths-of-the-shanghai-2022-lockdown/
- 26. https://twitter.com/Forbes/status/1524474868980494338
- 27. https://www.spectator.co.uk/article/zero-covid-is-the-new-one-child-policy/
- 28. See the exchange between Imperial College and Fraser Nelson, editor of the *Spectator*, here: https://twitter.com/imperialcollege/status/13077606 15545606145?lang=en-GB

- 29. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/sep/26/welcometo-libertarian-covid-fantasy-land-thats-sweden-to-you-and-me
- 30. https://www.theguardian.com/world/commentisfree/2020/may/23/sweden-covid-19-policy-model-for-right-also-a-deadly-folly
- 31. https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/#countries, data accessed 17 May 2022.
- 32. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/science-and-disease/swedens-death-rate-among-lowest-europe-despite-avoiding-strict/
- 33. https://twitter.com/piersmorgan/status/1522546839446241288—the view of Piers Morgan.
- 34. https://unherd.com/thepost/denmark-overtakes-sweden-as-the-restriction-free-nordic-nation/
- 35. https://www.berlingske.dk/kronikker/professor-og-virolog-om-doedstal-under-corona-danmark-og-sverige-har
- 36. https://dailysceptic.org/2022/11/08/sweden-wins-country-that-refused-lockdown-and-kept-schools-open-has-lowest-pandemic-cumulative-excess-mortality-in-the-world/
- 37. https://www.theweek.co.uk/news/science-health/956673/did-sweden-covid-experiment-pay-off
- 38. https://www.thelocal.se/20220225/swedens-pandemic-strategy-fundamentally-correct-coronavirus-commission/
- 39. https://www.who.int/data/sets/global-excess-deaths-associated-with-covid-19-modelled-estimates
- 40. All data in this paragraph from: https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/#countries, accessed 11 March 2022.
- 41. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/7/28/brazil-medics-seek-icc-probe-of-bolsonaro-govt-covid-19-response
- 42. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/oct/20/jair-bolsonaro-crimes-against-humanity-inquiry
- 43. All data accessed at https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/#countries, 11 March 2022.
- 44. https://www.economist.com/graphic-detail/coronavirus-excess-deaths-tracker
- 45. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2020/10/18/peru-has-toughest-lockdown-world-still-ended-worst-fatality/
- Maddalena Cevese, 'The Economic Impact of Covid-19 Lockdown Policies in Argentina', in Sutoris et al., Pandemic Response and the Cost of Lockdowns.

- 47. Toby Green, interview with John Perry for Collateral Global, November 10 2022, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=nbciyoB-KgQ; see also https://unherd.com/2022/11/nicaraguas-inconvenient-covid-victory/.
- 48. https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/11/1051211
- 49. Elisabeth Mahase, 'Covid-19: Why Are Age and Obesity Risk Factors for Serious Disease?', *British Medical Journal* (2020): 371, at: https://www.bmj.com/content/371/bmj.m4130
- 50. https://collateralglobal.org/article/lockdowns-in-the-global-south/
- 51. https://www.thesierraleonetelegraph.com/curfews-and-lockdowns-may-not-be-the-answer-to-covid-19-in-africa/
- 52. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4504358/
- 53. https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.10.21.20216895v1.full. pdf
- 54. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-021-00460-x
- 55. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S016041202031254X
- 56. https://www.pnas.org/content/117/26/14857
- 57. https://www.who.int/news-room/commentaries/detail/transmission-of-sars-cov-2-implications-for-infection-prevention-precautions
- 58. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/07/health/coronavirus-aerosols-who.html
- 59. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/07/opinion/coronavirus-airborne-transmission.html
- 60. https://www.wired.com/story/the-teeny-tiny-scientific-screwup-that-helped-covid-kill/
- 61. https://www.forbes.com/sites/jvchamary/2021/05/04/who-coronavirus-airborne/?sh=3d213d574472
- 62. https://www.forbes.com/sites/jvchamary/2020/10/30/world-health-organization-coronavirus-airborne/?sh=a14ad5b3f1c5; https://www.wired.com/story/the-teeny-tiny-scientific-screwup-that-helped-covid-kill/
- 63. https://www.wired.com/story/the-teeny-tiny-scientific-screwup-that-helped-covid-kill/
- 64. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/non-pharmaceutical-public-health-measuresfor-mitigating-the-risk-and-impact-of-epidemic-and-pandemic-influenza
- 65. https://ltccovid.org/2020/04/12/mortality-associated-with-covid-19-outbreaks-in-care-homes-early-international-evidence/

- 66. https://www.newsweek.com/how-fauci-fooled-america-opinion-1643839
- 67. Bill Gates, *How to Prevent the Next Pandemic* (London: Allen Lane, 2022), 34.
- 68. Mark Woolhouse, *The Year the World Went Mad* (Muir of Ord: Sandstone Press, 2022), 51.
- 69. Farrar, Spike, 94.
- 70. Graeme J. Ackland et al., 'Effect of School Closures on Mortality from Coronavirus Disease 2019: Old and New Predictions', *British Medical Journal* (2020): 371, doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj. m3588 (1).
- 71. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2020/12/30/germany-expected-extend-lockdown-daily-deaths-pass-1000-first/
- 72. https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/uks-covid-death-toll-is-below-the-european-average-xw90c59zg
- 73. https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/excess-deaths-during-pandemic-are-symptom-of-poor-health-in-scotland-t77s9dx33
- 74. See for instance, Cristian Vasile, 'Mental Health and Immunity (review)', Experimental and Therapeutic Medicine, vol. 20, no. 11 (2020): doi: 10.3892/etm.2020.9341.
- 75. Woolhouse, The Year the World Went Mad, 52.
- 76. https://www.theweek.co.uk/news/science-health/956673/did-sweden-covid-experiment-pay-off
- 77. https://washingtonmonthly.com/2022/04/19/what-sweden-got-right-about-covid/
- 78. https://www.ft.com/content/0c07de5f-e852-4c23-823b-5f8f7d18ebef
- 79. https://qz.com/1856836/uk-deaths-from-undiagnosed-illnesses-may-be-greater-than-covid-19/
- 80. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/health/coronavirus-cancer-cases-covid-services-uk-macmillan-b1398672.html
- 81. https://telegraph.co.uk/women/life/grimmilestone-need-glimmer-hope/
- 82. For Dalgleish's intervention, see: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/debate/article-8890777/If-lockdown-drug-wouldnt-approved-writes-Professor-ANGUS-DALGLEISH.html; for Sikora, see: https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/saturday-interview-karol-sikora-zr3qxsn6f
- 83. https://efpia.eu/media/602636/every-day-counts-covid19-addendum.pdf (21).
- 84. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/nov/14/heart-disease-deaths-soar-in-england-covid

- 85. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2021/01/01/number-heart-attack-patients-admitted-intensive-care-plunges/
- 86. https://efpia.eu/media/602636/every-day-counts-covid19-addendum.pdf (27).
- 87. https://www.connexionfrance.com/French-news/30-000-cancer-cases-undetected-France-due-to-Covid-19
- 88. Christine Le Bihan Benjamin et al., 'Monitoring the Impact of COVID-19 in France on Cancer Care: A Differentiated Impact', *Scientific Reports*, vol. 12, no. 4207 (2022): https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-07984-w
- 89. https://efpia.eu/media/602636/every-day-counts-covid19-addendum.pdf (22).
- 90. https://www.iqvia.com/-/media/iqvia/pdfs/library/publications/the-impact-of-covid-19-on-cancer-treatment-in-spain.pdf?_=1605090224795
- 91. Sofia Ruíz Medina et al., 'Significant Decrease in Annual Cancer Diagnoses in Spain During the COVID-19 Pandemic: A Real-data Study', *Cancers*, vol. 13, no. 3215 (2021): https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers13133215
- 92. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7703200/pdf/main.pdf?fbclid=IwAR0M69f_uSbc_nnaHSsnRnX99zS_2joM4sfLeXOmLRb_zlZNbqY6YFraREQ
- 93. Rachel D. Eckford et al., 'The COVID-19 Pandemic and Cancer Patients in Germany: Impact on Treatment, Follow-up Care, and Psychological Burden', *Front Public Health*, vol. 9, no. 788598 (2021), doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.788598
- 94. https://www.iqvia.com/-/media/iqvia/pdfs/library/publications/impact-of-covid-19-on-cancer-treatment-germany.pdf?=1605090475113
- 95. https://www.escardio.org/The-ESC/Press-Office/Press-releases/worse-outcomes-observed-after-heart-attacks-during-pandemic-compared-to-previous
- 96. https://www.bz-berlin.de/ratgeber/coronavirus-lockdown-mehr-tote-durch-schlaganfaelle-infarkte-und-suizide-erwartet
- 97. https://www.healthline.com/health-news/why-heart-disease-deaths-rose-during-covid-19-surge#Direct-effect-on-heart-related-deaths-still-significant
- 98. https://www.webmd.com/cancer/news/20210505/nearly-10-million-cancer-screenings-missed-during-pandemic

- 99. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-8854715/More-26-000-excess-deaths-recorded-private-homes-England-Wales-September.
- 100. Ibid.
- 101. https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2021/09/29/ 1041515129/ obesity-rates-rise-during-pandemic-fueled-by-stress-job-loss-sedentary-lifestyle?t=1652781172217
- 102. Marie Hauerslev et al., 'Childhood Obesity on the Rise During COVID-19: A Request for Global Leaders to Change Trajectory', *Obesity (Silver Spring)*, vol. 28 (November 2021), doi: 10.1002/oby.23307
- 103. Brandon J. Restrepo, 'Obesity Prevalence Among US Adults During the COVID-19 Pandemic', *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2022.01.012
- 104. https://twitter.com/EWoodhouse7/status/1543227078698582016
- 105. https://www.spectator.co.uk/article/lockdown-didn-t-save-lives-from-cancer
- 106. https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/bdfaa928-2535-11ec-80e0-b4b33b6 f1716?shareToken=cb75d38407235acbc930751dc9045492
- 107. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/health/article-10181791/Britains-lung-cancer-care-REVERSED-25-years-pandemic-experts-tell-MPs.html
- 108. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2021/11/26/staggering-backlog-missed-cancer-diagnoses-could-hit-50000/
- 109. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/health-58670553
- 110. https://spectator.co.uk/article/revealed-how-the-nhs-waiting-list-will-hit-92-million
- 111. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-58698189
- 112. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2021/07/03/women-worst-hit-nhs-waiting-lists-backlog/
- 113. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(2102796-3/fulltext#seccestitle150
- 114. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7703200/pdf/main.pdf?fbclid=IwAR0M69f_uSbc_nnaHSsnRnX99zS_2joM4sfLeXOmLRb_zlZNbqY6YFraREQ
- 115. https://www.who.int/about/governance/constitution
- 116. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-9995459/Maternity-baby-deaths-rose-88-lockdown.html
- 117. https://www.theguardian.com/society/2021/oct/18/psychosis-cases-soar-in-england-as-pandemic-hits-mental-health

- 118. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/alcoholic-liver-deaths-increased-by-21-during-year-of-the-pandemic
- 119. https://frontline.thehindu.com/science-and-technology/smoking-and-drinking-rise-during-covid-pandemic/article38054456.ece
- 120. https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/excess-deaths-at-home-not-driven-by-covid-ons-says-5tsrhx0lw
- 121. https://twitter.com/thelucyjohnston/status/1457296327935676419
- 122. https://twitter.com/OutsideAllan/status/1431008259884949505
- 123. https://news.sky.com/story/england-and-wales-records-more-than-70-000-excess-deaths-in-private-homes-since-start-of-covid-19-pandemic-12420482
- 124. https://thetimes.co.uk/article/covid-in-scotland-high-deaths-from-all-causes-a-secret-cost-of-pandemic-mx2dq6fx9
- 125. https://blogs.worldbank.org/health/excess-under-five-mortality-due-covid-19-related-economic-downturn.
- 126. Pedrito Cambrão, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*, available here: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=8AP4oGIGdls
- 127. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-022-02051-w#:~:text= Since%20the%20start%20of%20the,a%20report%20published%20 this%20month
- 128. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-8742023/Victorian-government-economist-Sanjeev-Sabhlok-resigns-protest-Dan-Andrews-police-state.html
- 129. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/blogs/seeing-the-invisible/estimating-the-true-magnitude-of-the-pandemic-and-lockdown-deaths-part-2/
- 130. https://apnews.com/article/lifestyle-ap-top-news-understanding-the-outbreak-hunger-international-news-5cbee9693c52728a3808f4e7b4965c bd
- 131. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/malnutrition
- 132. 'The Burden of Child and Maternal Malnutrition and Trends in its Indicators in the States of India: The Global Burden of Disease Study, 1990–2017': https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31542357/
- $133.\ https://www.prospectmagazine.co.uk/world/for-poor-countries-lockdowns-cost-more-lives-than-they-save$
- 134. https://mo.ibrahim.foundation/news/2019/africas-first-challenge-youth-bulge-stuck-waithood

- 135. All figures in this paragraph accessed from: https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/#countries on 11 March 2022.
- 136. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/02/world/africa/africa-coronavirus-deaths-underreporting.html
- 137. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/science-and-disease/sudans-hidden-covid-crisis/; https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/science-and-disease/global-health-security-site/
- 138. https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2021/aug/10/ourmorgues-are-full-zimbabwe-struggles-with-surge-in-covid-burials
- 139. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=aIZHCDBdNMA
- 140. Pedrito Cambrão, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*, available here: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=8AP4oGIGdls
- 141. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9oamsSMBFFI
- 142. Olutayo Adesina, interview with Toby Green, 21 March 2022; Pedrito Cambrão, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*, available here: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=8AP4oGIGdls
- 143. https://collateralglobal.org/article/interruption-of-childhood-vaccinations-in-mozambique/
- 144. John P. A. Ioannides, 'Over- and Under-Estimation of COVID-19 Deaths', *European Journal of Epidemiology*, vol. 36 (2021): 581–88: https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10654-021-00787-9
- 145. https://www.afro.who.int/news/six-seven-covid-19-infections-go-undetected-africa
- 146. https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/publications/pdf/mortality/WMR2019/WorldMortality2019Data Booklet.pdf
- 147. Daniel J. Weiss, Amelia Bertozzi-Villa, Susan Rumisha, Punam Amratia, Rohan Arambepola, Katherine Battle, et al., 'Indirect Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Malaria Intervention, Coverage, Morbidity, and Mortality in Africa; A Geospatial Modelling Analysis', *The Lancet*, vol. 21, no. 1 (2020): 59–69.
- 148. https://cdn.who.int/media/docs/default-source/malaria/world-malaria-reports/978924004049-eng.pdf?sfvrsn=8f4af712_5&download=true
- 149. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/may/01/demand-for-coronavirus-tests-raises-concerns-over-hiv-and-malaria
- 150. https://blogs.bmj.com/bmj/2020/07/02/swapping-production-of-malaria-tests-for-covid-19-tests-requires-an-urgent-response/
- 151. https://www.newsafrica.net/politics/africa-coronavirus-herd-immunity

- 152. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/23/health/covid-africa-deaths. html?utm_source=pocket&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=pockethits&cta=1&src=ph
- 153. https://collateralglobal.org/article/cg-original-research-interruptions-in-childhood-vaccination/
- 154. https://collateralglobal.org/article/covid-19-immunisations-and-health-services-systems-the-way-forward/
- 155. https://collateralglobal.org/article/interruption-of-childhood-vaccinations-in-mozambique/
- 156. https://unherd.com/thepost/what-gordon-brown-misses-about-covid-colonialism/
- 157. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/3/27/chaos-and-hunger-amid-india-coronavirus-lockdown
- 158. https://www.oxfamindia.org/knowledgehub/workingpaper/inequality-report-2021-indias-unequal-healthcare-story
- 159. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/ahmedabad/study-gujarat-prone-to-repeated-dengue-strikes/articleshow/85991797.cms
- 160. https://telegraph.co.uk/global-health/science-and-disease/first-ever-zika-outbreak-kerala-pandemic-disrupts-mosquito-control/
- 161. Kunal R. Purohit, 'How the World's Harshest Lockdown Unleashed a Humanitarian Crisis', in Sutoris et al., *Pandemic Response and the Cost of Lockdowns*.
- 162. https://asiafinancial.com/indias-small-businesses-in-dire-straits-cry-for-help
- 163. https://newleftreview.org/issues/ii122/articles/india-s-starvation-measures
- 164. https://www.forbes.com/india-billionaires/#3b4f54ea643b
- 165. https://www.cgdev.org/publication/three-new-estimates-indias-all-cause-excess-mortality-during-covid-19-pandemic
- 166. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/jul/20/india-excess-deaths-during-covid-could-be-10-times-official-toll
- 167. https://www.unicef.org/rosa/media/13066/file/Main%20Report.pdf; see also https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-56425115
- 168. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-56425115
- 169. Ben Cowling, interview with Toby Green, 29 April 2022.
- 170. https://www.reuters.com/world/china/hong-kongs-zero-covid-success-now-worsens-strains-omicron-spike-2022-02-19/
- 171. https://fortune.com/2022/01/19/singapore-covid-19-cases-omicron-restrictions-travel-flights/

- 172. https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/lockdowns-cant-go-on-admits-australian-pm-js9lc7g57
- 173. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/aug/23/big-questions-new-zealand-covid-minister-raises-doubts-about-elimination-strategy; https://www.telegraph.co.uk/business/2021/08/22/cracks-appearing-jacinda-arderns-fortress-new-zealand/
- 174. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2021-06-25/one-in-10-victorians-considered-suicide-in-2020-research-finds/100242310; https://www.afr.com/policy/health-and-education/victorian-teenage-suicide-threats-jump-184pc-amid-pandemic-20210607-p57ypu
- 175. https://news.com.au/national/nsw-act/crime/police-warn-antilockdown-protesters-cooking-up-plans-on-encrypted-apps/news-story/e3d7a910859da42dd47f2b6c36a3364f; https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/australia-extends-covid-19-lockdown-brisbane-sunday-2021-08-02/
- 176. Ben Cowling, interview with Toby Green, 29 April 2022.
- 177. https://www.msn.com/en-us/travel/news/uruguay-rides-out-covid-threat-without-imposing-a-lockdown/ar-BB16eiKa
- 178. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020–11–03/uruguay-unified-response-to-coronavirus-latin-america/12838608
- 179. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/science-and-disease/swedens-death-rate-among-lowest-europe-despite-avoiding-strict/
- 180. Hilary Cooper and Simon Szreter, *After the Virus: Lessons from the Past for a Better Future* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2021).
- 181. See Peter Doshi, 'Covid-19: Do Many People have Pre-existing Immunity?', *BMJ*, vol. 370 (2020): https://www.bmj.com/content/370/bmj.m3563
- 182. https://theguardian.com/world/2022/mar/02/scientists-seek-to-solve-mystery-of-why-some-people-do-not-catch-covid
- 183. https://unherd.com/thepost/dont-let-the-lockdown-hawks-re-write-history/
- 184. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10804993/SAGE-models-scary-held-weight-says-lockdown-architect-them.html
- 185. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2022/08/18/lockdown-effects-feared-killing-people-covid/
- 186. See https://www.euromomo.eu/graphs-and-maps/
- 187. For Australia, see https://trusttheevidence.substack.com/p/australian-excess-deaths?utm_source=substack&utm_medium=email; for New

- Zealand, see https://www.nzcpr.com/covid-19-boosters-and-rising-excess-mortality-in-new-zealand/.
- 188. Jonathan Swift, Gulliver's Travels (Harmondsworth: Penguin, 1985), 220.
- 189. https://gbdeclaration.org/
- 190. https://fbindependent.com/the-great-barrington-declaration- p15205-89.htm
- 191. https://www.wired.co.uk/article/great-barrington-declaration-herd-immunity-scientific-divide
- 192. https://www.wsj.com/articles/fauci-collins-emails-great-barrington-declaration-covid-pandemic-lockdown-11640129116
- 193. https://www.spiked-online.com/2021/06/04/why-i-spoke-out-against-lockdowns/
- 194. Ibid.
- 195. https://leftlockdownsceptics.com/2022/05/the-vindication-of-the-great-barrington-three-panel-transcript-lls-london-meeting-feb-2022/
- 196. Philip Brien and Matthew Keep, 'Public Spending During the Covid-19 Pandemic', https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-9309/CBP-9309.pdf, 29 March 2022.
- 197. https://bylinetimes.com/2020/10/09/climate-science-denial-network-behind-great-barrington-declaration/
- 198. https://cafehayek.com/2020/10/the-absurdity-of-ad-hominem.html
- 199. Martin Kulldorff, 'Covid, Lockdown, and the Retreat of Scientific Debate', https://www.spectator.co.uk/article/covid-lockdown-and-the-retreat-of-scientific-debate
- 200. https://leftlockdownsceptics.com/2022/05/the-vindication-of-the-great-barrington-three-panel-transcript-lls-london-meeting-feb-2022/
- 201. https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-management-administration/viewpoint-dr-fauci-and-dr-collins-shut-down-covid-19-debate.html
- 7. THE SOCIAL AND ECONOMIC EFFECTS OF THE PANDEMIC MANAGEMENT
- 1. https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/covid-has-made-global-inequality-much-worse/
- 2. https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2020/04/new-laws-pandemic-economics/609265/; https://theconversation.com/yes-lockdowns-are-costly-but-the-alternatives-are-worse-163572

- 3. https://mises.org/wire/experts-said-ending-lockdowns-would-be-worse-economy-lockdowns-themselves-they-were-wrong
- 4. https://www.thecitizen.co.tz/tanzania/news/business/-central-bank-is-upbeat-on-2020-growth-statistics-3270778
- https://www.nzherald.co.nz/bay-of-plenty-times/news/gone-26774-businesses-wiped-off-nz-companies-office-register-in-eight-months/ TST3SQDTIQ444TW2NBVUCU2MZ4/
- 6. https://order-order.com/2021/07/07/eu-to-exempt-private-jets-from-jet-fuel-tax/
- 7. https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/publications/wealth-gap-year/
- 8. https://www.oxfam.org/en/research/inequality-virus
- 9. https://forbes.co/2022/01/17/economia-y-finanzas/pandemia-aumento-52-la-riqueza-de-millonarios-latinos-pero-ahondo-la-pobreza-oxfam/
- 10. https://es.sports.yahoo.com/noticias/multimillonarios-m%C3%A9xico-31-ricos-cierre-000038571.html
- 11. https://www.premiumtimesng.com/news/top-news/507655-despite-pandemic-africas-billionaires-15-richer-in-2021.html
- 12. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-55803092
- 13. https://www.businessinsider.com/workers-lost-37-trillion-in-earnings-during-the-pandemic-2021-1?r=US&IR=T
- 14. https://reliefweb.int/report/world/economic-recovery-covid-19-prospects-sub-saharan-africa
- 15. https://unctad.org/press-material/edar-facts-and-figures-unctadeconomic-development-africa-report-2018
- 16. https://reliefweb.int/report/world/economic-recovery-covid-19-prospects-sub-saharan-africa
- 17. https://unherd.com/thepost/africas-food-crisis-pre-dates-the-war-in-ukraine/
- 18. Olutayo Adesina, interview with Toby Green, 21 March 2022; Pedrito Cambrão, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*, published at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=8AP4oGIGdls
- 19. Doyin Okupe, 'Why Covid-19 Spares the Poor', https://westernpostnigeria.com/opinion-why-covid-19-spares-the-poor-by-doyin-okupe/
- David Bell and Kristina Schultz Hansen, 'Relative Burdens of the COVID-19, Malaria, Tuberculosis, and HIV/AIDS Epidemics in Sub-Saharan Africa', *The American Journal of Tropical Hygiene and Medicine*, vol. 105, no. 6 (2021): https://doi.org/10.4269/ajtmh.21-0899

- 21. https://www.elespectador.com/educacion/salud-sexual-y-reproductiva-retrocede-30-anos-en-america-latina-por-pandemia/
- 22. https://apnews.com/article/ethiopia-famine-us-news-hunger-virus-outbreak-ddf274a0521fc3047de31f56cb71dd62
- 23. https://www.un.org/development/desa/en/news/sustainable/sustainable-development-goals-report-2020.html
- 24. Ibid
- 25. https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/12000-people-day-could-die-covid-19-linked-hunger-end-year-potentially-more-disease
- 26. https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2020/10/07/covid-19-to-add-as-many-as-150-million-extreme-poor-by-2021
- 27. https://unglobalcompact.org/take-action/20th-anniversary-campaign/covid-related%20hunger-could-kill-more-people-than-the-virus
- 28. See for instance Pedrito Cambrão, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*, published at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=8AP4oGIGdls; Elsa Rodrigues, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*, published at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9oamsSMBFFI&t=954s
- 29. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=YdSpiLBQWV0
- 30. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-54491057
- 31. http://www.radiohc.cu/en/noticias/internacionales/242040-concernsgrow-for-thousands-of-child-refugees-in-canary-islands
- 32. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-54864968
- 33. Alaji Mamadou Ndiaye, interview with Toby Green, 16 December 2020.
- 34. https://collateralglobal.org/article/interview-mamadou-ndiaye-toby-green/
- 35. See, for instance: https://www.msn.com/en-gb/health/other/why-are-africas-coronavirus-successes-being-overlooked/ar-BB14oP5b
- 36. Green, The Covid Consensus, 131–32.
- 37. For a fuller exposition of this context, see Carlos Cardoso and Toby Green, 'How Africa Can Take this Moment to End a 500-years-old Economic Model', *African Arguments*, 25 June 2020: https://africanarguments.org/2020/06/25/how-africa-can-take-this-moment-to-end-a-500-years-old-economic-model/
- 38. In Luanda these were on 25 October and 20 November (we are grateful to Elsa Rodrigues for this information); Lagos saw big protests for 12 days leading up to 21 October (https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/oct/20/nigeria-protests-lead-to-24-hour-lagos-curfew).
- 39. Carlos Cardoso, interview with Toby Green, 8 December 2020.

- 40. Listen to the report at: https://www.rfi.fr/fr/podcasts/20201107-gabon-%C3%A0-port-gentil-le-covid-19-a-plong%C3%A9-la-ville-lapauvret%C3%A9-et-le-ch%C3%B4mage
- 41. https://www.timeslive.co.za/news/south-africa/2020-07-15-3-million-lost-their-jobs-after-first-month-of-covid-19-lockdown/
- 42. Pedrito Cambrão, interview with Toby Green, 4 December 2020; on their reopening in February 2022, see Pedrito Cambrão, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*, published at: https://www.youtube.com/warch?v=8AP4oGIGdls
- 43. Hassoum Ceesay, interview with Toby Green, 7 December 2020.
- 44. https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ny.gdp.pcap.cd?most_recent_ value desc=true
- 45. Socioeconomic Impact of COVID-19 Pandemic in Angola: Brief Analysis (9), available at: https://www.greengrowthknowledge.org/research/socio-economic-impact-covid-19-pandemic-angola
- 46. Ibid., 10.
- 47. Elsa Rodrigues, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*, published at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=90amsSMBFFI& t=954s
- 48. Socioeconomic Impact of COVID-19 Pandemic in Angola..., 9; Elsa Rodrigues, interview with Toby Green, 3 December 2020; for 2018, see Green, The Covid Consensus, 149.
- 49. Elsa Rodrigues, interview with Toby Green, 3 December 2020.
- 50. Elsa Rodrigues, interview with Toby Green, 3 December 2020; 'Na capital esta mil vezes pior [...] o pais esta práticamente na ruína.'
- 51. George Bob-Milliar, interview with Toby Green, 2 December 2020.
- 52. Carlos Cardoso, interview with Toby Green, 8 December 2020; 'nunca esteve tão mau como agora'.
- 53. Anonymised correspondent, interview with Toby Green, Dakar, 13 December 2020.
- 54. Pedrito Cambrão, interview with Toby Green; 'Nas lojas não havia nada para se comprar. As prateleiras estavam praticamente vazias. Era ano de muita fome. A diferença é que agora, há coisas na loja, mas o poder de compra não existe.'
- 55. Hassoum Ceesay, interview with Toby Green, 7 December 2020.
- 56. Ibid.
- 57. George Bob-Milliar, interview with Toby Green, 2 December 2020.
- 58. https://www.coronatimes.net/india-lockdown-tragedy-fault-lines-nation/

- https://indianexpress.com/article/india/coronavirus-lockdown-count-of-migrants-killed-in-accidents-enroute-their-home-states-6412475/
- 60. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/science-and-disease/first-coronavirus-now-starvation-hunger-stalks-millions-indians/
- 61. https://www.coronatimes.net/india-lockdown-tragedy-fault-lines-nation/
- 62. https://www.telegraphindia.com/india/hounded-over-coronavirus-couple-kill-themselves/cid/1765526
- 63. https://www.rev.com/blog/transcripts/world-health-organization-coronavirus-press-conference-transcript-may-25
- 64. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/329438/9789241516839-eng.pdf?ua=1 (65).
- 65. Ben Cowling, interview with Toby Green, 29 April 2022.
- 66. Naomi Klein, The Shock Doctrine (London: HarperCollins, 2007).
- 67. https://www.commondreams.org/news/2020/03/17/we-know-script-naomi-klein-warns-coronavirus-capitalism-new-video-detailing-battle; https://www.theguardian.com/news/2020/may/13/naomi-klein-how-big-tech-plans-to-profit-from-coronavirus-pandemic
- 68. https://msn.com/en-gb/health/familyhealth/coronavirus-is-not-agreat-leveller-we-do-not-suffer-the-same/ar-BB12vzSW
- 69. For the situation in Spain for domestic workers prevented from going out for months at a time, see: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/av/world-54895114; for Hong Kong, see: https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2020/dec/15/day-off-denied-how-covid-confined-hong-kongs-domestic-helpers
- 70. https://www.spiked-online.com/2021/06/04/why-i-spoke-out-against-lockdowns/
- 71. https://msn.com/en-gb/health/familyhealth/coronavirus-is-not-a-great-leveller-we-do-not-suffer-the-same/ar-BB12vzSW
- 72. https://www.theguardian.com/society/2020/dec/09/covid-driven-recession-likely-to-push-2m-uk-families-into-poverty
- 73. https://laprensaaustral.cl/2020/11/20/chile-tendra-800-mil-nuevos-pobres-debido-a-la-pandemia-del-covid-19/
- 74. https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/app/uploads/2019/10/Easing-does-it.pdf
- 75. https://www.theguardian.com/business/2020/nov/03/new-lockdown-same-economic-victims-young-low-paid-workers

- 76. https://www.newstatesman.com/politics/uk/2020/11/lost-children-lockdown-coronavirus-covid-babies-teenagers-pupils
- 77. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-5349.8675
- 78. https://bbc.co.uk/news/uk-57407353—there was some difference in how stalking was measured, but this was recognised nevertheless as a shocking increase.
- 79. https://www.theguardian.com/society/2020/nov/15/shock-new-figures-fuel-fears-of-more-lockdown-domestic-abuse-killings-in-uk
- 80. https://cpag.org.uk/sites/default/files/files/policypost/Poverty-in-the-pandemic.pdf (2).
- 81. Ibid.
- 82. Ibid., 3.
- 83. Ibid., 4.
- 84. https://www.theguardian.com/lifeandstyle/2022/apr/24/life-in-lockdown-held-back-progress-of-under-fives
- 85. https://www.economiadigital.es/politica-y-sociedad/la-pobreza-en-espana-aumentara-en-mas-de-un-millon-de-personas-por-el-coronavirus 20100484 102.html
- 86. https://www.actionnewsjax.com/news/spain-coronavirus/BUN6-SXQFR2EPXSM53LG66SB5YM/
- 87. https://www.majorcadailybulletin.com/news/international/2020/10/31/74167/madrid-food-bank-swamped-new-wave-poverty.
- 88. https://www.actionnewsjax.com/news/spain-coronavirus/BUN6SXQFR2EPXSM53LG66SB5YM/
- 89. https://elpais.com/economia/2021-09-24/la-economia-espanola-es-la-mas-rezagada-de-la-ue-en-la-recuperacion-de-la-pandemia.html
- 90. https://www.france24.com/fr/20201010-covid-19-cons%C3% A9quence-de-la-crise-sanitaire-la-pauvret%C3%A9-gagne-du-terrain-en-france
- 91. Ibid.
- 92. https://www.france24.com/fr/20201010-covid-19-cons%C3% A9quence-de-la-crise-sanitaire-la-pauvret%C3%A9-gagne-du-terrainen-france, 'c'est du jamais vu'.
- 93. https://www.france24.com/fr/%C3%A9missions/c-est-en-france/20201106-crise-sanitaire-l-engrenage-de-la-pauvret%C3%A9
- 94. https://www.epi.org/publication/young-workers-covid-recession/
- 95. Ibid.

- 96. https://www.msn.com/es-cl/noticias/chile/las-ollas-comunes-reaparecen-en-chile-y-reviven-recuerdos-de-la-crisis-econ% C3%B3mica-en-dictadura/ar-BB14tzmw
- 97. https://www.msn.com/es-cl/noticias/chile/ollas-comunes-otra-cara-de-la-crisis/ar-BB14XPQd
- 98. https://www.msn.com/es-cl/noticias/chile/las-ollas-comunes-reaparecen-en-chile-y-reviven-recuerdos-de-la-crisis-econ%C3%B3mica-en-dictadura/ar-BB14tzmw
- 99. https://www.msn.com/es-cl/noticias/chile/ollas-comunes-otra-cara-de-la-crisis/ar-BB14XPQd
- 100. https://www.franceculture.fr/emissions/entendez-vous-leco/entendez-vous-leco-emission-du-jeudi-05-novembre-2020
- 101. https://elcapitalfinanciero.com/el-covid-19-acentuara-la-pobreza-y-la-desigualdad-en-panama-y-la-region-dice-el-cnc/
- 102. Ibid.
- 103. Ibid.
- 104. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41599-022-01205-5.pdf
- 105. https://cpag.org.uk/sites/default/files/files/policypost/Poverty-in-the-pandemic.pdf (10).
- 106. https://salamanca24horas.com/texto-diario/mostrar/2161484/efecto-domino-hosteleria-arrastra-ganaderos-e-industria-iberico?utm_campaign=webpush&utm_source=webpush&utm_medium=webpush&socid=155725
- 107. https://www.france24.com/fr/20201010-covid-19-cons%C3% A9quence-de-la-crise-sanitaire-la-pauvret%C3%A9-gagne-du-terrain-en-france
- 108. https://www.theguardian.com/society/2020/dec/01/the-worst-year-domestic-violence-soars-in-australia-during-covid-19
- 109. https://prensa-latina.cu/index.php?o=rn&id=416704&SEO=covid-19-genera-violencia-domestica-en-libano
- 110. https://www.jpost.com/israel-news/covid-saw-an-800-percent-increase-in-domestic-violence-complaints-comptroller-672435
- 111. https://www.france24.com/es/europa/20201125-los-confinamientos-por-el-covid-19-aumentaron-la-violencia-contra-las-mujeres
- 112. https://leftlockdownsceptics.com/f/my-journey-out-of-lockdown-part-2
- 113. See for example: https://twitter.com/jeremyfarrar/status/ 1495497567492349957?lang=en-; https://twitter.com/Kit_Yates_Maths/ status/1495681196147105794

- 114. https://www.covidfaq.co/
- 115. https://blogs.worldbank.org/opendata/covid-19-increasing-global-inequality
- 116. https://data.unicef.org/covid-19-and-children/
- 117. https://www.townandcountrymag.com/society/money-and-power/a38973492/jeff-bezos-yacht-bridge-rotterdam-destruction/
- 118. https://inequality.org/great-divide/updates-billionaire-pandemic/
- 119. https://www.townandcountrymag.com/society/money-and-power/a38973492/jeff-bezos-yacht-bridge-rotterdam-destruction/
- 120. https://cbpp.org/research/poverty-and-inequality/robust-covid-relief-achieved-historic-gains-against-poverty-and
- 121. https://nypost.com/2020/11/29/nearly-one-third-of-ny-nj-small-businesses-closed-in-2020-report/
- 122. https://www.alignable.com/forum/alignable-road-to-recovery-report-june-2021
- 123. https://nypost.com/2021/07/05/lockdowns-were-a-gift-to-big-biz-designed-to-kill-small-biz/
- 124. https://slate.com/business/2021/06/blackrock-invitation-houses-investment-firms-real-estate.html
- 125. https://eu.usatoday.com/story/news/education/2022/03/23/covid-relief-expired-child-tax-credit-poverty/9458339002/
- 126. Robert W. Fairlie et al., 'The Evolving Impacts of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Gender Inequality in the U.S. Labor Market: The COVID Motherhood Penalty', NBESR working paper 29426, doi: 10.3386/w29426.
- 127. https://apnews.com/article/business-economy-prices-inflation-e5b8ab5 0495920c7c6c4d8cf98aaebe5
- 128. https://www.americamagazine.org/politics-society/2022/01/03/inflation-covid-19-poor-242119/
- 129. Svenja Hammerstein, Christoph König, Thomas Dreisörner, and Andreas Frey, 'Effects of COVID-19-Related School Closures on Student Achievement—a Systematic Review', doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.746289
- 130. https://fr.euronews.com/my-europe/2022/02/23/la-pandemie-de-covid-19-accentue-les-inegalites-sur-le-marche-du-travail-europeen
- 131. https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/es/press-room/20220223 IPR23904/el-eurobarometro-muestra-los-terribles-efectos-de-la-pandemia-sobre-las-mujeres
- 132. https://www.larazon.es/economia/20220307/wvggffpxarfvzl6 tuznocae77m.html

- 133. Ibid.
- 134. https://www.elmundo.es/comunidad-valenciana/castellon/ 2022/02/20/62129991e4d4d868638b4572.html
- 135. https://english.elpais.com/society/2021-08-10/a-year-and-a-half-on-from-pandemic-190000-people-in-madrid-still-depend-on-food-donations.html
- 136. Ibid.
- 137. https://www.europapress.es/madrid/noticia-22-poblacion-madrilena-encuentra-situacion-exclusion-social-cinco-puntos-mas-antes-covid-19-20220316114739.html
- 138. https://www.eleconomista.es/ecoaula/noticias/11631172/02/22/Salud-Mental-el-85-de-los-ninos-y-jovenes-espanoles-sufrieron-trastornos-psicologicos-durante-la-pandemia.html
- 139. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-57399667
- 140. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2021/07/05/350000-young-workers-face-losing-jobs-furlough-winds/
- 141. https://telegraph.co.uk/politics/2021/06/29/school-self-isolation-hitting-poor-pupils-hardest/
- 142. https://telegraph.co.uk/news/2021/09/07/pandemic-prompts-surge-family-breakdowns-foster-care-referrals/
- 143. https://www.theguardian.com/society/2021/aug/11/revealed-englands-pandemic-crisis-of-child-abuse-neglect-and-poverty
- 144. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2021/07/09/lost-sliding-doors-moment-children-dragged-crime-due-lockdown/
- 145. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-guatemala-elsalvad-idUSKBN22X2GP
- 146. https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3139760/malaysians-raise-white-flags-hunger-spreads-under-lockdown
- 147. Cevvese, 'Covid-19 Lockdown Policies in Argentina'.
- 148. https://www.telesurtv.net/opinion/200-millones-de-personas-en-pobreza-dejo-la-pandemia-en-America-Latina-20211211-0007.html
- 149. https://elperuano.pe/noticia/129137-la-pandemia-anulo-avance-de-la-lucha-contra-la-pobreza
- 150. https://news.un.org/es/story/2022/01/1503172
- 151. Personal communication, anonymous correspondent, Santiago, Chile, 20 February 2022.
- 152. https://ciperchile.cl/2021/10/27/los-nuevos-pobres-cicatrices-de-la-pandemia/

- 153. https://www.connectas.org/especiales/cicatrices-de-la-pandemia/informalidad-laboral-costosa-y-sin-vacuna/
- 154. María Fernández Gómez, 'Crisis laboral de la juventud y COVID-19: una cicatriz prolongada', available at: https://blogs.iadb.org/trabajo/es/crisis-laboral-de-la-juventud-y-covid-19-una-cicatriz-prolongada/
- 155. https://connectas.org/especiales/cicatrices-de-la-pandemia/
- 156. https://www.ciperchile.cl/2021/10/27/los-nuevos-pobres-cicatrices-de-la-pandemia/
- 157. Ibid.
- 158. https://connectas.org/especiales/cicatrices-de-la-pandemia/violencia-y-encierro-una-trampa-para-las-mujeres/
- 159. Ibid.
- 160. https://elpais.com/economia/2021-05-15/la-pobreza-alcanza-al-30-de-los-peruanos-debido-a-la-pandemia.html
- 161. https://corrientealterna.unam.mx/derechos-humanos/prevencion-del-suicidio-infantil-juvenil-en-mexico-pandemia/
- 162. https://www.eleconomista.com.mx/politica/Pandemia-violencia-y-pobreza-impactan-a-la-ninez-en-Mexico-20220106-0105.html
- 163. https://connectas.org/especiales/cicatrices-de-la-pandemia/violencia-y-encierro-una-trampa-para-las-mujeres/
- 164. https://www.connectas.org/especiales/cicatrices-de-la-pandemia/informalidad-laboral-costosa-y-sin-vacuna/
- 165. https://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/newsroom/news/WCMS_627189/lang--en/index.htm
- 166. https://archive.dhakatribune.com/business/2021/07/04/lockdown-hardship-hits-dhaka-s-rickshaw-pullers-again
- 167. https://www.cnbc.com/2022/03/17/covid-pushed-4point7-million-people-in-southeast-asia-into-poverty-adb.html
- 168. https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2021/sep/08/hunger-was-something-we-read-about-lockdown-leaves-vietnams-poor-without-food
- 169. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-pacific-58485674
- 170. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/climate-and-people/srilankan-families-go-hungry-cost-food-skyrockets/
- 171. https://longreads.trust.org/item/food-prices-squeeze-budgets
- 172. https://www.reuters.com/world/china/world-food-price-index-surges-may-highest-level-since-2011-fao-2021-06-03

- 173. Binod Acharya, Keshab Subedi, Pramod Acharya, and Shweta Ghimire, 'Association Between COVID-19 Pandemic and Suicide Rates in Nepal', https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0262958.
- 174. https://philstar.com/headlines/2021/07/06/2110596/pandemic-year-sees-57-rise-suicide-rate-philippines
- 175. https://www.pandata.org/doing-darkness/
- 176. John Gibson and Susan Olivia, 'Direct and Indirect Effects of Covid-19 on Life Expectancy and Poverty in Indonesia', *Bulletin of Indonesian Economic Studies*, vol. 56, no. 3 (2020): 325–44: doi: https://doi.org/10. 1080/00074918.2020.1847244
- 177. https://ruralindiaonline.org/en/articles/we-dont-want-to-go-back-to-the-city/
- 178. https://reuters.com/world/india/rural-india-sinks-deeper-into-debt-covid-19-wipes-out-work-2021-07-06/
- 179. Ibid.
- 180. Mohan et al., 'Narratives of Daily Wage Workers', 12.
- 181. Ibid., 13.
- 182. Ibid., 16-17.
- 183. Ibid., 17.
- 184. https://thehindu.com/news/national/karnataka/food-security-evades-labourers-following-job-loss-during-covid-19-lockdown/article34897969.ece
- 185. https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/economy/indicators/one-year-of-covid-pushed-230-million-indians-into-poverty-azim-premji-university/articleshow/82408369.cms?from=mdr
- 186. https://pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2021/03/18/in-the-pandemic-indias-middle-class-shrinks-and-poverty-spreads-while-china-sees-smaller-changes/
- 187. https://dw.com/en/india-covid-dashes-career-hopes-for-young-graduates/a-58263612
- 188. David Bell and Toby Green, 'The World Health Organization and COVID-19: Re-establishing Colonialism in Public Health', https://www.pandata.org/who-and-covid-19-re-establishing-colonialism-in-public-health/
- 189. https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/around-20-nigerian-workers-lost-jobs-due-covid-19-stats-office-2021-09-21/
- 190. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9oamsSMBFFI

- 191. https://www.hrw.org/report/2021/07/28/between-hunger-and-virus/impact-covid-19-pandemic-people-living-poverty-lagos
- 192. 'Soja Come, Soja Go: Impacts of the Covid-19 Pandemics on Everyday Workers in Ibadan & Lagos', https://www.youtube.com/watch?v= HDiVZ1i9utg
- 193. https://www.vanguardngr.com/2020/04/lockdown-activities-of-deadly-one-million-boys-awawa-gang-rubbish-police-claims-in-lagos/
- 194. Olutayo Adesina, interview with Toby Green, 21 March 2022.
- 195. https://downtoearth.org.in/news/africa/in-africa-64-more-people-became-food-insecure-in-last-five-years-report-76862
- 196. See Elsa Rodrigues, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9oamsSMBFFI
- 197. George Bob-Milliar of Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, interview with Toby Green, 12 May 2022.
- 198. https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2021/jun/21/half-of-zimbabweans-fell-into-extreme-poverty-during-covid
- 199. https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/recession-violence-among-covid-side-effects-africa-report-finds-2021-06-02/
- 200. https://wsj.com/articles/south-africas-looting-violence-reflect-inequalities-exacerbated-by-covid-19-pandemic-11626189253
- 201. https://unherd.com/thepost/the-worlds-poorest-countries-are-facing-an-unprecedented-debt-crisis/
- 202. https://www.pulse.com.gh/business/ghanas-economy-on-the-verge-of-collapse-prof-bokpin/15xf55h
- 203. https://blogs.worldbank.org/africacan/covid-19-crisis-nigeria-whats-happening-welfare-new-data-call-expanded-social-protection
- 204. https://unherd.com/thepost/africas-food-crisis-pre-dates-the-war-in-ukraine/
- 205. https://unctad.org/en/pages/PressRelease.aspx?OriginalVersion ID=457—this is the 2016 figure.
- 206. https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2020/10/07/covid-19-to-add-as-many-as-150-million-extreme-poor-by-2021
- 207. https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/hunger-virus-abysmally-low-funding-55m-people-facing-extreme-hunger-seven-worst
- 208. Ibid
- 209. https://amp.theguardian.com/world/2020/aug/27/imf-warns-poorest-countries-face-lost-decade-covid-19

- 210. https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2020/04/16/pr20165-board-approves-immediate-debt-service-relief-for-25-eligible-low-income-countries
- 211. https://www.theguardian.com/business/2020/oct/14/imf-right-about-keeping-covid-support-going-but-on-debt-relief-its-crumbs
- 212. https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/oxfam-reaction-g20-finance-ministers-and-central-bank-governors-meeting
- 213. https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/621063/mb-under-radar-private-sector-debt-121020-en.pdf (1).
- 214. Ibid.; see also: https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/01/business/coronavirus-imf-world-bank.html.
- 215. Ibid.; for Zambia, see: https://www.dw.com/en/africa-zambia-debt-relief-african-diaspora-new-financial-system/a-55160251; for Cameroon, see: https://www.theguardian.com/business/2020/dec/14/why-the-covid-economic-crisis-has-hit-poorer-nations-less-deeply-than-feared
- 216. https://unherd.com/thepost/the-worlds-poorest-countries-are-facing-an-unprecedented-debt-crisis/
- 217. https://www.businessdailyafrica.com/bd/economy/world-bank-imf-force-kenya-to-seek-sh75bn-debt-relief-3204412
- 218. https://www.dhakatribune.com/opinion/op-ed/2020/11/24/op-ed-the-depths-of-debt
- 219. https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/oureconomy/zimbabwes-odious-debts/
- 220. Ibid.
- 221. https://oxfam.org.uk/media/press-releases/imf-must-abandon-demands-for-austerity-as-cost-of-living-crisis-drives-up-hunger-and-poverty-worldwide/
- 222. For example in Angola—see Elsa Rodrigues: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9oamsSMBFFI
- 223. https://www.webmd.com/lung/news/20210806/dangerous-price-of-covid-rules-for-women-children-in-africa
- 224. https://amref.org/download/a-multi-country-situation-assessment-of-community-health-workers-preparedness-to-support-health-system-response-to-prevention-and-management-of-covid-19-and-associated-gender-based-violence/#gsc.tab=0
- 225. Green, The Covid Consensus, 132.
- 226. Olutayo Adesina, interview with Toby Green, 21 March 2022.

- 227. George Bob-Milliar, interview with Toby Green, 12 May 2022.
- 228. https://www.theguardian.com/media/commentisfree/2022/mar/29/how-do-you-stop-fake-news-about-covid-not-by-silencing-scientists-who-ask-difficult-questions
- 229. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/nov/22/we-need-scientists-to-quiz-covid-consensus-not-act-as-agents-of-disinformation
- 230. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2022/mar/24/scientists-wrong-covid-virus-experts
- 231. Ibid.
- 232. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2022/mar/28/no-covid-approach-bad-press-but-worked
- 233. https://www.bmj.com/content/376/bmj.o776/rapid-responses
- 234. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2022/03/23/sir-chris-whitty-school-closures-likely-have-caused-substantial/
- 235. https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2021/10/11/low-income-country-debt-rises-to-record-860-billion-in-2020
- 236. https://www.newsafrica.net/business-economy/kenya-grapples-with-debt-crisis
- 237. https://www.who.int/news/item/14-10-2021-tuberculosis-deaths-rise-for-the-first-time-in-more-than-a-decade-due-to-the-covid-19-pandemic#.YWzFyDKYWOE.twitter
- 238. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/science-and-disease/warnings-explosive-measles-outbreaks-lockdowns-leave-millions/
- 239. https://news.sky.com/story/covid-19-eleven-people-dying-from-hunger-a-minute-as-pandemic-fuels-starvation-crisis-warns-oxfam- 12352071#
- 240. https://www.ox.ac.uk/news/2022-03-09-two-years-covid-19-threatens-derail-prospects-generation-global-south-report
- 241. https://fee.org/articles/new-harvard-data-accidentally-reveal-how-lockdowns-crushed-the-working-class-while-leaving-elites-unscathed/
- 242. https://outlookindia.com/international/pandemic-makes-billionaires-every-30-hours-263-million-could-be-pushed-into-poverty-in-2022-oxfam-news-198105
- 243. https://inequality.org/great-divide/updates-billionaire-pandemic/
- 244. https://qz.com/india/2143473/hurun-global-rich-list-2022-finds-adanigained-the-most-wealth/
- 245. https://outlookindia.com/international/pandemic-makes-billionaires-every-30-hours-263-million-could-be-pushed-into-poverty-in-2022-oxfam-news-198105

- 246. https://www.rti.ci/actualite_article.php?categorie=international&id=2 6796&titre=coronavirus-500-millions-de-personnes-dans-le-monde-menacees-par-la-pauvrete-oxfam&page=90
- 247. https://www.un.org/development/desa/en/news/sustainable/sustainable-development-goals-report-2020.html
- Personal communication from anonymised correspondent in Freetown,
 October 2020.

8. AND THE WEAK SUFFER WHAT THEY MUST

- https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/covid19/2020/12/14/for-the-middle-agedby-the-middle-aged-how-the-responses-to-covid-have-ignored-thepreferences-of-those-most-affected/
- 2. https://indianexpress.com/article/parenting/family/philippines-20-month-lockdown-of-children-sparks-creative-playtime-7608516/
- 3. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/3/19/you-get-used-to-it-manilas-teens-back-indoors-amid-covid-surg
- 4. Ibid.
- 5. https://indianexpress.com/article/parenting/family/philippines-20-month-lockdown-of-children-sparks-creative-playtime-7608516/
- 6. https://www.ijm.org/vawc/blog/unsafe-in-lockdown-double-threats-to-children-during-covid-19-crisis
- 7. Megan Tatum, 'The Impact of a Year Indoors for Filipino Children', *The Lancet: Child and Adolescent Health*, vol. 5/6 (June 2021): 393–94.
- 8. https://opinion.inquirer.net/146594/the-unbearable-lockdown-of-filipino-children
- 9. Elsa Rodrigues, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*, published at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=90ams SMBFFI&t=950s
- 10. https://unicef.org/es/comunicados-prensa/1-cada-7-ninos-jovenes-havivido-confinado-hogar-durante-gran-parte-ano
- 11. Susana Cortés-Morales et al., 'Movilidades infantiles en pandemia...', *Desidades*, vol. 30, May–August 2021, 146.
- 12. Tatum, 'The Impact of a Year Indoors for Filipino Children'.
- 13. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10426467/Elderly-resident-dies-trying-escape-care-home-Italy.html
- 14. Lynda Fenton et al., 'Risk of Hospital Admission with Covid-19 Among Teachers...', *British Medical Journal*, vol. 374, no. 2060 (2021): https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n2060.

- 15. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanepe/article/PIIS2666-7762(21)00069-7/fulltext
- 16. https://www.bgs.org.uk/resources/end-of-life-care-in-frailty-care-homes
- 17. Elsa Rodrigues, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*, published at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9oams SMBFFI&t=950s
- 18. https://www.newsafrica.net/273
- 19. Green, The Covid Consensus, 5.
- 20. https://httheguardian.com/society/2021/nov/20/uk-care-homes-deny-family-visits-human-rights; https://www.clarin.com/sociedad/geriatricos-todavia-protocolos-estrictos-visitas-salidas-preocupa-salud-mental-adultos-mayores 0 S9-JP17MP.html
- 21. Jiyao Chen et al., 'Mental Health During the COVID-19 Crisis in Africa: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis', *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, vol. 18, no. 20 (October 2021): 10604, doi: 10.3390/ijerph182010604
- 22. Emmanuel Akwasi Asante et al., 'Social Networks in Limbo: The Experience of Older Adults During COVID-19 in Ghana', *Frontiers in Public Health* (17 November 2021): https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2021.772933
- 23. O. Baiyewu et al., 'Burden of COVID-19 on Mental Health of Older Adults in a Fragile Healthcare System: The Case of Nigeria: Dealing with Inequalities and Inadequacies', *International Psychogeriatrics* (12 August 2020): 1–5, doi: 10.1017/S1041610220001726
- 24. Prince Chiagozie Ekoh et al., 'COVID-19 in Rural Nigeria: Diminishing Social Support for Older People in Nigeria', *Gerontology and Geriatric Medicine*, vol.6, no. 2333721420986301 (2020).
- 25. https://dspace.ups.edu.ec/bitstream/123456789/19413/1/UPS-TTQ158. pdf (42, 45).
- 26. https://docs.bvsalud.org/biblioref/2021/11/1251815/estados-emocionales-de-adultos-mayores.pdf
- 27. https://www.elsalvador.com/noticias/nacional/suicidio-coronavirus-san-miguel/889186/2021/
- 28. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2020/10/uk-older-people-in-care-homes-abandoned-to-die-amid-government-failures-during-covid-19-pandemic/
- 29. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/nov/11/covid-care-home-called-police-after-woman-snuck-in-to-see-husband
- 30. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2022/03/05/alzheimers-disease-deaths-covid-pandemic-increase-by-quarter/

- 31. https://who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/dementia
- 32. https://www.campaigntoendloneliness.org/the-facts-on-loneliness/
- 33. https://www.homecare.co.uk/news/article.cfm/id/1635318/dementia-deaths-people-home-pandemic.
- 34. Ibid.
- 35. https://www.elfinanciero.com.mx/salud/muerte-en-soledad-enfermos-de-covid-19-fallecen-solos-por-el-temor-a-contagiar-a-su-familia/
- https://www.propublica.org/article/senior-citizens-in-subsidized-housing-have-been-dying-alone-at-home-unnoticed-because-of-coronavirus-distancing
- 37. https://metro.co.uk/2021/11/21/huge-rise-in-bodies-found-decomposed-as-deaths-at-home-soar-during-pandemic-15640000/?ico=related-posts
- 38. https://www.aa.com.tr/fr/monde/covid-19-la-crise-sanitaire-a-accentu%C3%A9-les-in%C3%A9galit%C3%A9s-et-la-pauvret%C3%A9-en-france-/2369242
- 39. https://www.surrey.ac.uk/news/large-rise-depression-symptoms-amongst-uk-over-50s-during-covid-19-pandemic-study-finds
- 40. https://elpais.com/sociedad/2020-10-04/si-no-nos-mata-el-virus-lo-hara-la-tristeza.html
- 41. https://smh.com.au/lifestyle/health-and-wellness/urgent-national-priority-pandemic-s-staggering-mental-toll-on-young-australians-20220318-p5a5v0.html
- 42. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/70/wr/mm7024e1.htm
- 43. https://www.itv.com/news/granada/2020-04-21/coronavirus-lockdown-was-like-three-hundred-years-for-manchester-teenager-who-took-herown-life-say-family
- 44. https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/nutrition-crisis-looms-more-39-billion-school-meals-missed-start-pandemic-unicef-and
- 45. https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/child-labour-rises-160-million-first-increase-two-decades
- 46. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/av/world-africa-57600657
- 47. https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2021/06/17/1007559419/this-14-year-old-family-breadwinner-is-part-of-the-rise-in-child-labor?t=1624030955393p
- 48. Liz Cole and Molly Kingsley, *The Children's Inquiry: How the State and Society Failed the Young During the Covid-19 Pandemic* (London: Pinter and Martin, 2022).

- 49. https://twitter.com/TheEconomist/status/1545639423890579456
- 50. https://en.unesco.org/news/half-worlds-student-population-not-attending-school-unesco-launches-global-coalition-accelerate
- 51. For the Teaching Unions' lobbying for schools to close in the UK during the second national lockdown, see: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-8900445/Union-calls-schools-closed-England-enters-month-long-lockdown.html; for the situation in June, see: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-8900445/Union-calls-schools-closed-England-enters-month-long-lockdown.html
- 52. Leading teaching unions made this call on 21 December 2020, long before it became widely discussed around 28 December—see: https://www.msn.com/en-gb/news/uknews/delay-school-return-in-england-by-two-weeks-over-covid-union-urges/ar-BB1c71Ia
- 53. https://en.unesco.org/news/half-worlds-student-population-not-attending-school-unesco-launches-global-coalition-accelerate
- 54. https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2020/oct/20/sage-experts-warn-of-impact-of-covid-policies-on-young-generation-z-harm-pandemic-coronavirus
- 55. Ibid.
- 56. Ibid.
- 57. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/nov/19/school-covid-britain-homeless-children-headteacher
- 58. http://www.francesoir.fr/tendances-eco-monde/la-generation-covid-comment-la-pandemie-affecte-les-jeunes-travailleurs-du
- 59. http://www.injuve.es/prensa/noticia/injuve-y-cje-presentan-el-estudio-consecuencias-economicas-covid-19-en-la-juventud
- 60. Ibid.
- 61. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/long_reads/unemployed-young-europe-jobs-coronavirus-pandemic-economy-b1425130.html
- 62. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-54520521
- 63. https://www.theguardian.com/money/2020/nov/11/graduate-recruitment-suffers-biggest-uk-fall-since-2008-crisis
- 64. Ibid.
- 65. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/long_reads/unemployed-young-europe-jobs-coronavirus-pandemic-economy-b1425130.html
- 66. https://uk.news.yahoo.com/world-health-organization-covid-19-coronavirus-young-people-173321946.html
- 67. Ibid.

- 68. https://www.msn.com/fr-ca/actualites/other/les-jeunes-au-c%C5%93ur-des-nouvelles-%C3%A9closions-de-covid-19/ar-BB18QqHS
- 69. https://bbc.co.uk/news/newsbeat-54056771
- 70. https://twitter.com/lynx2223/status/1488354429942206466
- 71. https://twitter.com/netshrink/status/1457080334466486273
- 72. María Fernández Gómez, 'Crisis laboral de la juventud y COVID-19: una cicatriz prolongada', available at: https://blogs.iadb.org/trabajo/es/crisis-laboral-de-la-juventud-y-covid-19-una-cicatriz-prolongada/
- 73. https://washingtonpost.com/world/2020/10/16/coronavirus-peruremote-learning-inequality/?arc404=true
- 74. https://unicef.org/peru/comunicados-prensa/la-covid-19-ha-generado-mayor-pobreza-y-desigualdad-en-la-niñez-y-adolescencia-Banco-mundial
- 75. Ibid.
- 76. https://washingtonpost.com/world/2020/10/16/coronavirus-peruremote-learning-inequality/?arc404=true
- 77. Elsa Rodrigues, interview with Toby Green, 3 December 2020; Elsa Rodrigues, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*, published at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9oamsSMBFFI&t=950s
- 78. Interview with Pedrito Cambrão, 4 December 2020.
- 79. https://www.unicef.org/media/111621/file/The-State-of-the-Global-Education-Crisis.pdf
- 80. https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/covid19-scale-education-loss-nearly-insurmountable-warns-unicef
- 81. Per Engzell, Arun Frey, and Mark D. Verhagen, 'Learning Loss Due to School Closures During the COVID-19 Pandemic', *PNAS*, vol. 118, no. 17, e2022376118: https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2022376118
- 82. Guilherme Lichand et al., 'The Impacts of Remote Learning in Secondary Education During the Pandemic in Brazil' (October 14, 2021). Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=3841775 or http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3841775
- 83. https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2021.08.10.21261846v1.full. pdf
- 84. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2772834
- 85. https://twitter.com/MikkoPackalen/status/1435640413680021505
- 86. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/sep/13/crisis-in-philippines-as-millions-of-children-face-second-year-of-remote-schooling-covid

- 87. https://qz.com/india/2055619/indias-schoolchildren-paid-a-heavy-price-for-lockdowns/
- 88. https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20210805-lost-generation-fears-as-covid-locks-out-india-s-poor-students
- 89. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=D_dk0qE6_-Q
- 90. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/climate-and-people/lost-generation-fears-indias-long-running-school-closures-will/
- 91. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9oamsSMBFFI
- 92. https://www.businesslive.co.za/bd/national/education/2021-07-08-pandemic-sows-seeds-of-future-inequality-as-pupils-quit-school/
- 93. Sylvain Dessy, Horace Gninafon, Luca Tiberti, and Marco Tiberti, 'COVID-19 and Children's School Resilience: Evidence from Nigeria', World Bank Policy Research Working Paper no. 9736: https://documents1. worldbank.org/curated/en/458201627312906369/pdf/COVID-19-and-Children-s-School-Resilience-Evidence-from-Nigeria.pdf
- 94. https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/10-million-additional-girls-risk-child-marriage-due-covid-19
- 95. https://cdn.ymaws.com/www.globalschoolsforum.org/resource/resmgr/website_images/our_stories/ed_dev_trust/20210920_stocktake_3_report_.pdf
- 96. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/1/10/ugandan-children-back-to-school-after-nearly-2-year-covid-closure
- 97. https://www.blackstarnews.com/others/others/why-covid-19-is-a-blessing-to-ugandan-dictator-museveni-and-ruling
- 98. https://twitter.com/TomrisCesuroglu/status/1539363515726811136; see also https://www.linkedin.com/in/tomris-cesuroglu-md-phd-a4109110/details/experience/1635494349450/single-media-viewer/
- 99. George Bob-Milliar, interview with Toby Green, 12 May 2022; Reginald Oduor, Department of Philosophy, University of Nairobi, interview with Toby Green, 17 May 2022.
- 100. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jan/02/britain-got-it-wrong-on-covid-long-lockdown-did-more-harm-than-good-says-scientist
- 101. https://torontosun.com/news/more-young-canadians-died-from-unintentional-side-effects-of-the-pandemic-not-covid/wcm/f69299f7-9373-412b-860d-e75ff6219190/amp/?__twitter_impression=true
- 102. https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2021/11/17/overdose-deaths-pandemic-fentanyl/?utm_campaign=wp_main&utm_medium=social&utm_source=twitter

- 103. https://publications.aap.org/aapnews/news/17718
- 104. https://telegraph.co.uk/politics/2020/06/09/school-age-children-likely-hit-lightning-die-coronavirus-oxbridge/
- 105. Matt Hawrilenko, Emily Kroshus, and Pooja Tandon, 'The Association Between School Closures and Child Mental Health During COVID-19', *JAMA Network Open*, vol. 4, no. 9 (2021), e2124092, doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.24092
- 106. https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2021/12/31/2021-school-shootings-record/
- 107. https://www.publico.pt/2021/12/04/sociedade/noticia/portugal-enfrenta-tsunami-area-saude-mental-especialista-1987446
- 108. https://elpais.com/sociedad/2022-02-10/auge-de-adolescentes-ingresados-en-psiquiatria-mi-hija-empezo-a-eliminar-alimentos-y-entro-en-estado-de-hibernacion-era-como-una-sombra.html
- 109. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-57468462
- 110. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-58474418
- 111. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-60054253
- 112. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2021/06/29/lockdowns-leave-half-teenagers-battling-anxiety-trauma/
- 113. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2021/09/19/number-children-aeserious-mental-health-issues-jumps-50-per/
- 114. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/health-57908556
- 115. https://www.itv.com/news/2021-08-21/harrowing-rise-in-deaths-of-children-due-to-abuse-or-neglect-during-pandemic; https://www.independent.co.uk/news/health/covid-children-deaths-neglect-england-b1906120.html
- 116. https://telegraph.co.uk/news/2022/03/15/impossible-situation-child-mental-health-referrals-rise-1m/
- 117. https://theguardian.com/society/2021/sep/13/sharp-rise-in-acute-medical-beds-occupied-by-children-with-mental-health-issues
- 118. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2021/11/16/child-obesity-soars-lockdown/
- 119. https://www.theguardian.com/society/2022/may/22/record-420000-children-in-england-treated-for-mental-health-problems
- 120. https://twitter.com/drkohilathas/status/1422572289787371529
- 121. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2022/03/23/sir-chris-whitty-school-closures-likely-have-caused-substantial/
- 122. Ibid.

- 123. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10482061/Private-schools-gamed-Covid-double-grades-investigation-finds.html
- 124. On the pandemic and the myth of the caring society, see Peter Sutoris, 'Pandemic Response, Cultural Anthropology and "The Myth of the Caring Society" in Sutoris et al., *Pandemic Response and the Cost of Lockdowns*.
- 125. https://www.rightsforresidents.co.uk/campaign/
- 126. https://bbc.co.uk/news/uk-58643437
- 127. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-57764096
- 128. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-9790877/Manchester-mother-demands-apology-public-health-police-chiefs.html
- 129. https://twitter.com/benrileysmith/status/1506755965391187968
- 130. https://medicalxpress.com/news/2021-11-afghanistan-raging-measles-outbreak.html
- 131. https://www.science.org/content/article/mysterious-hepatitis-outbreak-sickens-young-children-europe-cdc-probes-cases-alabama
- 132. https://unherd.com/thepost/monkeypox-is-not-the-next-covid-19/
- 133. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/health-fitness/body/driving-looming-measles-epidemic/
- 134. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-021-01022-x
- 135. https://cdn.ymaws.com/www.globalschoolsforum.org/resource/resmgr/website_images/our_stories/ed_dev_trust/20210920_stocktake_3_report_.pdf (6).
- 136. https://indianexpress.com/article/parenting/family/philippines-20-month-lockdown-of-children-sparks-creative-playtime-7608516/

9. THE ETHICS AND PRACTICE OF AUTHORITARIAN CAPITALISM

1. For media organisations, see for instance: https://www.nytimes.com/2016/10/16/upshot/whats-behind-a-rise-in-ethnic-nationalism-maybe-the-economy.html (14 October 2016) and https://www.theguardian.com/business/economics-blog/2014/jun/02/economic-insecurity-nationalism-on-the-rise-globalisation-nouriel-roubini (2 June 2014); for academic research, see for instance Mac McKenna, 'Income Inequality and Political Nationalism', at https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2994583 and Charles Leddy-Owen, Nationalism, Inequality and England's Political Predicament (London: Routledge, 2019).

- 2. https://twitter.com/org_scp/status/1537708155341242369
- 3. On the UK, see: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/nov/28/met-police-anti-lockdown-protest-london; on Cuba, see: https://elcomercio.pe/opinion/mirada-de-fondo/perdiendo-el-miedo-en-cuba-por-ian-vasquez-columna-cuba-fidel-castro-artistas-cubanos-protestas-en-cuba-noticia/?ref=recomendados&source=elcomercio; on Germany, see: https://https://www.telegraph.co.uk/travel/comment/germanys-ubermccarthyist-crackdown-critics-covid-decrees-remarkable/
- 4. On Matt Hancock, UK Secretary State for Health, see: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-8677529/Business-leaders-rage-Matt-Hancocks-scaremongering-talk.html and: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-52448217; on informing on neighbours, see: https://news.sky.com/story/coronavirus-report-your-neighbours-to-police-if-they-break-rule-of-six-says-minister-12071678—this was later also actively encouraged by police forces up and down the UK; see: https://www.cambs.police.uk/report/Report-a-breach-of-COVID-19-restrictions and: https://wattsupwiththat.com/2020/11/02/report-your-neighbours-british-police-urge-the-public-to-inform-on-covid-19-lockdown-breaches/
- 5. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/nov/14/communal-worship-criminalised-under-lockdown-church-leaders-say
- 6. https://twitter.com/Darren_Beattie/status/1531674145884348416/photo/1
- 7. See for instance the report in *Quartz* from April 2019: https://qz.com/1592826/the-middle-class-is-shrinking-generation-by-generation/
- 8. Walter Rodney, *How Europe Underdeveloped Africa* (Dar-es-Salaam/ London: Tanzania Publishing House/Bogle L'Ouverture, revised paperback edition, 1972).
- 9. https://www.theguardian.com/global/commentisfree/2020/jan/23/china-coronavirus-sars-cover-up-beijing-disease-dissent
- 10. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/329438/9789241516839-eng.pdf?ua=1 (3).
- 11. https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/dr-cover-up-tedros-adhanoms-controversial-journey-to-the-who-65493/; https://www.keywiki.org/Tedros_Adhanom_Ghebreyesus
- 12. https://www.cfr.org/blog/tedros-taiwan-and-trump-what-they-tell-us-about-chinas-growing-clout-global-health; see also this article from 2017 which said that there had been concerns as to Ghebreyesus's

- election which 'required overlooking his long record as a major figure within a repressive regime', at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/democracy-post/wp/2017/10/25/another-week-another-scandal-at-the-united-nations/
- 13. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-china-51276656
- 14. For a detailed timeline, the Wikipedia page is sufficient: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2019%E2%80%9320_Hong_Kong_protests
- 15. https://tfipost.com/2020/06/china-paid-19-million-to-get-washington-post-new-york-times-and-wall-street-journal-to-dance-to-its-tunes/
- https://www.bbc.co.uk/mediacentre/latestnews/2020/coronavirustrusted-news
- 17. https://www.bbc.co.uk/beyondfakenews/trusted-news-initiative/big-tech/; https://www.bbc.co.uk/beyondfakenews/catchup/thetechgiantsrole
- https://www.bbc.co.uk/mediacentre/latestnews/2020/coronavirustrusted-news
- 19. https://reutersinstitute.politics.ox.ac.uk/news/can-news-help-new-evidence-links-between-news-use-and-misinformation
- 20. https://www.rockefellerfoundation.org/news/the-rockefeller-foundation-commits-13-5-million-in-funding-to-strengthen-public-health-response-efforts/
- 21. https://compactmag.com/article/musk-is-no-match-for-the-new-censors
- 22. https://www.bbc.co.uk/beyondfakenews/trusted-news-initiative/
- 23. https://parispeaceforum.org/en/a-new-consensus-for-the-post-covid19-world-disinformation/
- 24. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-britain-security-gchq-cyber-idUSKBN2700X9
- 25. Ibid.
- 26. Quoted in Kennedy, The Real Anthony Fauci.
- 27. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Russian_interference_in_the_2016_ United_States_elections
- 28. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Russian_interference_in_the_2016_ Brexit_referendum
- 29. https://www.prospectmagazine.co.uk/magazine/why-the-online-safety-bill-threatens-free-speech-online-harms-law-censorship-tech
- 30. https://www.newsweek.com/joe-bidens-disinformation-board-likened-orwells-ministry-truth-1702190

- 31. https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2022/05/18/disinformation-board-dhs-nina-jankowicz/
- 32. See: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/14754835.2020.181 6163
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. https://www.spectator.co.uk/article/how-the-bbc-lost-its-way-on-covid
- 35. https://multipolar-magazin.de/artikel/i-cannot-do-it-anymore
- 36. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=AuC1rl_nwHM
- 37. Dodsworth, A State of Fear, 58-63.
- 38. https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/explainers/nudge-unit
- 39. https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2018/nov/10/nudge-unit-pushed-way-private-sector-behavioural-insights-team
- 40. Richard H. Thaler and Cass R. Sunstein, *Nudge: The Final Edition* (London: Allen Lane, 2021).
- 41. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/mar/13/why-is-the-government-relying-on-nudge-theory-to-tackle-coronavirus
- 42. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/926179/2020.10.01_SPI-B_Terms_of_Reference.pdf
- 43. https://unherd.com/2022/01/how-the-government-abused-nudge-theory/
- 44. https://rockpa.org/responding-to-the-public-interest-media-crisis/
- 45. https://thegrayzone.com/2021/11/21/bill-gates-million-media-outlets-global-agenda/
- 46. https://gatesfoundation.org/about/committed-grants/2020/09/inv017377
- 47. https://www.cjr.org/criticism/gates-foundation-journalism-funding.php
- 48. https://unherd.com/2022/02/covid-has-created-a-capitalist-nightmare/
- 49. https://unherd.com/2021/12/the-agony-of-the-anti-lockdown-centrists/
- 50. https://www.businessinsider.com/china-labour-watch-apple-catcher-working-conditions-2018-1
- 51. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/29/business/economy/nike-coca-cola-xinjiang-forced-labor-bill.html
- 52. https://www.propertyreporter.co.uk/landlords/volume-of-pur-pose-built-student-accommodation-surpasses-university-supplied-accommodation-for-the-first-time.html

- 53. https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/coronavirus-spanish-businessman-paid-21m-for-help-supplying-ppe-to-nhs-fv9bxdjrk
- 54. Pierre Dardot and Christian Laval, *Neverending Nightmare: The Neoliberal Assault on Democracy* (London: Verso, 2019).
- 55. Klein, Shock Doctrine.
- 56. Janet Roitman, Anti-Crisis (Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2013).
- 57. See for instance Malcolm Bull's review of Giorgio Agamben's *State of Exception* in the *LRB* of 16 December 2004: https://www.lrb.co.uk/the-paper/v26/n24/malcolm-bull/states-don-t-really-mind-their-citizens-dying-provided-they-don-t-all-do-it-at-once-they-just-don-t-like-anyone-else-to-kill-them
- 58. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/feb/16/contact-tracing-alone-has-little-impact-on-curbing-covid-spread-report-finds
- 59 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/14754835.2020.1816163
- 60. Ibid.
- 61. https://www.diis.dk/en/research/war-on-the-virus
- 62. Ibid.
- 63. https://www.lrb.co.uk/the-paper/v26/n24/malcolm-bull/states-don-t-really-mind-their-citizens-dying-provided-they-don-t-all-do-it-at-once-they-just-don-t-like-anyone-else-to-kill-them
- 64. https://lareviewofbooks.org/article/how-to-read-agamben/
- 65. 'Potentialities of Human Rights: Agamben and the Struggle of Fated Necessity', *Contemporary Political Theory*, vol. 11 (2012), 2–22.
- 66. Arne de Boever, 'Agamben and Marx: Sovereignty, Governmentality, Economy', *Law and Critique*, vol. 20, no. 259 (2009): https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10978-009-9055-0.
- 67. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/25/opinion/michel-foucault.html
- 68. https://slate.com/human-interest/2022/02/giorgio-agamben-covid-holocaust-comparison-right-wing-protest.html
- 69. Giorgio Agamben, *A Che punto siamo? L'epidemia como politica* (Macerata: Quodlibet, 2020).
- 70. Ibid., 17–18, 40.
- 71. Ibid., 41.
- 72. Ibid., 44.
- 73. Tim Christaens, 'Must Society Be Defended from Agamben?', https://criticallegalthinking.com/2020/03/26/must-society-be-defended-from-agamben/—'as one could have expected, Agamben vehemently opposes the use of the state of emergency to control this crisis.'

- 74. https://slate.com/human-interest/2022/02/giorgio-agamben-covid-holocaust-comparison-right-wing-protest.html
- 75. https://www.historicalmaterialism.org/blog/against-agamben-democratic-biopolitics-possible
- 76. Agamben, A Che punto siamo?, 37-38.
- 77. https://www.versobooks.com/blogs/5125-agamben-wtf-or-how-philosophy-failed-the-pandemic, for all the quotes in this paragraph.
- 78. Agamben, A Che punto siamo?, 37-38.
- 79. Ibid., 38.
- 80. https://slate.com/human-interest/2022/02/giorgio-agamben-covid-holocaust-comparison-right-wing-protest.html
- 81. Benjamin Bratton, *The Revenge of the Real: Politics for a Post-Pandemic World* (London: Verso Books, 2021).
- 82. Sergei Prozorov, 'A Farewell to *Homo Sacer*? Sovereign Power and Bare Life in Agamben's Coronavirus Commentary', *Law Critique* (26 November 2021): 1–18.
- 83. https://webmd.com/vaccines/covid-19-vaccine/news/20220110/pope-says-getting-covid-vaccine-a-moral-obligation; https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2021/12/22/archbishop-canterbury-welby-covid-vaccine/
- 84. https://catholicworldreport.com/2022/01/06/unvaccinated-catholics-asked-not-to-attend-mass-by-english-parish/
- 85. https://nebraskamed.com/COVID/you-asked-we-answered-do-the-covid-19-vaccines-contain-aborted-fetal-cells
- 86. https://newsweek.com/pope-francis-decries-abortion-it-legal-hire-hitman-1436062
- 87. https://vegansociety.com/news/news/vegan-society-response-covid-19-vaccine
- 88. Bank/Sharpley, Covid and Custom in Rural South Africa, 60.
- 89. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/22/us/politics/social-distancing-coronavirus.html
- 90. Ibid.
- 91. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/66/rr/pdfs/rr6601.pdf
- 92. Ibid., 5–6.
- 93. See above, page 93.
- 94. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-derbyshire-55560814
- 95. https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/uk-plans-rewrite-human-rights-law-critics-cry-85553934

- 96. https://www.v-dem.net/pandem.html
- 97. https://www.v-dem.net/static/website/files/dr/dr_2021.pdf
- 98. https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/ACT3034432020ENGLISH.pdf
- 99. Ibid.
- 100. https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/22/kenya-police-brutality-duringcurfew
- 101. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-nigeria-security-idUSKCN21Y272
- 102. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/press-release/2020/12/governments-and-police-must-stop-using-pandemic-as-pretext-for-abuse/
- 103. Bank/Sharpley, Covid and Custom in Rural South Africa, 7.
- 104. https://www.amnesty.org.uk/press-releases/southern-africa-government-intervention-urgently-required-millions-face-hunger-under
- 105. https://www.amnesty.org/en/petition/nayib-bukele-detenga-la-represion/
- 106. https://www.amnesty.org.uk/press-releases/covid-19-authorities-commit-human-rights-abuses-60-countries-under-pretext
- 107. https://www.bloombergquint.com/politics/death-of-doctor-who-didnt-wear-mask-sparks-anger-in-angola
- 108. https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/ACT3034432020ENGLISH.pdf
- 109. Samuel Adu-Gyamfi, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*, here: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=aIZHCDBdNMA&t=1s
- 110. Reginald Oduor, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hXY1Su6iJi8
- 111. Pedrito Cambrão, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=8AP4oGIGdls&t=4s
- 112. https://hicj.org/chile-government-must-do-better-to-protect-rights-in-its-covid-response/
- 113. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2020/12/governments-and-police-must-stop-using-pandemic-as-pretext-for-abuse-2/
- 114. Ibid.
- 115. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2020/04/philippines-president-duterte-shoot-to-kill-order-pandemic/
- 116. https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/ACT3034432020ENGLISH.pdf.

- 117. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/03/political-leaders-and-corporate-titans-put-profit-and-power-ahead-of-people-betraying-promises-for-fair-recovery-from-pandemic/
- 118. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/apr/20/china-internet-censors-scramble-as-lockdown-frustration-sparks-creative-wave-of-dissent
- 119. https://www.hrw.org/node/378039
- 120. Ibid.
- 121. https://reliefweb.int/report/world/covid-19-pandemic-sparked-year-rights-crises
- 122. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/02/11/covid-19-triggers-wave-free-speech-abuse
- 123. For example, in Italy: https://www.wantedinrome.com/news/italy-bans-green-pass-protests-from-city-centres.html
- 124. https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/act30/3443/2020/en/
- 125. https://www.diis.dk/en/research/war-on-the-virus
- 126. Ibid.
- 127. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/coronavirus-democracy-rights-covid-sri-lanka-uk-france-freedom-house-b746988.html
- 128. https://www.diis.dk/en/research/war-on-the-virus
- 129. Ibid.
- 130. https://www.itv.com/news/2020-12-01/businessman-simon-dolan-vows-to-go-to-supreme-court-after-losing-challenge-of-governments-onerous-covid-19-rules
- 131. https://2020news.de/en/house-warrant-executed-on-weimar-judge-for-political-reasons/
- 132. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-57838615
- 133. https://apnews.com/article/europe-business-health-government-and-politics-courts-a0a36ebadb24600e122e2f1fb035011c
- 134. https://africanlii.org/article/20200910/court-finds-against-%E2%80%98back-door-emergency%E2%80%99-malawi
- 135. https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2021/09/pandemic-australia-still-liberal-democracy/619940/
- 136. https://www.charitytoday.co.uk/human-rights-australians-are-being-locked-in-covid-camps-and-threatened-with-fines/
- 137. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10257703/Grandmother-stranded-UK-two-years-Covid-travel-ban-finally-flies-home-Australia. html

- 138. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/3/3/emotional-scenes-aswestern-australia-ends-covid-border-closure
- 139. https://theguardian.com/australia-news/2021/jul/07/planes-to-fly-empty-into-australia-as-international-arrivals-covid-cap-bites
- 140. https://www.ft.com/content/91dea18f-ad0e-4dcb-98c3-de836b1ba79b
- 141. https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/gabriel-scally-it-is-essential-ireland-tightens-borders-in-fight-against-covid-19-1.4471283
- 142. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/dec/03/black-and-south-asian-people-in-uk-urged-to-get-jabs-to-cut-higher-covid-death-rates
- 143. Clifton Duncan, interview with Toby Green for *Collateral Global*: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=IoWhfnO-WJI&t=4s
- 144. https://www.wnd.com/2022/06/new-zealand-indigenous-family-house-arrest-11-months-not-taking-covid-jab/
- 145. https://economicsociology.org/2020/06/12/the-probable-implications-of-the-coronavirus-crisis-bruno-latour-james-galbraith-mike-davis/
- 146. https://thegrayzone.com/2021/10/26/cloak-dagger-military-intelligence-digital-vaccine-passport/
- 147. https://www.newstatesman.com/comment/2021/10/the-new-alliance-between-anti-vaxxers-and-the-far-right-is-a-deadly-threat
- 148. https://thegrayzone.com/2022/06/21/british-security-state-collaborator-paul-masons-war-on-rogue-academics-exposed/
- 149. https://www.thehindu.com/opinion/op-ed/is-covid-19-becoming-endemic/article65532854.ece
- 150. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/14754835.2020.1816163
- 151. Ibid.
- 152. https://bigthink.com/the-present/coronavirus-tracking/
- 153. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/14754835.2020.1816163
- 154. https://www.hrw.org/report/2022/05/25/how-dare-they-peep-my-private-life/childrens-rights-violations-governments
- 155. https://reclaimthenet.org/covid-surveillance-tech-remains-open-to-exploitation/
- 156. https://theintercept.com/2022/01/01/covid-vaccine-passports-surveillance/
- 157. https://id2020.org/
- 158. https://www.thecommonsproject.org/
- 159. https://vci.org/about
- 160. https://www.perkinscoie.com/images/content/2/4/248113/2021-Perkins-Coie-LLP-Health-Certificate-White-Paper.pdf

- 161. https://www.biometricupdate.com/202202/talk-turns-to-leveraging-digital-identity-infrastructure-as-covid-credentials-retire
- 162. https://www.reddit.com/r/Coronavirus/comments/fksnbf/im_bill_gates_cochair_of_the_bill_melinda_gates/
- 163. https://apps.who.int/iris/rest/bitstreams/1359417/retrieve
- 164. https://www.hcinnovationgroup.com/clinical-it/digital-health-innovation/news/21205961/coalition-seeks-to-accelerate-digital-access-to-covid19-vaccination-records
- 165. https://dis-blog.thalesgroup.com/identity-biometric-solutions/2021/06/23/covid-19-health-passes-can-open-the-door-to-a-digital-id-revolution/
- 166. https://norberthaering.de/en/power-control/thales-2/
- 167. https://dis-blog.thalesgroup.com/identity-biometric-solutions/2021/06/23/covid-19-health-passes-can-open-the-door-to-a-digital-id-revolution/
- 168. Ibid.
- 169. https://rwer.wordpress.com/2021/08/31/defense-contractor-thales-calls-digital-vaccination-passes-precursor-to-universal-digital-identification/
- 170. https://www.csmonitor.com/World/Asia-South-Central/2022/0425/ On-biometric-IDs-India-is-a-laboratory-for-the-rest-of-the-world
- 171. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_21_2663
- 172. https://www.reuters.com/world/china/china-bank-protest-stopped-by-health-codes-turning-red-depositors-say-2022-06-14/
- 173. https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/Issues/2017/03/27/The-Macroeconomics-of-De-Cashing-44768
- 174. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/02/22/world/americas/canada-protest-finances.html
- 175. https://medium.com/berkman-klein-center/the-dangers-of-blockchain-enabled-immunity-passports-for-covid-19-5ff84cacb290
- 176. https://www.spectator.co.uk/article/we-need-to-act-now-to-block-britain-s-social-credit-system
- 177. https://www.vice.com/en/article/pkpe3z/china-social-credit-meme
- 178. https://theconversation.com/hundreds-of-chinese-citizens-told-me-what-they-thought-about-the-controversial-social-credit-system-127467
- 179. https://www.wired.co.uk/article/china-social-credit-system-explained
- 180. https://www.businessinsider.com/china-social-credit-system-punishments-and-rewards-explained-2018-4?r=US&IR=T

- 181. https://www.wired.co.uk/article/china-social-credit-system-explained
- 182. https://www.businessinsider.com/china-social-credit-system-punishments-and-rewards-explained-2018-4?r=US&IR=T
- 183. https://thegrayzone.com/2021/10/19/health-wealth-digital-passports-surveillance-capitalism/
- 184. https://brownstone.org/articles/the-emergence-of-neo-fascism-in-public-health/
- 185. Joel Kotkin, *The Coming of Neo-Feudalism* (New York: Encounter, 2021).
- 186. https://unherd.com/2021/07/how-the-democrats-fell-for-mussolini/
- 187. https://sjsu.edu/faculty/wooda/2B-HUM/Readings/The-Doctrine-of-Fascism.pdf
- 188. See, for instance, the webpage provided by the UK's Childline, https://www.childline.org.uk/info-advice/bullying-abuse-safety/online-mobile-safety/staying-safe-online/
- 189. 'A Big Disease with a Little Name', https://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/m000k31x
- 190. Elias Canetti, *Crowds and Power* (New York: The Viking Press, 1962; translated by Carol Stewart), 43: 'The word *gairm* means shout or cry, and *sluagh-ghairm* was the battle-cry of the dead. This word later became "slogan". The expression we use for the battlecries of our modern crowds derives from the Highland hosts of the dead.'
- 191. Hannah Arendt, *The Origins of Totalitarianism* (Cleveland and New York: Meridian Books, 1951), 475.
- 192. Ibid.
- 193. David Aaronovitch, Voodoo History: How Conspiracy Theory Has Shaped Modern History (London: Jonathan Cape, 2009).

CONCLUSION

- 1. See, for instance, the response to our article, 'The Left's Covid Failure', https://unherd.com/2021/11/the-lefts-covid-failure/
- 2. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Bullshit_Jobs
- 3. https://www.ft.com/content/7603e676-779b-4c13-8f46-a964594e3c2f
- 4. https://theconversation.com/these-three-firms-own-corporate-america-77072
- 5. https://bse.eu/sites/default/files/working_paper_pdfs/1216.pdf
- 6. https://doi.org/10.1017/bap.2017.6

- 7. https://money.cnn.com/quote/shareholders/shareholders.html?symb=BLK&subView=institutional
- 8. https://www.cityam.com/blackrock-and-vanguard-rake-in-billions-omicron-variant-made-moderna-and-pfizer-shareholders-10bn-in-a-week/
- 9. https://aws.amazon.com/government-education/nonprofits/
- 10. https://www.businessinsider.com/case-against-covid-industrial-complex-pandemic-pharma-politicians-tech-profiting-2021-3?r=US&IR=T
- 11. https://www.techtransparencyproject.org/articles/eric-schmidt-obamas-chief-corporate-ally
- 12. https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/11/22/former-google-ceo-speaks-out-working-with-pentagon/
- 13. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Brian_Deese
- 14. https://thegrayzone.com/2022/06/19/pfizer-miami-yacht-colombia-presidential-rodolfo-hernandez/
- 15. https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/economic-model-and-us-relations-atstake-in-colombia-s-election-1.1781008
- 16. https://www.ft.com/content/715a644b-a10f-4868-9b9c-ae030152860a
- 17. https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-election-stakes-in-colombia-gustavo-petro-rodolfo-hernandez-11655417357
- 18. https://www.forbes.com/sites/alexledsom/2021/08/08/france-protests-but-vaccine-passport-enforcement-is-working/?sh= 31e2dee9103a
- 19. https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/africa-objects-us-push-reform-health-rules-who-assembly-2022- 05-24/
- 20. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-61802498
- 21. For Karol Sikora, see above, pp. 245–6. For Mike Yeadon's initial view in support of the lockdown, see the first few minutes of: https://www.bitchute.com/video/p5hdVIhqu8HD/. See also Ari Joffe, 'Covid-19: Rethinking the Lockdown Groupthink', https://www.preprints.org/manuscript/202010.0330/v2

